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INTERNATIONAL GLOBAL TERRORISM: ITS
LINKS WITH ILLICIT DRUGS AS
ILLUSTRATED BY THE IRA AND OTHER
GROUPS IN COLOMBIA

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 24, 2002

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:22 a.m. in Room
2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry Hyde (Chairman
of the Committee) presiding.

Chairman HYDE. The Committee will come to order to order.

Once distant and abstract, the threat of terrorism now com-
mands a central place in our attention. We have always faced indi-
vidual fanatics and a patchwork of anti-American extremists. But
as our newly focused investigations expose ever-deeper layers, it is
increasingly clear that the phenomenon of terrorism is an inter-
national one, drawing strength from a network of widely dispersed
groups. Their seemingly diverse goals have one thing in common:
the deliberate use of terror. Their assaults on the institutions of
civil society respect no borders, give no quarters, recognize no inno-
cents.

This “globalization of terror” ought to concern every Member of
this Committee. We have a duty to recognize that all individuals,
organizations, and regimes involved in terror have placed them-
selves outside the pale of the civilized community, and we must
deal with them accordingly.

If the United States and its allies are to be successful in com-
bating this growing threat, our efforts cannot be limited to isolated
regions or single targets. Instead, we must combat an array of
widely dispersed components simultaneously and pursue them
wherever they may be hiding.

One of the most disturbing developments is the emergency nexus
of organized crime, terrorism, and drugs. Nowhere is this destruc-
tive combination more advanced than in Colombia.

For several years, Colombia has been waging a bitter war on
many fronts. At times, the combined assault by terrorists, drug
lords, and others has threatened to overwhelm it. Of these threats,
the most prominent is that posed by the Revolutionary Armed
Forces of Colombia, the narco-terrorists known by their Spanish ac-
ronym as the FARC, F-A-R-C.

The FARC is waging war against Colombian society. In the past
decade, over 5,000 Colombian police have been killed, thousands of
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civilians slaughtered, and the government’s authority obliterated in
much of the country. Despite repeated and unprecedentedly gen-
erous peace offerings by the government, the armed assault on the
government and on the Colombian people has only increased. The
FARC now acts as though it is sovereign in its own territory. Were
it to succeed, the consequences would be nightmarish, a criminal
state free to expand its corrupting touch to its neighbors and be-
yond.

We already have a taste of what might come. The FARC’s war
against Colombia is being financed by illegal drugs. In this, the
FARC is not a mere passive profiteer, taking its cut. Instead, it has
become an active participant by sheltering and promoting the cul-
tivation, processing, and trade in illegal drugs.

Worse may yet come. Already, the disorganization in Colombia is
such that it has become familiar ground to a wide range of terror-
ists, including Iranians, Cubans, and the ETA, among others.
President Pastrana has stated that

“Like the United States in the fight against al-Qaeda, we are
fighting a multinational terrorist network.”

Why should the growing chaos in this unfamiliar country and on
another continent concern us?

We can hardly be bystanders. Colombia is only 3 hours from
Miami. Should Colombia be fatally undermined, the contagion
would spread to neighboring countries and beyond. The FARC has
already declared the U.S. to be an enemy, terming U.S. assistance
to the Colombian government an “act of war.” Americans in Colom-
bia are routinely kidnapped and even murdered. And the FARC’s
promotion of an increasing supply of drugs to the United States
guarantees and ever-more-deadly impact here at home.

Some caution us against providing assistance to Colombia, invok-
ing the specter of Vietnam. But the true comparison is with Af-
ghanistan under Taliban rule, only this time it is located in our
own hemisphere.

Our hearing today will include a small piece of the problem we
face—one which is vastly revealing of its complex and dangerous
nature, and that is the capture of three IRA members in Colombia
last year. Let me caution, this hearing is not about the Irish peace
process or the three Irish nationals indicted in Colombia. Its sole
focus is the impact on U.S. national interests from the develop-
ments in Colombia.

By the way, I am interrupting my statement to tell Mr. Delahunt
and Mr. King that I will entertain 5-minute statements, opening
statements from each of them. I had previously said no statements,
but if the Committee will indulge me to restrict it, I am concerned
about time. We have a witness coming who is a Colombian who
must return, and has a time schedule. I do not want to deny Mr.
King or Mr. Delahunt an opportunity, but they will be limited to
5 minutes.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Without objection, so ordered.

Having said that, the question is, “What are members of the IRA
doing in Colombia?” Claims that these individuals were there for
benign purposes—specifically, eco-tourism or for activities related
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to the Irish and Colombian peace processes—are an insult to our
intelligence.

According to President Pastrana, these IRA members had been
training FARC guerrillas in the use of explosives and other de-
structive techniques. The result has been to significantly enhance
the FARC’s campaign of urban terrorism, which can already meas-
ure its success in thousands of casualties.

The available evidence strongly indicates that involvement of the
IRA in Colombia extends beyond the three members who were cap-
tured and that it has had a presence in that country for at least
3 years.

What does the TRA gain in exchange for its services? Probably
money derived from the FARC’s drug trade, as well as an ability
to test and improve new weapons and methods of destruction for
use elsewhere.

Here are the facts as we know them:

Two members of the IRA were arrested in Colombia, along with
the Sinn Fein representative based in Cuba; each was carrying a
false passport; forensic tests conducted revealed the trace presence
of explosives on their clothing and belongings; Colombia has indi-
cated these three Irish nationals for training the FARC and for
using false documents, and the U.S. has indicated the FARC on
drug trafficking charges.

These and other facts were compiled by the staff of the Inter-
national Relations Committee, which has conducted an exhaustive
investigation, including interviews with an extensive list of wit-
nesses and experts in Colombia, the United States, and Europe,
and also obtained information from Colombian officials and other
sources.

I ask unanimous consent that the faxed letter I received from
Sinn Fein President, Gerry Adams, dated April 23, 2002, be made
a part of the record.

[The information referred to follows:]



GERRY ADAMS
Sinn FéN
PRESIDENT

April 23rd, 2002

Congressman Henry Hyde
U.8. House of Representatives

Committee on International Relations
Washington, DC 20515

A chara,ﬁ"’/ ¢

| received your invitation to testify at a hearing before the Commiittee on
International Relations, entitled ‘The IRA in Colombia — The Global Links of
International Terrorism’ to be held on April 24™.

Subsequently, and in recent days | have discovered by chance that the title
and import of the hearings has been changed. | am now told that its’ new title,
which appears to pre-judge the outcome of the hearing is, ‘International
Global Terrorism: Its Links with illicit drugs as illustrated by the IRA and other
groups in Colombia’.

1, and the Sinn Féin leadership have given your letter and this recent
development our full and considered attention.

We value the work of the Committee on International Relations and accept its
right to hold hearings on any issue that it deems relevant to American national
interests.

However, although this is not your responsibility or intention, { am particularly
concerned at the way anti-peace process elements in Britain and Ireland have
seized upon the hearings to damage the peace process itself.

| also have serious concerns about the arrest of the three Irish citizens in
Colombia and the way these arrests are being brought into a wider agenda in
that region. Not only does their detention by the Colombian authorities
constitute a possible miscarriage of justice but their arrests are undoubtedly
being used to undermine Sinn Féin’s contribution to the peace process in
Ireland and our efforts to advance it further.

| fully appreciate the concerns raised in the USA. | have no hesitation about
stating what the Sinn Féin leadership and | knew of the three Irish citizens
arrested there, their purpose and presence in that country.

i have sought to address and assuage those concerns in a series of
statements and in a number of meetings that | have held with US officials and
political representatives.



Let me state again to you that neither | nor anyone else in the Sinn Féin
leadership was aware that the three men were travelling to Colombla Had |
known [ would have advised strongly against such a visit.

Neither | or the Sinn Féin leadership is responsible for the movements of
every republican. | believe the visit to Colombia by the three detained
Irishmen to have been ill advised, even though as they argue, well
intentioned.

I am sure, given their present predicament, that they would concur with this
sentiment.

| am also sure given the way their arrests have been exploited that with the
benefit of hindsight they would not have travelled there.

Nor was | or the leadership of our party aware that Niall Connolly had been
asked by one of our senior members to represent the party in Cuba.

This decision was taken without the knowledge or authorisation of the Party’s
International Department or any other party structure, including the Party
Chairperson and myself. This only came to light after his arrest in Colombia
and was acutely embarrassmg to myself and the party. Find enclosed a
statement | released on the 21 of October 2001.

For its part in a statement on September 19" last year the IRA leadership
made it clear that it ‘sent no one to Colombia to train or to engage in any
military co-operation with any group.’

Crucially, the IRA asserted that it *has not interfered in the internal affairs
of Colombia and will not do so.’ And it went on, ‘the IRA is not a threat to
the peace process in Ireland or in Colombia.’

In my conversations with US officials and with political representatives | have
made it clear that Irish republicans, whether as ordinary citizens or as activists
have no desire to interfere in the internal affairs of other countries. We have a
desire to learn from other conflict resolution processes and if possible to be
helpful to those who want to build peace.

Irish republicans pose no threat to US National Security interests in Colombia.

With regard to the new title of your hearing ‘International Global Terrorism: Its
Links with illicit drugs as illustrated by the IRA and other groups in Colombia’
Irish republicans are resolutely opposed to the scourge of drugs. We have no’
links to drugs or the drugs trade. Our stand against drugs and the misery they
bring to all communities is a matter of public record.

Sinn Féin is also implacably opposed to international terrorism.

Our desire is to bring an end to conflict in Ireland and to see a new peaceful
relationship between Ireland and Britain that is based on mutual respect and
democratic principles.



Sinn Féin's commitment to the Irish peace process, our initiatives which
helped establish it and which have sustained it through some very difficult
times, are well known.

My commitment, and that of Sinn Féin is to build on the progress that has
been made over the last 8 years.

Irish America; members of Congress and the Senate, and the US
administration, first under President Clinton and now under President Bush,
have all played a critical role in our peace process.

Without this help, assistance, advice and even handed approach we might not
have a peace process.

In all my dealings with the US government, political leaders and Irish-America,
going back over many years | have been open, honest and truthful. | have
honoured every commitment | have ever made, privately or publicly.

| was gratified to have the fact acknowledged recently by Congressman Ben
Gilman, who is Chairman Emeritus of the House Committee on International
Relations, who in a public statement said; ‘Mr. Adams has been a fearless
representative of his people on both sides of the Atlantic and | cannot think of
any instance in which he did not deal in a fair and honourable manner with our
Committee’.

| am also very conscious that the three Irish citizens in Colombia are facing
trial and that an investigation is ongoing there.

I am concerned that my attendance at the International Relations Committee
hearing may impact on due legal process in Colombia.

For all these reasons, and also following legal advice in respect of the three
men held in Colombia, | feel compelled to respectfully decline your invitation
to testify. | am enclosing a copy of a letter | have received from the men's

lawyer.

Incidently, in a conversation in January with Congressman Ben Gilman and
Mr. John Mackey, Investigative Counsel of the Committee on Internationat
Relations, before a decision on the Hearings had been taken, 1 outlined my
reservations about these matters, and the issue of my attendance at the
Hearing. Mr. Mackey suggested that there was another way of me responding
to this issue. He informed me that he would be in Ireland shortly preparing his
report for the Hearing and that he could meet privately as part of that. He did
not contact me.

As you know | have met with the International Relations Committee on a
number of occasions. | would welcome the opportunity to meet again with the
committee on my next visit to Washington.

In the meantime let me wish you well in your future endeavours.



The International Relations Commiittee has been a stalwart supporter of the
peace process in Ireland. ! thank you for that. Our collective efforts must be to
continue to push ahead with that process. '

In the Middle East we see each day the awful tragedy and human cost in lives
lost and destroyed when peace processes fail. We must not allow that to
happen. ‘

Is mise le meas 7

e L

Gerry Adamé/ MP\' MLA

The issue of my attendance at the Hearing has been a matter of considerable
media attention here in Ireland. You may not be aware for example that the
London Times had it a week before | did. So, it is my intention to release the
content of this letter to the media at 2 pm frish time. This is in deference to
you and to ensure that you have received it before the media do.



The following is the text of a statement issued by Sinn Féin President Gerry
Adams MP MLA on October 21st 01

In a statement this morning Sinn Fein President Gerry Adams MP MLA said:

“Following the arrest of 3 Irish citizens in Colombia in August of this year there
was a significant amount of speculation, much of it ill-informed and malicious.

Niall Connolly was described in some reports as Sinn Fein’s representative in
Cuba. This was denied by us.

This statement was made in good faith and based upon the information
available at that time. Since then two Sinn Fein representatives have visited
Cuba and we have carried out a thorough internal investigation.

It has emerged that one of our senior members asked Niall Connolly to
represent the party in Cuba.

This decision as taken without the knowledge or authorisation of the
International Department or any other party structure, including the Party
Chairperson and myself.

Proper procedures were not employed in this case. These procedures have
now been reviewed to ensure that this unfortunate situation does not arise
again.

Niall Connolly, for his part, acted in good faith in his dealings with the Cuban
government and in lobbying and information activities.

| regret and apologise for the embarrassment caused by our initial response
to this issue of Niall's role.

This however does not effect in any way Sinn Fein's position in respect of the
three arrests in Colombia. It remains my view that Sinn Fein has no case to
answer over the Colombia arrests.

We endorse the campaign for the early release and speedy release of Niall
Connolly, Jim Monaghan and Martin McCauley and their return home to their
families.



MADDEN & FINUCANE
SOLICITORS

Patrick J. Finucane (1949-1989) 33 Castle Street
Peter J. Madden Nichola Harte Belfast, BTI IHE
Patricia Coyle Angela Ritchie Telephone: 028 9023 8007
Paula Collins Fax: 028 9043 9276
Andrew Russell Roisin McKenna DX Box No: 434 NR
Gerald Hyland Ciaran Shiels e-mail: enquiries@madden-finucane.com

28 March 2002
Gerry Adams MP
51/55 Falls Road
Belfast
Dear Gerry,

As you know, I represent Jim Monaghan, Martin McCauley and Niall Connolly, the three Irish
men held in Colombia awaiting trial.

The International Relations Committee of the U.S. Congress proposes to hold a hearing next
month into allegations that there may be links between the Revolutionary Armed Forces of
Colombia and the Irish Republican Army. These allegations relate directly to the charges the
three men are facing.

T'understand that you have been invited by the Committee to attend the hearing.

I am very concerned about the men’s chances of getting a fair trial in Colombia. When the men
were arrested last August in Bogota, there was considerable press speculation both in Colombia
and here at home about the men’s presence in Colombia. Most of this speculation tended
towards the men’s guilt and it was totally inaccurate. Much of it was based on information
released by the Colombian authorities including senior military and government officials,
particularly the Minister of Defense. Some of that information was untruthful and had to be
retracted later, the rest of it was and remains unproven.

The men have publicly stated that they were in Colombia for a lawful purpose and denied
allegations that they were involved in the training of FARC guerrillas. They will contest these
charges at their trial. They will call a large number of witnesses in their defense.

A discussion by the U.S. Congress about matters directly relating to a pending public trial must
be unprecedented. The evidence against my clients at present is weak, and I would be concerned
about the prospect of matters which are more properly dealt with in a court of law being debated
on the floor of the House. The proper place for introducing evidence is at a public trial where the
accused will be legally represented and will have an opportunity to challenge the validity of any
evidence against them. The accused will also be entitled to examine the evidence in advance and
have the opportunity to prepare a defence to any evidence against them.
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T'wrote to Congressman William Delahunt in January expressing my concerns that his request to
hold hearings into this matter would be prejudicial to my clients’ fair trial rights.

It has been published in the international press that senior Colombian military leaders and CIA
officials have also been invited to the hearing. It concerns me that they may introduce and refer
to material that is not evidence but rather rumour, hearsay, or innuendo, which purports to
connect my clients to the allegations. If that is the case, then my clients’ right to fair trial
procedures will undoubtedly be violated. None of this kind of material could be introduced as
evidence at a trial. Tt proves nothing and it is impossible to test its validity.

I have been unable to find out how the hearing will proceed as this has not been made public.
Mr. Delahunt responded that the Chairman of the Committee would decide how best to proceed
and that the “criteria for these decisions relate entirely to the national interests of the United
States.” 1am concerned that the interests of justice might be ignored.

I have read that you have not yet decided to attend, but my own view is that if you do so, the
perception might be that you would be lending credibility to what might very well be an unfair
and prejudicial proceeding. Your presence may signal your acceptance of the proceeding as a

fair process.

Furthermore, it is not necessary to proceed with this public hearing until the Colombian
proceedings are concluded.

1t may be that the hearing will be conducted in a way which safeguards the rights of the accused
men, but it surprises me that no information is forthcoming about the nature of the hearing nor
has Mr. Delahunt confirmed that my clients’ rights will be safeguarded.

I’know this may present difficulties for you since you would no doubt want to address,
personally, any matters that directly concern you or the Sinn Fein Party, but the interests of
justice, in my view, would be better served by your non-attendance.

I'have no intention of attending myself.

I enclose the correspondence with Mr. Delahunt for your consideration.

Yours Sincerely,

/8/

Peter Madden
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Statement of International Relations Committee
on Sinn Fein President Gerry Adams’ Response

Washington, D.C.:

“The Committee welcomes the statement from President Gerry Adams of Sinn Fein
regarding the activities of an acknowledged Sinn Fein representative and two reported IRA explosive
experts, all charged by Colombian authorities with training the FARC narco-terrorists and using false
identity documents in Colombia.

Now that we have gotten beyond the date of the postmark of the Committee’s letter to Mr.
Adams and received a substantive response from Sinn Fein’s leadership denying knowledge of the
three men traveling to Colombia, we will make this response a part of the record of our proceedings.
We hope it will stand the test of time and judgment of history. - The Committee is making progress in its
inquiry and welcomes the Sinn Fein response.

The Committee’s inquiry, nearly complete, has never been about the Irish peace process-but
about global terrorism. It has always been about U.S. national interests and the FARC narco-terrorists
as they relate to the safety and security of American personnel in Colombia, and also about our
communities and children who face the onslaught of FARC-promoted illicit drugs that help finance
terrorism.

The Committee’s inquiry will proceed. It involves not only the IRA’s activities in Colombia, but
also other foreign terrorist organizations in Colombia helping the FARC narco-terrorists in their threat
against Colombian democracy. Finally, it deals with the FARC’s ‘declaration of war’ against the
United States in light of our support and assistance for Plan Colombia’s drug fighting efforts.”

Chairman HYDE. I note that he says on the second page of his
letter,

“Let me state again to you that neither I, nor anyone else, in
the Sinn Fein Leadership were aware that the three men were
traveling to Colombia.”

For those who have dealt with Mr. Adams through the long
struggle for peace and justice in the North of Ireland, he has never
given them any reason to doubt his word. I accept Mr. Adams’
statement at face value and ask that it be included in the record.
At this time, we have no information contradicting that statement.

We are only at the beginning of the process of discovery regard-
ing the nature and extent of the threat that we face. This hearing
is an important step in that direction, but only one of many meas-
ures that remain to be taken. Shielding our eyes from the unpleas-
ant truths will only guarantee that Colombia will present us with
a growing list of even more unpleasant surprises.

I note that General Tapias has only a limited time with us due
to pressing commitments which necessitate his return to Colombia.
Given time constraints placed on the Committee, without objection,
I ask that Members other than Mr. Delahunt and Mr. King, and
of course, our Ranking Member, Mr. Lantos, place their opening
statements in the record of today’s proceeding.

Mr. Lantos.

Mr. LaNTOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me at the
outset thank you personally for allowing our two colleagues with a
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particular interest in the subject matter of this hearing to make
their opening statements.

Mr. Chairman, we as a nation have a responsibility to help all
the countries of Latin America to tackle terrorism effectively within
their borders, because it is clear that terrorists increasingly threat-
en the security of some of our southern neighbors.

Middle Eastern terrorist organization, such as Hizballah and
Hamas, are raising substantial amounts of cash in the border area
between Paraguay, Brazil, and Argentina to finance their nefarious
activities. Hamas militants also may have utilized a portion of the
funds raised in the tri-border area to help finance the bombings of
the Israeli embassy and the Jewish community center in Argentina
in the 1990s.

In Colombia, the United States has correctly designated the Rev-
olutionary Armed Forces of Colombia, the United Self Defense
Forces of Colombia, and the National Liberation Army as foreign
terrorist organizations. Mr. Chairman, these terrorist groups clear-
ly threaten the national security of Colombia.

In this context, today’s hearing asks us to reexamine the Admin-
istration’s conclusions by investigating the links between the Irish
Republican Army and the FARC.

If the IRA is indeed providing institutional support to the FARC
through training in terrorist techniques and technology, then it is
critically important that we do everything within our power to
sever that link.

Mr. Chairman, while international financial and diplomatic sup-
port for some terrorist organizations in other parts of the world
help sustain the deadly activities of those terrorists, in Colombia,
underlying societal inequities and governmental failures fuel much
of the popular discontent upon which the FARC, the ELN and the
AUC depend for both members and sympathizers.

The recognition of the root causes of societal discord and conflict
in Colombia in no way justifies the inexcusable. The FARC, the
AUC and the ELN repeatedly have committed gross violations of
human rights, including wholesale massacrers of entire villages,
systematic kidnappings, the forced recruitment of children, and
brutal assassination of suspected opponents.

The FARC and other terrorist groups have also attacked critical
Colombian infrastructure, and launched an urban bombing cam-
paign which has targeted rescue teams and police anti-bomb
squads. In addition, the FARC and the AUC are the Colombian
drug kingpins of today.

Given these atrocities and other criminal acts, Mr. Chairman,
the United States and our allies have rightly recognized the FARC,
the AUC and the ELN for what they truly are—terrorists. And we
have condemned them accordingly.

Through Plan Colombia and its successor programs, the United
States has also assisted the government of Colombia to undercut
the financial underpinnings of the FARC and the AUC by attacking
narcotics trafficking in Colombia and in the Andean Region.

Our Committee is considering legislation that would grant the
Administration new authorities to assist the government of Colom-
bia in its war against terrorism. As one who is firmly convinced
that we must fight against terrorism globally, wherever it may be
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found, I support these expanded authorities as long as they address
vital human rights concerns and other socio-political issues.

I am particularly troubled by the continuing links between units
of Colombia’s armed forces and illegal para-military organizations.
When this Committee met with President Pastrana last week, I
urged President Pastrana to commit his administration to fully
sever these often bloody ties.

In our new war on terrorism, the United States simply cannot
and will not accept any state organization or individual that co-
operates either tacitly or overtly with known terrorists. Our zero
tolerance policy must be as strong and unwavering as it is morally
just.

I look forward to hearing the testimony of our panelists and en-
gaging in the question and answer period.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Lantos.

Mr. King.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I certainly appreciate your
courtesy in extending me the opportunity to make this statement.

Mr. Chairman, let me make a few points at the very outset.

First of all, I have supported the policy of the Clinton Adminis-
tration toward Colombia. I strongly support the policy of the Bush
Administration toward Colombia. I look upon FARC as a menace
not just to Colombia and to our hemisphere, but to the United
States itself.

I also want to make it clear that if the three accused members
of the IRA were involved in any activities at all with the FARC,
it is disgraceful, indefensible, must be prosecuted to the fullest ex-
tent of the law.

And in fact, for the purposes of this hearing, and only for the
purposes of this hearing, I will assume arguendo that they are in
fact guilty. I will take the worst case scenario for the purpose of
this hearing.

And I also, Mr. Chairman, would support a full investigation as
to whether or not there is any involvement with the IRA or any
other groups in this hemisphere.

Having said that, Mr. Chairman, I feel this investigation has
fallen woefully short of that mark. The fact is we are going to hear
no new testimony today that we were not aware of last August and
September. The fact is that there will be no testimony brought out
say linking the IRA to any Colombian drug deals whatsoever.

I think it is very misleading and inappropriate for the Com-
mittee, for instance, to title this hearing “International Global Ter-
rorism: Its Links with Illicit Drugs As Illustrated by the IRA,”
when there is absolutely no evidence whatsoever that the IRA had
any involvement at all in the sale of drugs in the Western Hemi-
sphere or anywhere else for that matter.

And we have to realize, Mr. Chairman, that actions have con-
sequences. There is a peace process in Ireland. There is a peace
process in Ireland which was painfully attained by the sacrifice of
many people over many years, including many people in this gov-
ernment, and it is at a critical point right now. For us to be holding
a hearing, where we have all of the European media here, with the
headlines going on in the British and Irish papers linking the IRA
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to drugs, to terrorism, Gerry Adams not appearing, there is this
whole gamut, and then when the evidence comes out, there is going
to be virtually nothing at all. In fact, nothing new at all will be
brought out about the IRA in Colombia.

In your own opening statement, Mr. Chairman, you said that the
involvement of the IRA extended beyond those three men. Well, the
fact is there will be no credible evidence showing that it extended
beyond those three. We are going to be talking about unnamed in-
formers from another government. There will be no names given.
There will be no testimony given. And to rely on that at a time
when there is a peace process going on in Ireland, I just think it
is irresponsible.

We are saying a possible motive for the IRA doing this is to test
new weapons. Why? They are decommissioning their weapons in
Ireland today. Why would they be destroying weapons on the one
hand and testing new weapons on the other? It makes absolutely
no sense.

Also, there is no evidence at all to be introduced that the IRA
sanctioned any of these activities. There is no evidence whatsoever
the army council of the IRA or any person in a leadership position
of the IRA at any time authorized these three men to do what they
did. There is no evidence at all that they are doing this other than
on their own.

Now, it may be brought out later in the future, but it has not
been brought out so far. And for us to go into a public hearing be-
fore that evidence is here is just wrong.

Most importantly, there is no evidence whatsoever that anyone
in Sinn Fein, which is the political leadership of the republican
movement, had any involvement whatsoever. And yet this is being
used against them at a time in Ireland when there are critical mat-
ters going on, when other parties to the peace process are not com-
plying; when, for instance, none of the loyalist para-military forces
have decommissioned any of their weapons, and the IRA has de-
commissioned massive amounts of weapons.

I just think this is wrong, Mr. Chairman, to have this hearing
today under these auspices. I think it is misleading. I think that
full investigative techniques were not used. It was an investigation
with an agenda from the start; and just the fact that, for instance,
in Mr. Lantos’s own opening statement—and I have the greatest
regard for Mr. Lantos, and I believe we are probably on the same
page on this—he gave an exhaustive statement on Colombia, and
not one word about the IRA.

I have gone through Mr. Hutchinson’s opening statement. Not
one word on the IRA other than to state that three members were
arrested last August. We have testimony about the FARC, ELN,
AUC, SL, ETA, PPK, VMPE, all these groups being actually in-
volved in drug dealing. Not one word in anyone’s testimony today
about the IRA involved in drug dealing. Yet the title of this hearing
is the IRA’s role in drug dealing.

And this to me, Mr. Chairman, is a hearing that has gone awry.
It is a hearing with an agenda. It is a hearing which is maybe
going to satisfy the interests of those who want to derail the peace
processing.
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Having said that, let me commend the Administration for mak-
ing it clear that they not going to take any action based on this
hearing. The Administration has basically said that no new testi-
mony is going to be coming out, and for standing firm in the peace
process, even if there are others who for whatever reasons want to
derail the peace process, and besmirch innocent people, and send
a very false signal to the world.

And with that, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for your time, and I
yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr.
Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As you know, I have been deeply engaged in the problems that
have been afflicting Colombia for years, ever since I arrived in Con-
gress. So I was particularly concerned when three Irish nationals
were arrested in Colombia last August on suspicion of having
trained the FARC. That prompted me to request the International
Relations Committee to conduct a thorough review of this incident
to determine the facts.

I also suggested at the appropriate time hearings might be nec-
essary as I believe the American people should know the facts sur-
rounding this incident, and their elected representatives be given
the opportunity to come to conclusions based on the facts.

Unfortunately, we have been presented with a report short on
facts and replete with speculation and surmise and opinion, much
of which I would note I disagree with. This report and other docu-
ments have received wide circulation both here and abroad and is
quickly being accepted as the position of this Committee.

For example, as my friend from New York, Mr. King, has indi-
cated previously, the notice of this hearing is entitled “Inter-
national Global Terrorism: Its Links with Illicit Drugs as Illus-
trated by the IRA and Other Groups in Colombia.” It clearly sug-
gests that this represents a conclusion reached after a thoughtful
discussion among Members of this Committee. That is not the case.

Additionally, I was briefed on Tuesday by minority staff that par-
ticipated in some of the interviews of relevant Colombian and U.S.
officials involved in this matter. It should be noted for the record
that they disagree with some of the facts as asserted in the major-
ity report.

I was particularly disturbed by a claim by the majority staff that,
and I am quoting,

“The IRA’s activity directly impacts our national interest in Co-
lombia as we increase U.S. assistance and enlarge our direct
counterterrorism role against the FARC.”

I am unaware that this Committee has recommended to the
House that we increase our assistance. And what I find particu-
larly disturbing is a suggestion that we enlarge our direct
counterterrorism role against the FARC. I have no doubt that this
language will be interpreted by some in Colombia that the United
States is prepared to introduce American troops into that quag-
mire.

I know of no one on this Committee who would support that kind
of a policy change, and I for one would vigorously oppose it.
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It is as if the purpose of today’s hearing is not to determine the
facts, but rather to rubber stamp a preordained conclusion to fit a
particular agenda.

Now, I have great respect for our witnesses here today. I know
personally the Administrator, Mr. Hutchinson, and General Tapias,
who will testify later. I hold them in high regard. But they will not
be giving us the facts. You can peruse their testimony, and that be-
comes obvious.

They are not the people who are intimate with the details of this
particular incident. They will merely read their testimony prepared
by someone who talked to someone who got the information from
someone who worked with someone on the case.

I would recommend that the staff itself, both majority and minor-
ity, testify as to the interviews they conducted in a subsequent
hearing so that the elected representatives of the American people
can come to their own conclusions because, Mr. Chairman, with all
due respect, this is not the kind of hearing that I had hoped for.

I yield back.

Chairman HYDE. I now am very pleased

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Chairman, I just want permission to submit my
opening statement in support of Mr. King’s contentions with regard
to this hearing and with regard to the title of the report that sug-
gests

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman already has authority by unani-
mous consent to have his statement made a part of the record.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you. And I want to thank you, Mr. Chair-
man, for putting Gerry Adams’ letter into the record at the onset.

Chairman HYDE. I thank you for thanking me. [Laughter.]

I am now pleased to introduce our distinguished witnesses.

I would first like to welcome Asa Hutchinson, Administrator of
the United States Drug Enforcement Administration.

Prior to his appointment to DEA, Administrator Hutchinson rep-
resented the State of Arkansas in the U.S. Congress. His service
included membership in the House Judiciary Committee and the
Select Committee on Intelligence. He also has served on the Speak-
er’s Task Force For A Drug Free America. Administrator Hutch-
inson was previously a U.S. attorney for western Arkansas. During
his tenure, he personally tried over 100 jury trials and was award-
ed a citation by the FBI for his successful prosecution of a terrorist
group in northern Arkansas, the Covenant Sworn and Arm of the
Lord.

As head of DEA, Administrator Hutchinson has concentrated on
effective enforcement strategies while recognizing the need for in-
creased treatment and education, and he is doing a great job.

Welcome, Mr. Hutchinson.

Mr. Mark F. Wong is the Deputy Coordinator for Counterter-
rorism in the Office of the Secretary of State at the U.S. State De-
partment.

Mr. Wong previously served as Director of Regional Affairs and
Principal Deputy Coordinator in the State Department’s Office of
Counterterrorism from 1999 to 2002. He also served as the special
assistant to Deputy Secretary of State Talbot from 1995 to 1997.
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A career service, foreign service officer, Mr. Wong has served in
Mexico, Taiwan, and Hong Kong, and is the desk chief for Cam-
bodia-Thailand.

Welcome, Mr. Wong.

I would appreciate both of you summarizing your statements
within 5 minutes, give or take, and your full statements will be
placed in the hearing record, and we will begin with Administrator
Hutchinson.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ASA HUTCHINSON, ADMIN-
ISTRATOR, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION (DEA)

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Mr.
Payne and Members of the Committee.

I would like to thank the Committee for focusing attention on the
two great threats to civil society that come from drug trafficking
and terrorism, and the greatest challenge of all is when the two be-
come combined.

Drugs and terrorism attack the vital organs of civilization. That
principle has been illustrated in Afghanistan where the Taliban
provided protection to both heroin traffickers and terrorists. And
the dominance of both evils left that country in civil ruin.

I would like to focus my brief remarks this morning on a place
that is closer to home—Colombia. In Colombia, three terrorist orga-
nization are active: the FARC (Revolutionary Armed Forces of Co-
lombia); the ELN; and the AUC. Currently, the Colombian govern-
ment lacks the means and ability to effectively control public order
within their national borders.

I have a chart that illustrates the areas of control, first of all,
where the coca is grown, and it can be overlaid by the areas of op-
eration of the FARC, the AUC and the ELN, and you can see that
the coca fields and the poppy fields are in the same areas in which
the terrorist organization have operations. And in these areas of
Colombia, the FARC, the ELN, the AUC operate freely, controlling
those large geographic regions.

Prior to the government of Colombia reclaiming the demilitarized
zone, we knew that the FARC was involved in international drug
trafficking, but today for the first time we have ironclad informa-
tion that the FARC is involved in the cocaine trade from start to
finish, from cultivation to processing and distribution.

In March of this year, the Colombian National Police and the
DEA Bogota Country Office conducted seizures of several cocaine
hydrochloride and cocaine base laboratories located in the former
FARC-controlled demilitarized zone. In addition, numerous items of
documentary evidence, approximately 7 tons of cocaine hydro-
chloride and cocaine base were seized by the CNP. Document ex-
ploitation experts reviewed the items seized from two of the labora-
tories and were able to attribute receipts and related documents to
several FARC Fronts.

And I have for display on my left two of the documents that were
seized during that operation. The first document is a receipt for 70
kilograms of coca base that was purchased January 8 of 2001 that
translates to $28,000 in U.S. currency.

The second receipt is more current time-wise, dated March 13,
2002, and this receipt was issued by the FARC 44th Front,
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Guillandro. It represents 515 kilograms of coca base that was sold
for $695,000 equivalency in U.S. currency. Of course, the amount
up in the far right corner is in Colombian pesos, but it represents
$695,000 in U.S. currency for 515 kilograms of coca base.

This document exploitation is continuing, but from these docu-
ments that were seized we can see that the FARC Fronts have
been integrally involved in every level of production, as well as
transportation and distribution. Production estimates indicated
that just one of the seized labs was producing an average 100 kilo-
grams of cocaine per day with a maximum production rate of 500
kilograms per day.

In addition, on March 18, the Department of Justice indicted
three members of the 16th Front of the FARC, including their com-
mander, Tomas Molinas, on charges of conspiracy to import cocaine
into the United States. It was the first time that members of a
known terrorist organization have been indicted in the United
States for their drug trafficking activities.

In addition to the 16th Front, the 1st, the 7th, the 10th, the 39th
and the 44th FARC Fronts delivered cocaine, according to the in-
dictment, to Molinas, and the 16th Front FARC for resale to inter-
national drug traffickers. Molinas sold cocaine in exchange for cur-
rency, weapons, and equipment.

It is estimated that the FARC and the AUC receive $300 million
a year from drug sales to finance their terrorist activities. The
question is, what do they do with the money.

Well, with this money the FARC has become the most violent,
disruptive and destabilizing terrorist organization in the Western
Hemisphere. In Colombia, terrorist acts committed by members of
the FARC and the ELN have become more horrific than any person
in modern civilized society could imagine.

For example, during only 4 days in April, FARC guerrillas dis-
guised as Colombian army soldiers set off small explosions in
downtown Cali. In the ensuing confusion once CNP officer was
killed and 12 local legislators were kidnapped. A FARC urban mili-
tia unit fired an explosive rocket in an attempt to destroy either
a television broadcasting facility or a nearby electrical facility in
western Bogota.

In another instance, FARC urban militias exploded a bomb in
Barranquilla in a failed attempt to kill front-running Colombian
presidential candidate Alvaro Uribe. Three people were killed and
15 people were injured in the attack.

In addition, according to the Colombian government, in 2001, the
FARC and the ELN committed 260 terrorist attacks against the
Covenas oil pipeline. The results of these terrorist attacks are
equivalent to 11 times the spillage of the Exxon Valdez. These acts
caused the Colombian government millions of dollars in lost rev-
enue.

And, finally, as the Chairman has referenced, in August of 2001,
three members of the Provisional Irish Republican Army were ar-
rested in Colombia for collaborating with the FARC. The Colom-
bian government alleges that the IRA members were training
FARC members in urban terrorism.
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Yes, the facts demonstrate that drugs are a funding source for
terrorism and violence against government, but it is not just facts,
but lives that are involved.

Recently I visited Bogota; it was my third trip to Colombia. I vis-
ited the Colombian National Police Hospital. I met five wounded of-
ficers who are victims of a car bomb attack by a terrorist near the
United States Embassy. Four of these officers will return to duty.
One is paralyzed for the rest of his life. He is 24 years old. His
name is Freddie Orlando Fernandez.

And so, ladies and gentlemen of the Committee, those are the
terrorist activities that are occurring in Colombia, in our hemi-
sphere. These acts are funded by cocaine distribution, cocaine proc-
essing, and drug proceeds. In Colombia, we must recognized there
is no distinction from the terrorist who kidnap presidential can-
didates and traffickers who operate the HCL labs and protect the
coca fields.

I want to thank the Committee for their attention to this, and
I would like, with the Chairman’s permission, to play a short video
clip of about 1 minute in duration. Brian Andrews of Channel 7,
Miami, accompanied me on my recent trip to Bogota, and has this
report.

Chairman HYDE. Without objection, so ordered.

[Video shown.]

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I thank the Committee.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hutchinson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ASA HUTCHINSON, ADMINISTRATOR, DRUG
ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION (DEA)

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

As the tragic events that occurred on September 11, 2001, and the daily terrorist
acts carried out by groups in Colombia demonstrate, some terrorist organizations’ de-
pendence on and relation to international drug trafficking poses a threat to the na-
tional security of the United States and every democratic nation. These groups do not
hesitate to use violence and terror to advance their interests, all to the detriment of
law-abiding citizens.

Terrorist actions continue to plague Colombia. On April 12, 2002 the Revolutionary
Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) fired an explosive rocket in an attempt to destroy
either an RCN television broadcasting facility or a nearby ETB electrical facility in
western Bogota. On April 14, 2002 FARC urban militias exploded a bomb in Barran-
quilla in a failed attempt to kill front running Colombian presidential candidate
Alv];zro Uribe. The bomb killed three civilians, and 13 people were injured in the at-
tack.

Because of DEA’s unique position of maintaining offices around the world, our re-
sources will continue to focus on significant drug trafficking organizations, including
those who engage in terrorist acts. The current worldwide drug and terrorism situa-
tion demands a comprehensive and strategic approach. One of DEA’s priorities is the
implementation of a Global Heroin Strategy to target, investigate, disrupt and ulti-
mately destroy heroin trafficking organizations having the most impact on the United
States. This program has developed strategies for the four source zones in the world:
South America, Mexico, Southeast Asia, and Southwest Asia.

Chairman Hyde, Ranking Member Lantos, and distinguished members of the com-
mittee, it is a pleasure for me to appear before you for the first time in my capacity
as the Administrator of the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA). International
drug trafficking, terrorism, and money used to finance terrorist acts are subjects of
deep concern to DEA, all Americans, and every democratic nation in the world. The
committee’s leadership and support in our fight against these narco-trafficking orga-
nizations is deeply appreciated. I look forward to a successful, productive, and coop-
erative relationship with this committee on this most important issue.

I appear before you today to testify on the nexus between international drug traf-
ficking, terrorism, and the money that finances narco-terrorist groups. DEA has di-
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rected enforcement and intelligence assets to identify, investigate, and dismantle all
organizations, including terrorist groups, engaged in the drug trafficking trade.

DEA defines narco-terrorism as a subset of terrorism, in which terrorist groups,
or associated individuals, participate directly or indirectly in the cultivation, manu-
facture, transportation, or distribution of controlled substances and the monies de-
rived from these activities. Further, narco-terrorism may be characterized by the
participation of groups or associated individuals in taxing, providing security for, or
otherwise aiding or abetting drug trafficking endeavors in an effort to further, or
fund, terrorist activities.

DEA targets the powerful international drug trafficking organizations that oper-
ate around the world, which employ thousands of individuals to transport and dis-
tribute drugs to American communities. Some of these groups have never hesitated
to use violence and terror to advance their interests. While DEA does not specifi-
cally target terrorists, we will target and track down drug traffickers and drug traf-
ficking organizations involved in terrorist acts.

My testimony will focus on the narco-terrorist organizations and the illegal drug
profits used to support their activity.

SOUTH AMERICA

The Colombian Narco-Terrorist Threat

Colombia’s three major terrorist groups are the FARC and the National Libera-
tion Army (ELN), and the United Self Defense Forces of Colombia (AUC). The
FARC membership is estimated to be 12,000 to 18,000 personnel and the ELN
maintains 3,000 to 6,000 personnel. The FARC, which is the best-trained and
equipped terrorist group in Colombia, asserts influence and varying degrees of con-
trol on large areas of Colombia’s eastern lowlands and rain forest, which are the
primary coca cultivation and cocaine processing regions in the country. The ELN op-
erates primarily along Colombia’s northeastern border with Venezuela and in cen-
tral and northwestern Colombia, including Colombia’s cannabis and opium poppy
growing areas.
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Right wing “self-defense groups” emerged in Colombia during the 1980s in re-
sponse to insurgent violence. Hundreds of illegal self-defense groups—financed by
wealthy cattle ranchers, emerald miners, coffee plantation owners, drug traffickers,
etc.—conduct paramilitary operations throughout Colombia. The loose coalition
known as the AUC (Autodefensas Unidas de Colombia) is the best known of these
self-defense groups and has an estimated strength of 10,500 personnel.

DEA has established that these terrorist groups are involved in various aspects
of drug trafficking activity including but not limited to: raising funds through extor-
tion or protection of laboratory operations and clandestine airstrips; encouraging
coca planting and discouraging alternative development; purchasing, transporting,
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and reselling cocaine within Colombia; and the distribution of cocaine to inter-
national drug trafficking organizations.

In late February 2002, peace negotiations between the Government of Colombia
and the FARC broke down after the hijacking of an Avianca flight and the subse-
quent kidnapping of a Colombian Senator and others who were on board the air-
craft. After three years of failed peace negotiations between the Colombian Govern-
ment and the FARC, President Andres Pastrana ordered the Colombian Armed
Forces to enter the FARC safe-haven and re-establish government control.

In March 2002, the Colombian National Police (CNP), with the support and assist-
ance of the DEA Bogota Country Office, conducted seizures of several cocaine hydro-
chloride and cocaine base laboratories located in the former FARC-controlled demili-
tarized zone located along the Rio Guayabero in the Meta Department. In addition
to numerous items of documentary evidence, approximately seven tons of cocaine
hydrochloride and cocaine base and were seized by the CNP.

Document exploitation experts reviewed items seized from two of the laboratories
and identified documents related to several FARC Fronts. Documents seized in-
cluded production ledgers, records showing the purchase of chemicals, and receipts
of cocaine base purchases. The receipts seized from one of these laboratories bear
stamps from three FARC Fronts indicating that members from these Fronts person-
ally sold cocaine base to laboratory operators.

Production estimates indicated one of the seized laboratories was producing an av-
erage of 100 kilograms of cocaine per day with a maximum production rate of over
500 kilograms per day.

On March 18, 2002 Attorney General John Ashcroft and I announced the
unsealing of a Federal indictment against seven defendants, three of whom are
members of the 16th FARC Front. This case, conducted by DEA’s Bogota and Bra-
silia, Brazil Country Offices, the government of Colombia, with assistance from the
Department of Justice Criminal Division Attorneys, is the first time that members
of a known terrorist organization have been indicted in the United States for their
drug trafficking activity.

This indictment charges that between 1994 and 2001, the commander of the 16th
Front, Tomas Molina Caracas and other members of the 16th Front engaged in drug
trafficking from the town of Barranco Minas, a remote village in Eastern Colombia
near the Venezuelan border. The indictment alleges that Molina collected cocaine
processed in laboratories along the Guaviare River and sold it to international co-
caine traffickers. Cocaine obtained from Molina was ultimately transported to the
United States, Brazil, Suriname, Paraguay, Mexico, and Spain. In addition, the 1st,
7th, 10th, 39th, and 44th FARC Fronts delivered cocaine to Molina and the 16th
FARC Front for the cocaine to be sold to international drug traffickers. According
to the indictment, cocaine was sold in exchange for currency, weapons, and equip-
ment.

Colombia Terrorist Activity

Violent actions continue to be carried out by terrorist groups in Colombia, particu-
larly the FARC and ELN. Recent terrorist actions conducted in Colombia include:

¢ On April 11, 2002, FARC guerillas disguised as Colombian Army soldiers set
off small explosions in downtown Cali, Valle Del Cauca. In the ensuing confu-
sion, one CNP officer was killed and 12 members of the departmental assem-
bly (local legislators) were kidnapped.

¢ On April 12, 2002 a FARC Urban militia unit fired an explosive rocket in an
attempt to destroy either an RCN television broadcasting facility or a nearby
ETB electrical facility in western Bogota.

¢ On April 14, 2002, FARC urban militias exploded a bomb in Barranquilla in
a failed attempt to kill front running Colombian presidential candidate Alvaro
Uribe. Three people were killed and 15 people were injured in the attack.

¢ On April 15, 2002, the Colombian Army and Air Force reportedly destroyed
a small private aircraft bearing Venezuelan markings that was equipped to
drop bombs. Colombian military intelligence reported that it was part of an
attempt to attack the capital in the department of Arauca.

¢ On April 21, 2002, the FARC kidnapped the governor of Antioquia Depart-
ment, the former Colombia Minister of Defense, an American citizen and sev-
eral priests while the group was conducting a march protesting violence in
Colombia. The FARC continues to hold the governor and former Minister of
Defense.

¢ According to the Government of Colombia, the FARC and ELN committed 260
terrorist attacks against the Covenas oil pipeline. The results of these ter-
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rorist attacks are equivalent to 11 times the spillage of the Exxon Valdez.
These acts cost the Colombian government millions of dollars in revenue.

The violent activities of the FARC and other groups have not been limited to the
country of Colombia. Information from the region indicates the FARC has become
a destabilizing force. The FARC’s violence and coca processing activities have spread
to Panama. Venezuela, too, is experiencing increased violence, causing some cattle
ranchers to hire additional security personnel to counter the FARC’s efforts.

In addition, in 2001, three members of the Irish Republican Army (IRA) were ar-
rested in Colombia for collaborating with the FARC. The Colombian government as-
serts that the IRA members were training FARC members in urban terrorism. The
three men have been charged with travelling on false passports and providing the
FARC with weapons instruction.

In 2001, there has been increased reporting of suspected FARC drug trafficking
activity in the Darien Province of Panama. Intelligence suggests that small-scale
coca cultivation has resumed in the Darien Province border region and apparently
is expanding. These reports of drug activity substantiate earlier unconfirmed
sightings of limited coca cultivation in the Darien Province along the Colombian bor-
der in regions under the 57th FARC Front influence.

There have been reports of the FARC 57th Front incursions into Panama’s Darien
Province near Jaqué, the last sizeable village on the Pacific Coast north of the Co-
lombian border. There have also been reports of clandestine laboratory activity in
the Darien Province area; but as yet, there has not been ground verification. The
guerilla tactics employed by the FARC in these areas inhibits ground action by law
enforcement.

Islamic Extremists in the Triborder Area—Hezbollah and Hamas

The triborder area of Paraguay, Argentina, and Brazil continues to be a haven
for Islamic extremists. The two major terrorist organizations in the triborder area
are Hezbollah and the Islamic Resistance Movement known as HAMAS.

It is suspected that their illegal activities range from producing counterfeit U.S.
currency to smuggling illegal substances through the triborder area. The situation
in the triborder area highlights the ease with which terrorist organizations can infil-
trate and assimilate in other countries and go relatively undetected for an extended
period of time.

Peru’s Sendero Luminoso: The Shining Path

Sendero Luminoso (SL) is an extremely violent armed group that sought to over-
throw the Peruvian government and establish a communist agrarian state from the
1980’s to the mid 1990’s. SL has historically operated from bases in remote regions
of Peru that also held the main coca growing areas. DEA reporting indicates that
the group has probably extracted revolutionary taxes from the cocaine base opera-
tors.

Basque Fatherland and Liberty (ETA)

The Basque Fatherland and Liberty (ETA) organization was founded in 1959 with
the goal of establishing an independent homeland based on Marxist principles in
several provinces of northern Spain and southwestern France. In November 1999,
ETA ended a long period of cease-fire, resuming its campaign of bombings and as-
sassinations, killing 23 individuals and wounding many more by the end of 2000.

Given their common language and culture, ETA is known to maintain contacts
with similar organizations in South America. Funding for ETA’s activities is derived
from a variety of sources, including kidnapping for ransom, robbery, and extortion.
Drug profits may be among the funding sources.

SOUTHWEST ASIA

Afghanistan, The Taliban, and Osama Bin Laden

The Islamic State of Afghanistan is a major source country for the cultivation,
processing and trafficking of opiate and cannabis products. Afghanistan produced
over 70 percent of the world’s supply of illicit opium in 2000. Morphine base, heroin
and hashish produced in Afghanistan are trafficked worldwide. Due to the warfare-
induced decimation of the country’s economic infrastructure, narcotics have been a
major source of income in Afghanistan.

U.S. intelligence confirmed a connection between Afghanistan’s former ruling
Taliban and international terrorist Osama Bin Laden and the al-Qa’ida organiza-
tion. DEA has received multi-source information that Bin Laden has suspected in-
volvement in the financing and facilitation of heroin trafficking activities. While the
activities of the two entities do not always follow the same course, we know that
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drugs and terror frequently share the common ground of geography, money, and vio-
lence.

According to the official U.S. Government estimates for 2001, Afghanistan pro-
duced an estimated 74 metric tons of opium. This is a significant decrease from the
3,656 metric tons of opium produced from 64,510 hectares of land under opium
poppy cultivation in 2000. Cultivation and production estimates for the spring 2002
opium crop differ widely, but even under the most conservative estimate, Afghani-
stan has the capability to return as one of the largest opium producers in the world.

The head of Afghanistan’s provisional government, Hamid Karzai, supports the
eradication of opium poppy cultivation. Interim president Karzai renewed the
Taliban’s ban on poppy cultivation and drug production in January 2002 and called
upon the international community to support his efforts.

Kurdistan Workers Party (PKK)

Historic DEA information indicates that the PKK members are involved in the
taxation of drug shipments and the protection of drug traffickers throughout the
Southeastern Region of Turkey and other areas of operation.

The United Wa State Army

Methamphetamine and heroin trafficking finances the efforts of the 20,000 strong
United Wa State Army (UWSA). The UWSA exists primarily as a separatist organi-
zation, seeking autonomy from the central government in Burma. It funds its sepa-
ratist activities by being the major international drug trafficking organization in the
region. The UWSA is characterized as a narco-trafficking organization but is not
deemed to be a terrorist organization at this time.

THE FINANCING OF TERRORIST NETWORKS WITH DRUG MONEY

Narco-terrorist organizations in Colombia, Afghanistan, and other areas of the
world generate millions of dollars in narcotics-related revenues to facilitate their
terrorist activities. Tracking and intercepting the unlawful flow of drug money is an
important tool in identifying and dismantling international drug trafficking organi-
zations with ties to terrorism. The attacks carried out on our nation on September
11, 2001 graphically illustrated the need to starve the financial base of every ter-
rorist organization and deprive them of drug revenue that is used to fund acts of
terror.
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In order to dismantle narco-terrorist organizations, one must not only arrest and
prosecute the leaders of the organization, but also expose their supporting financial
infrastructure and seize and forfeit assets acquired by them. The cells of terrorists
are dispersed beyond the geographic boundaries of a specific country, much like
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international drug syndicates. Accordingly, DEA’s approach to both the drug trade
and the terror network must be equally global in scope.

According to ONDCP, Americans spend $64 billion on illegal narcotics annually,
most of it in cash. To avoid detection, these organizations have developed a number
of money laundering systems in attempts to avoid financial transaction reporting re-
quirements and manipulate facets of the economy unrelated to the traditional finan-
cial services industry.

The Black Market Peso Exchange System (BMPE) is a significant money-laun-
dering system used by Colombian narcotics traffickers. The BMPE is a trade-based
money-laundering scheme that handles billions of dollars in drug money annually.
It is among the primary means by which cartels convert U.S.-based drug dollars into
“clean” pesos in Colombia. The BMPE has a devastating impact on Colombia’s econ-
omy by fostering a contraband trade that undercuts legitimate businesses and de-
prives the Colombian government of hundreds of millions in tax revenue. The exact
size and structure of the BMPE system cannot be determined with any degree of
precision. However, based on intelligence related information, it is believed that be-
tween $3 billion and $6 billion is laundered annually.

The BMPE process begins when a Colombian drug organization arranges the ship-
ment of drugs to the United States. The drugs are sold in the United States in ex-
change for U.S. currency. This U.S. currency is then sold to a Colombian black mar-
ket peso broker’s agent located in the United States. Once the dollars are delivered
to the agent of the Colombian peso broker in the United States, the peso broker in
Colombia deposits the agreed upon equivalent in Colombian pesos into the organiza-
tion’s account in Colombia.

DEA’s Bogota Country Office, in cooperation with the Colombian Department of
Administrative Security (DAS), have created a Special Investigative Unit (SIU) that
focuses their efforts on financial investigations and combating criminal organiza-
tions involved in illegal money laundering schemes. The SIU is comprised of elite
law enforcement officers selected from within the ranks of the DAS. Each SIU mem-
ber undergoes a strict “vetting” process, designed to ensure honesty and integrity
and further, receives specialized investigative training. This SIU is headquartered
{n Bbqgota, but has the ability to respond to and investigate activities throughout Co-

ombia.

« The DAS/DEA SIU, working with the Special Operations Division, a multi-
agency (DEA, FBI, USCS, IRS Criminal Investigators, and DOJ/Criminal Di-
vision) coordination and law enforcement intelligence analysis unit, was in-
strumental in the successful conclusion of “Operation Wirecutter”. This oper-
ation was a multi-agency investigation targeting peso brokers operating in
Colombia and represented the first time that U.S. authorities were able to
combine undercover pick-ups of drug proceeds in the United States with in-
vestigative efforts by Colombian authorities to target money brokers. Thus
far, the undercover investigation resulted in the arrest of 37 individuals—29
in the United States and 8 senior money brokers in Colombia. It is believed
that the 8 Colombians arrested have a combined 50-years experience laun-
dering drug money for the Colombian cartels. U.S. authorities also seized ap-
proximately 8 million dollars, 400 kilograms of cocaine, 100 kilograms of
marijuana, and 6.5 kilograms of heroin.

¢ In April 2002, the Bogota Country Office DAS/SIU, concluded Operation
Broker I, II, and III. These operations resulted in the arrest of 53 Colombian
nationals, seizure of four airplanes utilized to smuggle U.S. currency to Pan-
ama, as well as jewelry from Panama to Colombia, 36 kilograms of gold jew-
elry, 1067 kilograms of silver jewelry, $569,795 in U.S. currency, and
181,000,000 Colombian pesos. It is also estimated that approximately 10 mil-
lion dollars real property in Colombia will be seized for forfeiture from de-
fendants as a result of this investigation. The defendants were responsible for
laundering approximately 200 million dollars through accounts associated
with this investigation.

The Hawala system is an underground, traditional, informal network that has
been used for centuries by businesses and families throughout Asia. This system
provides a confidential, convenient, efficient service at a low cost in areas that are
not served by traditional banking facilities. The hawala or hundi system leaves no
“paper trail” for investigators to follow. In the United States, hawala brokers tend
to own high-volume, primarily cash businesses that cater to immigrants. In this
process, an individual gives a hawala broker a sum of money and asks that the
same amount be delivered to someone in another country. The broker contacts, often
through the Internet and e-mail, a hawala broker in the city where the money is
to be delivered, and instructs that broker to deliver the money to the recipient. Con-
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sequently, funds are exchanged without physical movement of the currency. The
brokers make money by charging a fee for their services.

DEA has targeted and will continue to target trafficking groups that are using
the hawala system to further their drug trafficking activity.

THE INTERNATIONAL ROLE OF DEA

DEA maintains offices around the world; these offices are in a unique position to
collect drug intelligence from human sources and contribute to the formation of
more effective cooperative law enforcement relationships in their respective areas.
The existence of a trusted cadre of counterparts such as Colombia’s SIU is an in-
valuable asset for DEA in any arena of operations.

With the support of the Congress, DEA has implemented its SIU program in nine
countries to include Mexico, Colombia, Ecuador Peru, Bolivia, Brazil, Pakistan,
Thailand, and the Dominican Republic. The SIU program has effectively enhanced
international cooperation and institution building within the host government’s in-
frastructure.

DEA Program Initiatives:

DEA is requesting in its FY 2003 Budget $4.1 million and 20 agents to strengthen
resources for drug related financial investigations to enhance assets of domestic
field offices, with emphasis on the financial hubs of New York, Miami, and Los An-
geles. DEA has been successful in investigating and dismantling money laundering
organizations, but we are limited in our resources. DEA must improve its ability to
monitor and track the financial holdings and transactions of drug trafficking organi-
zations, especially with the demonstrated nexus between the profits from drug traf-
ficking, terrorist activities, and violence.

In the course of conducting daily investigations against international drug traf-
ficking organizations, the DEA often uncovers information of other related crimes,
including money laundering and the financing of terrorist activities. The President’s
FY 2003 Budget Proposal also includes $35 million and 73 positions (including 12
Special Agents and 33 Intelligence Analysts) requested in the Attorney General’s
Counter-Terrorism Fund to enhance DEA’s communications interception and intel-
ligence capabilities in support of agencies conducting counter-terrorism in America
and overseas. An additional $6.5 million and 45 positions is also included in the FY
2003 Federal Bureau of Investigations’ Budget to continue reimbursing DEA for its
counter-terrorism support. This reimbursement began with the passage of the first
counter-terrorism supplemental in FY 2002

The DEA Financial Investigations Section has personnel assigned as DEA liaisons
to both the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN) and to the Federal
Bureau of Investigation’s Terrorist Financial Review Group, responsible for tracing
terrorist-related monies.

The DEA Intelligence Division has temporarily created a six-person Intelligence
Response Team that can deploy worldwide to provide intelligence support related to
narco-traffickers and other trafficking groups. This intelligence support includes but
is not limited to, source debriefings, document exploitation, and region analysis.

The current worldwide heroin situation demands that DEA respond globally and
strategically. DEA has developed a Global Heroin Strategy to target and investigate
heroin trafficking organizations having the most impact on the United States. This
program has developed strategies for the four source zones in the world: South
America, Mexico, Southeast Asia, and Southwest Asia. DEA has recently proposed
a reprogramming of prior year funds totaling $35.6 million to significantly enhance
our enforcement efforts targeting heroin in three of these regions: Southwest Asia,
Southeast Asia and Colombia.

Operation Containment, which focuses on Southwest Asia, is a proposed DEA ini-
tiative which includes opening a DEA office in Kabul, Afghanistan and the expan-
sion of existing offices in Asian and European cities.

To address Southeast Asian heroin, DEA is proposing the establishment of new
offices in Kunming, Peoples Republic of China, and Vancouver, Canada, as well as
the expansion of our offices in Beijing and Rangoon. The United Wa State Army is
a highly trained ethnic group responsible for approximately 80 percent of the heroin
produced in Southeast Asia. Most of Southeast Asia’s heroin is shipped through
Southern China’s deep-water ports, and that which is destined for the United States
typically enters the country through the Vancouver area.

To address heroin trafficking in South America, the program would establish a
Bogota Heroin Group to initiate additional investigations against the major Colom-
bian trafficking groups operating there.
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This entire $39.6 million reprogramming proposal is currently before the House
and Senate Appropriations Subcommittees for review. The timely support of this
Committee for this reprogramming would be very helpful and greatly appreciated.

CONCLUSIONS:

Narco-terrorists challenge the flexibility and resilience of all law enforcement
agencies. The Drug Enforcement Administration remains committed to identify, in-
vestigate, and destroy criminal and terrorist groups involved in drug trafficking.
DEA will continue to work with our law enforcement partners around the world to
improve our cooperative enforcement efforts against international drug organiza-
tions.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before the Committee today. I will be
happy to respond to any questions you may have at the appropriate time.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Hutchinson.
Mr. Wong.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE MARK F. WONG, DEPUTY
COORDINATOR FOR COUNTERTERRORISM, OFFICE OF SEC-
RETARY OF STATE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. WonNG. Thank you Chairman Hyde, Ranking Member Lan-
tos, Distinguished Members——

Chairman HYDE. Can you move the microphone over closer?

Mr. WONG. Let me try that again. Is that better, sir?

Chairman HYDE. That is good.

Mr. WoNG. Thank you Chairman, Hyde, Ranking Member Lan-
tos, Distinguished Members of the Committee. I am honored to be
here today to discuss this very important subject and to share this
panel with Administrator Hutchinson.

I have submitted for the record a statement regarding the inter-
national aspect of terrorism. I would like to add a few words to
place the issue of narco-terrorism in Colombia in a broader context.

In the 3 years that I have spent with the State Department’s Of-
fice of Counterterrorism, we have focused on the key ingredients
that the most lethal terrorist groups seem to have in common.
Those are: a secure base or safe haven from which to operate; se-
cure sources of funding; and the ability to move and operate inter-
nationally.

Osama bin Laden’s al-Qaeda network found safe haven in the
Sudan, and then in Afghanistan under the Taliban. From these rel-
atively lawless states, he was able to build a sophisticated inter-
national terrorist network with global reach and capable of the
deadly attacks we witnessed on September 11th.

In Afghanistan, we track what we call the Afghan Alumni, ter-
rorists from different countries, of different nationalities who train
together and graduated from the terrorist training camps to carry
forward a terrorist agenda in different parts of the world.

Every day from our current military effort in Afghanistan we
learn more about the nature of the terrorist complex that existed
there. We learn, for example, from video tapes seized from al-
Qaeda hideouts in Afghanistan about surveillance and plans to at-
tack U.S. interests in Singapore by al-Qaeda-linked cells.

Safe haven, money, terrorist training in Afghanistan, these have
helped launch terrorist operations around the world.

In this hemisphere, we have extremely lethal home grown ter-
rorist organizations that do not have global reach, but that do oper-
ate transnationally and with international linkages. The most
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prominent example is the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia,
the FARC.

Now, just as al-Qaeda’s attacks on the World Trade Center, with
all the tragic death and destruction involved, constituted what
President Bush termed an attack on the heart and soul of the civ-
ilized world, the FARC’s ruthless assault on innocent Colombians
and Colombia’s democratic institutions must also be viewed as part
of terrorism’s attack on civilization everywhere.

Just as al-Qaeda exploited the Sudan and then Afghanistan as
safe havens from which to operate, the FARC has exploited its safe
haven in Colombia to build up its membership, hold hostages and
grow illegal narcotics.

For these reasons, we supported President Pastrana’s bold deci-
sion in February to reclaim the despeje demilitarized zone and the
safe haven. My colleague, Administrator Hutchinson, has com-
prehensively detailed in his testimony the FARC’s use of narcotics
to fund its terrorist enterprise.

We want, as well, to focus on the other forms of terrorist crimi-
nality in which the FARC excels; kidnapping and extortion are one
key example. Never in the history of humanity have we witnessed
as sophisticated a kidnapping and extortion enterprise as that op-
erated by the FARC and their fellow terrorists in recent years in
Colombia. On average over the past 3 years, there have been near-
ly 10 kidnapping per day, more than 3,000 per year. In 2001, over
3,000 Colombians were killed in terrorist violence, and another
2,856 were kidnapped with the ELN, the FARC and the AUC ac-
counting for almost 2,000 victims.

Among the kidnapped victims were 289 children, the youngest of
whom was 3 years old. It is not just Colombians that are being ab-
ducted. In the last decade more than 70 Americans have been ab-
ducted by terrorist and criminal groups in Colombia, and at least
13 have died.

The FARC crossed international lines when it murdered three
American NGO workers in Venezuela in 1999 and when it kid-
napped three American missionaries in Panama in 1993, now pre-
sumed dead.

FARC terrorism has corroded civilized life in Colombia and also
affects the entire region, and this is why the aspect of international
linkages raised by the Colombian government’s arrest of three al-
leged Irish Republican Army members merits such great concern.

We await the conclusion of Colombia’s legal process to shed light
on what the Irish nationals were up to. Colombia has indicted them
on passport and illicit training charges. We too are concerned that
the recent dramatic increase in the FARC’s explosives capabilities
could be related to the presence of these three IRA members in Co-
lombia. We know that the FARC, for example, has begun to use
secondary explosive devices. Primary explosions draw rescue per-
sonnel and bomb technicians and civilian on-lookers. The secondary
explosion then kills those that have gathered. This is a known sig-
nature IRA urban terror tactic and not previously part of the FARC
operating manual. There may be other explanations, but we need
to analyze and understand all the evidence as it becomes available
to us.
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On the FARC/IRA relationship, Ambassador Richard Haass in
the State Department, the President’s point man for Northern Ire-
land, has stated repeatedly that the United States can have no tol-
erance for any support for the FARC from the IRA, and that we
must continue bolstering the political will and capacity of our
friends to join us in the campaign against terrorism, and to take
up the battle themselves on their home grounds.

With that in mind, I would like to take the opportunity to thank
the Committee for its focus on the narco-terrorism issue today and
highlight the Administration’s request that we be given the tools
we need to fight terrorism more effectively in Colombia.

In Colombia, those tools include expanding our legal authorities
to assist the Colombian government in its unified campaign against
terrorism and narcotics trafficking.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wong follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE MARK F. WoNG, DEPUTY COORDINATOR
FOR COUNTERTERRORISM, OFFICE OF SECRETARY OF STATE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
STATE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee,

I am pleased to be here today to speak to you about the global reach of terrorist
organizations. I'll also address the international activities of several organizations
previously believed to operate on a strictly local or regional basis, such as the Irish
Republican Army (IRA) and the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC.)

Terrorist groups, just like businesses, are “going global”—although for nefarious
reasons. Globalization allows terror groups to increase their reach and effectiveness,
while decreasing the risk of a catastrophic counter-attack. It enables them to build
ties with other terrorist groups.

AL QA’IDA

The most prominent example of the globalization of terror is al Qa’ida. One of the
most iron ic aspects of al-Qa’ida is the manner in which Usama bin Laden and his
operatives—who are known to espouse a quasi-medieval worldview—have exploited
the very international communications and financial mechanisms that they profess
to wish to destroy. Bruce Hoffman of the RAND Corporation has compared bin
Laden to a modern Chief Executive Officer of a large multinational business. He de-
scribes al Qa’ida as an umbrella organization that allows disparate and far-flung
cells—sub-organizations with similar worldview and objectives—to operate in a con-
certed manner using al Qa’ida funds, but having only limited direct contact with
headquarters. Al-Qa’ida’s verified presence in more than half of the countries of the
world speaks volumes about its level of sophistication, and further underscores their
currlt(elnt posture as “enemy number one” of the United States and most of the free
world.

Al-Qa’ida is the most visible of the terrorist organizations with global reach, but,
unfortunately, it is not the only one. In the post 9/11 world, the intense focus of
our intelligence and law enforcement organizations on terrorism has helped us un-
cover valuable data on terrorism’s evolving international aspect. Their analysis
points to terrorist groups that have a mature operating structure, with the sophis-
tication to support international cells with dedicated objectives. Lebanese Hizballah
is a notable example.

HIZBALLAH

Hizballah is a multi-faceted, multinational organization with broader penetration
in the Western Hemisphere than any other terrorist organization. Hizballah has a
presence in virtually every country in North and South America, including the
United States and Canada. Hizballah relies upon legal and illegal business activities
to help fund their operations in the Middle East. Those operations include legiti-
mate humanitarian and religious enterprises, but they also include terrorism.

Hizballah’s Islamic Jihad Organization, or IJO, headed by Imad Mugniyah, is
blamed for killing more Americans overseas than any other terrorist organization,
including al Qa’ida. Hizballah’s IJO is believed responsible for the 1983 bombing of
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the Marine barracks in Lebanon, and a Hizballah explosives expert is believed to
have constructed the bomb with which Saudi Hizballah attacked Khobar towers in
Saudi Arabia in 1996. In Latin America, Hizballah is the prime suspect in the 1992
bombing of Israeli Embassy in Argentina and of the 1994 bombing of the Argentine-
Israel Mutual Association (AMIA) Cultural Center. In short, Hizballah has global
reach and a bloody track record in this hemisphere.

I would like to turn to international terrorist threats to Americans and American
interests in our own hemisphere. In doing so, I will also examine the disturbing
prospect of collaboration among terrorist groups, including the FARC-IRA connec-
tion that I understand to be of particular interest to this Committee. To illustrate
these connections, and to prepare the ground for our distinguished international vis-
itor, General Tapias, I will use Colombia as an example.

COLOMBIA’S WORSENING TERRORIST SITUATION

Colombia, statistically, is the world’s most terrorism-afflicted nation. In 2001, for
example, 55 percent of all terrorist attacks on U.S. interests abroad occurred in Co-
lombia. Colombia suffered more terrorist abductions than were recorded in the rest
of the world’s countries combined. These abductions include five American citizens
in 2001 and more than 70 Americans in the past decade. Of those abductees, 13
were murdered, and three more remain unaccounted for.

The 16,000 member FARC is the world’s largest terrorist organization and per-
haps its richest, while the 9,000 member United Defense Group of Colombia (AUC)
is Latin America’s largest right-wing paramilitary organization. And the Govern-
ment of Colombia—Latin America’s oldest democracy—has yet to come to terms
with yet a third terrorist organization, the 4,000 member National Liberation Army,
or ELN.1 All three groups are formally designated as Foreign Terrorist Organiza-
tions by the Department of State.

With such a formidable array of terrorists struggling to destabilize the democrat-
ically-elected Colombian government, it is especially frustrating to see indications
Zf the arrival of an extraterritorial player such as members of the Irish Republican

rmy.

FARC—IRA LINKAGE

On the alleged connection between the FARC and the Provisional IRA,2 T would
like to start by commending this Committee for undertaking an exhaustive inves-
tigation that necessitated thousands of travel miles and many hours of interviews.
I would also like to note that the criminal proceedings against the three presumed
IRA operatives in Colombia are ongoing, and that our government believes Colom-
bia’s judicial processes should be allowed to reach their conclusions unhindered by
anything we say here today. The Colombians have made it clear that this case is
important to them, and we believe that justice will be done there.

With that said, we cannot ignore the fact that, since January 1, the FARC has
dramatically increased the tempo and nature of their attacks on civilians and infra-
structure in Colombia. We have also seen a jump in sophistication in the use of ex-
plosives and other urban terror tactics that are similar to those employed by the
IRA. Again, we are counting on the Colombian legal system to uncover the truth
in this situation. If the three men in question are proved to have aided and abetted
the FARC, thereby increasing FARC ability to kill, maim and terrorize civilians, we
hope the Colombian judge will sentence these men in a manner commensurate with
such a crime.

The Administration has made it abundantly clear to all parties involved that we
have no tolerance for any support for the FARC from the IRA. If we were to discover
evidence of any such on-going support, it would raise fundamental questions for
U.S. foreign policy. We also remain concerned about the potential of any past rela-
tionship between the FARC and the IRA to affect stability in Colombia as well as
U.S. interests there. Our primary focus remains on ensuring that there is no current
or future cooperation between these organizations.

CONCLUSION

Before concluding, I would like to mention a few positive developments related to
the international nature of terrorism. First, in terms of globalization, the terrorists
have nothing on the U.S.-led anti-terrorism coalition. Our response to international

1Numbers used for size of Colombian terror groups are based on Colombian government esti-
mates.

2Since the IRA split, the group traditionally referred to as the IRA is now technically the
PIRA; other splinter group Real IRA has been designated an FTO.
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terrorists is to attack them internationally. We are fighting terror at home and
abroad through military action, diplomacy, intelligence, financial coordination, law
enforcement, humanitarian programs, and public relations. What makes the current
campaign so effective is the breadth and depth of our coordinated approach, and our
commitment not only to keeping the political will of our partners focused on the
task at hand, but in building their own internal capacities to fight terrorism.

With that concept in mind, I wish to conclude these remarks with a reiteration
of the Administration’s request, outlined in the recent emergency counterterrorism
supplemental request, that we be given the tools we need to fight the war on ter-
rorism effectively. These tools include expanding our legal authorities in Colombia
to address the reality of terrorism. I would be happy to take your questions. Thank
you.

Chairman HYDE. We will have a round of questions if that is
agreeable with you, and then we will move to our next witness. I
have the first question for Administrator Hutchinson.

What, if anything, did you learn from Colombian authorities on
the impact of alleged IRA training of the FARC?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. The information that I have would be both
from Colombian government sources as well as information that is
separately available, and the information that I learned is in terms
of the allegations of the charges that are pending in Colombia.
There is the suspicion that there is a connection to these three
members of the IRA that were arrested in Colombia in August of
2001.

The information is that they were providing explosive training to
the FARC. One of the men is described as specializing in impro-
vised mortars within the IRA, a technique used by the FARC. Re-
ports suggest that the IRA members conducted training sessions
for the FARC on how to build and handle mortars, land mines and
explosive charges, and the operation of missile launchers, and that
training manuals and maps found in the prisoner’s possession in
Colombia were identical to material used by the IRA in Ireland.
This is the information that I can shed light upon and provide to
the Committee.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you.

Mr. Gilman.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And again I thank you
for putting in the record Mr. Adams’ letter that denies any connec-
tion to the alleged terrorist activities in Colombia. Mr. Adams has
repeatedly stated Sinn Fein’s opposition to international terrorism
and has rejected any interference on behalf of his party into the af-
fairs of any sovereign power.

And I address to the panelists, do we have any evidence that re-
futes Mr. Adams’ assertion that Sinn Fein is innocent of these alle-
gations? Is there any evidence that refutes Mr. Adams’ statements
in connection with this issue?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Mr. Gilman, the evidence is something that
will be presented in trial in Colombia, and the evidence that I am
aware of is as I stated it, which is that there is evidence of three
individuals with TRA membership or connections that were ar-
rested with evidence linking them to training in the FARC terri-
tory of FARC personnel.

Mr. GILMAN. But, Mr. Hutchinson, if I might interrupt. Besides
the fact that three Irishmen have been arrested, who allegedly
were doing some training, is there any evidence of the links of
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these three men with Mr. Adams, and at Mr. Adams’ direction
going to Colombia to pursue this kind of illicit activity?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I do not know at whose direction they were
acting.

Mr. GiLMAN. All right. And I ask our other panelist, do you have
any evidence of Mr. Adams’ connection with regard to these three
Irishmen?

Mr. WoONG. Sir, I am mindful of the Colombian trial process that
is underway, and

Mr. GILMAN. Would you put your microphone on, please?

Mr. WONG. Sorry, sir. Here we go.

I am mindful of the Colombian trial process that is underway,
and of the distinguished visitor that will follow this panel.

The clear answer is at this point I am not in a position to com-
mﬁnt or make a judgment about the connection of who knew what,
when.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you.

I have stated my concerns regarding the direction of this hearing
and the potential negative consequences it could have on the ongo-
ing peace process in Northern Ireland. At the heart of the matter
is the implication that Sinn Fein bears responsibility for the ac-
tions of these three Irishmen who were arrested in Colombia on
charges of aiding the FARC, and I have not seen any evidence link-
ing the alleged actions of these men to the Sinn Fein party or to
Mr. Adams, nor am I aware that the Colombian government is as-
serting such a claim in this case.

Am I accurate with regard to that assessment? And I address
that to both panelists.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. It is our responsibility as witnesses here to
state the facts. I have stated the facts as we know them. Clearly,
this is a matter that will have ongoing revelation as to the facts.
Perhaps the subsequent witness will have as well. But I think, as
far as any connections, that story has not been revealed in terms
of the facts at this point.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you. And my other panelist?

Mr. WonG. I will agree completely with that statement, that the
allegations are profoundly disturbing. They merit looking into——

Mr. GILMAN. I am not asking whether they are disturbing. I am
asking whether there are any links that you have found in review-
ing the evidentiary matter?

Mr. WONG. At this point I am not in a position to say that there
are any links.

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you very much, and thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Delahunt. Mr. Lantos. Mr. Crowley.

Mr. CROWLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First, let me align myself with the remarks made by Mr. Gilman
in his questioning.

I have been perusing a sheet that has been handed to, I guess,
all the Members of the Committee outlining suggested questions by
Committee Members to the witnesses today before us, all of which,
in my opinion, and it is only my opinion at this point, Mr. Chair-
man, are clearly to take aim to link the IRA directly with the
FARC. At the same time, at least from the two testimonies we have
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heard so far, there has been very, very little mention in Mr.
Hutchinson’s statement until the very, very end about the IRA, and
issues that you have brought up are important.

As Mr. Gilman has mentioned earlier, we are talking about three
individuals who have been apprehended in Colombia, Irish nation-
als. They have yet to be tried in Colombia. That process is on its
way. I am concerned about holding these hearings before these in-
dividuals have had a fair trial in Colombia, regardless as to what
the outcome may be. I am concerned about the focus and direction
of these hearings as well, and I think that these questions that
were given us show the intent, unfortunately, I think, the foregone
conclusion that this Committee has made prior to even the com-
mencing of these hearings.

Mr. Chairman, at this time I am going to reserve my right to ask
questions.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. King.

Mr. KiNG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me thank both wit-
nesses for their testimony.

And let me just ask Administrator Hutchinson: The title of the
hearing is “International Global Terrorism: Its Links with Illicit
Drugs As Illustrated by the IRA.” Leaving aside the merits of the
particular case in Colombia, in your capacity as the Administrator
of the DEA, do you have any evidence at all of the IRA being in-
volved in international drug dealing?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. No.

Mr. KiNG. Okay. Mr. Wong, since we are talking about the ques-
tion what the IRA’s motive may have been, it seems to me the mo-
tive could only be if they somehow intend to resume a war in
Northern Ireland; that the only purpose—if they are there to test
weapons, to attain money, it would seem to me—to go back to war
in Northern Ireland.

Let me ask you, does the State Department or the Administra-
tion have any evidence whatsoever that the IRA is not fully com-
plying with the peace process in Ireland?

Mr. WONG. No, sir, we do not. They are observing the cease fire
under the Good Friday Accord.

Mr. KING. Is it not also a fact that the IRA decommissioned
weapons both last fall and again just several weeks ago?

Mr. WONG. That is correct.

Mr. KING. Is it not also a fact that the Loyalist para-militaries
who will be the adversaries of the IRA have not decommissioned
any weapons at all since the Good Friday Agreement was entered
into 4 years ago?

Mr. WONG. I am not actually in a position to make a judgment
about that. I do have a good friend, an Ambassador, who is in the
lead on that issue back at the department, but I have not heard
any information to indicate that.

Mr. KING. We are talking about Ambassador Haass?

Mr. WONG. That is right. That is correct.

Mr. KING. Is it not a fact that since last August when these
charges first became known, that Ambassador Haass has continued
to deal with Sinn Fein on a regular basis?

Mr. WoNG. That is my understanding.
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Mr. KING. And he has continued to deal with Gerry Adams and
Mark McGinnus and the other leaders of Sinn Fein on a regular
basis?

Mr. WoNG. That is correct.

Mr. KING. Are you aware of any time that Mr. Haass has ever
suggested that either Mr. Adams or Mr. McGinnus or any other
leader of Sinn Fein has ever deceived or misled the American gov-
ernment?

Mr. WONG. I am not in a position to speak for Ambassador Haass
on that. I do not know any evidence to indicate that what you have
said has occurred at any time. I will go back and talk to Ambas-
sador Haass and provide you a full answer for the record.

Mr. KING. Fine. Thank you.

Also, are you aware at any time during the 30 years of the strug-
gle in Northern Ireland that the IRA ever took any offensive action
at all against interests of the United States, any American citizens,
any American nationals?

Mr. WONG. I cannot make a categorical statement like that. I
would really want to look into them and that history, sir.

[The information referred to follows:]

RESPONSE SUBMITTED AFTER THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE MARK F. WONG TO
QUESTION ASKED BY THE HONORABLE PETE KING, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

I am unaware of any IRA attack that was shown to have deliberately targeted
an American citizen or an American national. In the past, IRA members and indi-
viduals associated with the IRA have been accused and convicted of violating U.S.
law with illegal procurement of weapons and gun smuggling.

Mr. KinGg. Okay. Also, in your testimony you referred to the
reams of evidence that we are uncovering in Afghanistan about
international terrorist networks. Has anything at all been uncov-
ered in Afghanistan linking the IRA to any of these organizations,
such as al-Qaeda or Hizballah?

Mr. WoNG. Not to my knowledge.

Mr. KiNG. Mr. Wong, you suggested that—actually you stated
that we must fully analyze the evidence as to what is coming out
in Colombia, and I agree with you completely. But are you aware
of any evidence that has come out today either in your testimony
or Mr. Hutchinson’s testimony which adds to what we knew back
in August of last year, that three men with IRA links were ar-
rested in Colombia?

Mr. WoONG. I think that we will need to evaluate fully all the in-
formation that comes out of the current trial process in consulta-
tion with our Colombian friends, and I believe we will learn more.
I think we see disturbing signs of their activities there not being
completely innocent, and as a trained skeptic, I have to keep an
open mind that the presence there will need explanation. I do not
think we fully have the picture of that. I think the signs are pro-
foundly disturbing.

Mr. KING. I agree with you about these three individuals. Cer-
tainly the evidence seems to be significant, but I do not want to
prejudge the case either.

But again, assuming that all the evidence against them is true
and is valid, does the Administration, or for that matter, does the
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DEA have any evidence whatsoever that the actions by these three
Irish nationals were in any way approved by the IRA army council?

Mr. WONG. I do not have any information at this point that indi-
cates something like that.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. We do not know whether they are acting on
their own or at the direction of someone else.

Mr. KiNG. Have you been in contact with any other intelligence
agencies indicating that this was sanctioned at higher levels of the
Igﬁ"? even if not the IRA army council, but other leadership in the
TIRA?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I have no intelligence on that.

Mr. WONG. On that question, I would like to say that I have read
the Majority Committee Investigation Report, and it is a work that
involves a lot of serious investigation and raised a lot of serious
questions.

I do not think I am in a position to offer you, sir, a full evalua-
tion from the Administration standpoint because some of that
would necessarily involve getting into classified information, and I
cannot do that in this setting. But I will commit to look into it, sir.

Chairman HYDE. Please finish.

Mr. WONG. I commit to look into these issues and discuss them
with our colleagues in the counterterrorism intelligence commu-
nity. And if it meets with the Chairman’s approval, we might be
able to address those questions in a classified briefing at some
point.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

If T could just say in closing, Mr. Chairman, that where I would
disagree with Mr. Wong is that I do not believe that the report was
very credible, that there anything in the report to substantiate the
conclusions, and I align myself with the remarks of Mr. Delahunt
that they are conclusions without proper substantiation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr.
Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the Chair. I guess I really do not know
where to start because we are not speaking to the facts.

You, in your testimony, Mr. Hutchinson, referred to suspicions
and allegations and assertions. Mr. Wong, you just said it raises
questions. I happen to agree with you. I think there are legitimate
questions that should be answered on a factual basis. So it makes
it very difficult to pose questions because I am not looking for opin-
ions. I am looking for hard evidence.

I think my friend from New York has made his points rather
tellingly. At the same time I think there still are many unanswered
questions. I requested this hearing from Mr. Hyde. Well, let me
pose a question to Mr. Hutchinson.

Are you familiar with the forensic tests that were taken in Co-
lombia of the three Irish nationals?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Let me first remark on your overriding point.
My testimony was based upon facts that I presented. Now, the
breadth of my testimony was in relation to the drugs that support
terrorism in Colombia from the FARC on down

Mr. DELAHUNT. I want to

Mr. HUTCHINSON [continuing]. And are very factually based.
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. I want to acknowledge that. But we are
here today to speak to the discrete issue of what occurred in Co-
lombia with those three Irish nationals. You gave a very expansive
description of the problems that Colombia faces in terms of the ob-
vious narcotic trafficking that is on an going basis there. I agree.

You, Mr. Wong, spoke to the issue of violence. Let us be very
candid. The violence in Colombia and the terror in Colombia com-
mitted against civilians has been going on for some 40 years. This
is not a recent phenomenon.

You described—

Mr. HurcHINSON. That is absolutely correct. What is unique is
the evidence that has been presented today and has been gathered
in the last month or so as to the integral involvement of a terrorist
group in drug trafficking. This has not been previously known, and
that has been—

Mr. DELAHUNT. The integral, you are speaking of the FARC?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. According to the DEA. Well, in the Country Re-
ports in the course of the past 4 or 5 years, it has been stated un-
equivocally that the FARC, in the past, have claimed simply to tax
the proceeds. Now evidence, obviously over the course, has raised
considerable suspicion that they were much more engaged and
much more involved in the actual drug trafficking than previously
surmised.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Absolutely.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But there is no relationship to that reality, which
I agree with, and with the incident that occurred relative to the
three Irish nationals in the arrest in August.

Would you agree with that?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Oh, there is no drug involvement that I am
aware of in reference to the—

Mr. DELAHUNT. What I am saying basically is that the purpose
of this hearing is to examine, as it has been entitled, the links be-
tween the IRA and the FARC relative to drugs and terrorism.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Well, that is—

Mr. DELAHUNT. I mean, you have given a very profound and very
accurate review of the situation in Colombia. You devoted about
two sentences to the purpose of today’s hearing.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I believe the purpose is much broader than
what you outline.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, not according to the notice that the Mem-
bers of this Committee received, and not according to the request
that I had made, and the understanding that I had of the purpose
of today’s hearing.

. 1\1/{11‘. HurcHINSON. Well, I was asked to testify concerning the
ink—

Mr. DELAHUNT. I am not being critical of my friends.

Mr. HUTCHINSON [continuing]. Between drugs and terrorism,
which I did. Obviously, any time we have Members who have asso-
ciation with the IRA, who are down there, and there is evidence
that they were conducting training is a concern to us.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, we do not have evidence. We know that the
Colombian government appropriately, according to its legal process,
has filed charges against these three Irish nationals for training.
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I think that is where we are, as Mr. Wong indicated, in the legal
process where testimony is taken under oath, where hopefully
there is an opportunity for cross-examination to assess the credi-
bility of the witnesses, where forensic tests that have been taken
both by the Colombian government and by the American govern-
ment will be introduced in evidence, and where the defendants
have an opportunity to present their case.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I yield. [Laughter.]

Chairman HYDE. By the way, the title, so there is no ambiguity
to the notice, for these hearings is “International Global Terrorism:
Its Links with Illicit Drugs As Illustrated by the IRA and Other
Groups in Colombia.”

Now, Mr. Chris Smith is recognized.

Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-
man, and I want to welcome our very distinguished panelists.

I agree with you, Mr. Chairman, that this hearing is not about
the Irish peace process. However, it should be very clear that no
enemy of the peace process on either side of the divide should glean
from this hearing any grist or pretext or rationale for undermining
the Good Friday Accords.

My deep concern is that there are some who cling to the past in
Northern Ireland and do not want a future based on mutual re-
spect and reconciliation. Regrettably, they will grasp at the alleged
serious criminal misdeeds of some to slow the Irish peace process
and to tarnish one of the participants of that process.

Let me make it very clear, Mr. Chairman, that if Connolly,
Monaghan, and McCauley are found guilty, they absolutely deserve
the maximum penalty, not just for putting Colombians at risk, but
for putting Americans at risk.

Over the last few weeks and months, Mr. Chairman, I have
made a wide range of inquiries through a broad spectrum of in-
formed officials, including responsible members of our intelligence
community, to determine if there is any evidence whatsoever that
Sinn Fein and/or the IRA had any knowledge of any kind or com-
plicity in the training of the FARC in any aspect of terrorism.

The answer back to me, and I would again ask our panelists to
say one way or the other from their perspective, is that there is no
evidence whatsoever.

As Chairman of the Subcommittee on International Operations
and Human Rights, and as Chairman of the Commission on Secu-
rity and Cooperation in Europe, I have convened no less than seven
hearings that focused on human rights in general in Northern Ire-
land and put a bright light on the critical role policing plays in the
fair and impartial administration of justice.

My contention then and now is that volumes of credible, multi-
sourced evidence exists and existed then that was being ignored,
that elements of the RUC had committed serious criminal acts, in-
cluding collusion with para-militaries, and that no sustainable
peace process was possible without a transparent professional po-
lice force.

Credible human rights organizations like the Lawyers Com-
mittee on Human Rights have produced reams of documented evi-
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dence of police misconduct, serious misconduct that went un-
prosecuted.

My hearings led to my proposing section 405 of my own bill for
the Foreign Relations Act, which was signed by President Clinton
into law, which imposed human rights conditions on the FBI when
it trained RUC officers. The new law now requires that there be
a vetting process in place to exclude human rights abuses, other-
wise the exchange and training would not be allowed to happen.

Thankfully, the Bush Administration has announced a vigorous
vetting process so that the training program will go on, so that the
bad apples, to use Chris Patton’s term for these bad police, would
be excised out of that process.

The bottom line in all of this, Mr. Chairman, is that we found
evidence and exposed it at my hearings. I have zero tolerance, and
I believe every Member of our Committee and Congress would
have, for any act of terrorism, anywhere, zero tolerance for it. But
if it is used by certain elements who want to undermine the peace
process and to draw a link to a larger organization, and the evi-
dence suggests it has, I do hope and believe the organizations in
Northern Ireland have given up the gun. If this is in the past and
there is no evidence of linkage, then I think we need to turn that
page. We have got to say it, and the enemies of the peace process
will be profoundly disappointed in today’s hearing.

So I want to ask our two distinguished panelists again, is there
any evidence based on what you have seen that these people are
acting as rogue elements of the IRA, or were they acting at the di-
rection of or in complicity with the IRA or Sinn Fein or any part
of that organization?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I do not know whether they were acting inde-
pendently or in concert with other individuals or organizations.

Mr. WoNG. Sir, I have to say that I have not seen yet any con-
crete evidence to make these linkages.

If I could add another point. I think, as Chairman Hyde said at
the outset of the hearings, that a lot of what we hoped to accom-
plish here was to make clear the challenges facing the Colombian
people. That is what I would hope would be the message we leave
here today, that they are in the fight of their lives to save their
society, and they need our help.

And what I tried to do with a broader context is that terrorism
works that way. There are places where there is a safe haven, and
you do not know what you do not know about who comes and goes,
and we are learning that about Afghanistan.

So I said that there are profound questions to be answered, and
I think we all agreed on that, but I do not have the answers yet.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Payne.

Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I certainly would like to add my voice to the consternation about
the title of the hearing, even though it says it is “International
Global Terrorism: Its Links with Illicit Drugs As Illustrated by the
IRA and Other Groups in Colombia.” I think when you get down
to it the thing that jumps out is international terrorism/IRA deal-
ing with drugs.
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And I think that it is really unfortunate because, as we know,
the Good Friday Accords have been stumbling along and people
might say, well, and why are so many people talking about the re-
lationship of this to what is happening in the north of Ireland. It
has a tremendous amount to do with that peace process.

As we know, Senator Mitchell spent years and years trying to
move things forward, and everyone in the north of Ireland is not
really supportive of a peaceful transition of that country.

In the newspapers in Europe and in Ireland, all of the headlines
are talking about—I have here from Ireland, “Sinn Fein Chief
snubs the U.S. Congress.” Now, that certainly is not going to help
a political party in Northern Ireland that is attempting to move
forward a process. The statement of Ulster Unionist Assembly
Member James Lester says,

“It is an affront to the biggest democracy in the work that
Gerry Adams will not come and testify.”

Chairman of the SDLP, Alex Atwood, says that

“Mr. Adams refusal to attend the Committee’s hearing will
raise questions as to what Sinn Fein has to hide.”

Trimble calls for the Sinn Fein leader to testify.

This has become a political football, and it is unfair that with no
real evidence, as it has been indicated here very clearly, no one
here has said anything new or different. Two men from Ireland and
one man from the north of Ireland have been arrested in Colombia,
and that we know.

I even spoke on Irish Radio last evening where I was called
about my feeling about Gerry Adams snubbing our Committee. And
I said it was clear, there would not be anything for Gerry Adams
to say here. Well, what is there for him to say? He said it already.
He said it in a letter,

“I know nothing about this. It is all news to me.”

And so here we have a hearing where he is being bashed, where
the word out in Europe and in Ireland, and the north of Ireland,
is that Gerry Adams is snubbing the U.S. Congress. I do not feel
it is a snub. He sent a letter saying he knew nothing about it, and
that was that.

And so I think that, unfortunately, this has been very damaging.
I think it has certainly been unfair. We certainly in inner-cities see
the scourge of drugs as something that has disrupted and de-
stroyed our communities in the past, and no people fight more
strongly against the drug scourge than the 38 Members of the Con-
gressional Black Caucus. We want to see it all wiped out.

However, to take some link and say that therefore, and if I
thought that the IRA was involved with Sinn Fein, I would be the
first to condemn them and say that we should have a different pol-
icy toward Sinn Fein.

However, nothing here, as each of the Members have recited, can
point a finger to anything other than three rogue men who hap-
pened to be Irishmen and connected with the IRA happened to be
there. Are they on their own? Are they being paid? Was there a de-
cision made at top levels that this is the new policy? All of these
questions, there is no answer to them. Once again, I just want to
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say I am very disturbed and annoyed because of the tenuousness
of the peace talks in the north that something like this can cer-
tainly put some lumps in the ruin.

I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman HYDE. I thank the gentleman.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you. Thank you so much, Mr. Chair-
man.

As we have been discussing, one of the three Irish nationals ar-
rested was Sinn Fein’s longstanding representative in Cuba. He
lived there for 5 years. According to the Cuban sources, he was
there as a political liaison officer, and on the communist party pay-
roll.

Do you believe that the Cubans did not know what the Sinn Fein
representative was doing with all of his travels to and from Colom-
bia, or of the IRA activity in Cuba or in Colombia?

Mr. WONG. I think I would like to start off by saying that Cuba
remains on our terrorism list, and one of the primary reasons for
that is the issue of safe haven and letting terrorists from the past,
currently fugitives from U.S. justice, stay there and enjoy impu-
nity.

To the question of what Cuba knew on this particular case, I can-
not answer. I am not in a position to answer that. I simply do not
know.

Considering what you have described as being the linkages be-
tween the individuals, certainly there in Cuba with their knowl-
edge, I am speculating that they would know about travel, cer-
tainly. Beyond that I really cannot hazard a guess.

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Because of what we know about Cuba’s re-
gime, someone who represents a certain group is allowed to enter
Cuba only with Fidel Castro’s permission. It is not an easy thing
for someone representing any political organization from abroad to
be living in Cuba, and more difficult for us to think that this was
done without Castro’s knowledge or participation. I look forward to
having more evidence about that from officials from our intel-
ligence sources, perhaps in a classified briefing, however you would
like to give us that information.

Asa, it is such a pleasure to have you appear before our Com-
mittee. Throughout the last 8 years, we have repeatedly received
information from DEA agents throughout Latin America about
Cuba’s assistance and direct involvement in narcotics trafficking
into the United States where they even refer to radar evidence and
other such proof. These conscientious agents provided the informa-
tion to their superiors, but they were told to ignore it. Similar prob-
lems, we were told, surfaced at the Department of State.

Given that there is a new President, a new Administration, will
you commit yourself to unveiling the truth about Cuba’s critical
role in the illicit drug trade, and will you work with the Depart-
ment of State to ensure that such evidence is evaluated and incor-
porated into the international narcotics control strategy report, and
goes toward a determination of Cuba as a major drug transit coun-
try?

How seriously are you looking at Cuba in this perspective?
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Mr. HUTCHINSON. Well, I certainly pledge to look at any evidence
fairly and thoroughly in that regard.

In reference to Cuba, when we see the go-fast boats transporting
cocaine and other drugs through that region, if they slip under the
territorial waters of Cuba, you know, it is a concern of ours that
there is not an adequate response to that development. And so this
is a concern of ours. Cuba does not have any resources if they had
the willingness to pursue those type of interdiction efforts. But any
evidence of involvement of individuals in Cuba or lack of response
certainly is a matter of concern and something we would look at
very carefully.

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you.

Mr. Wong, could you elaborate on reports appearing throughout
Latin American newspapers in recent days regarding the involve-
ment of Nicaraguan officers in arm sales to Colombian guerrillas,
as well as Panamanian connections to those sales?

Mr. WoONG. I do not have any particular knowledge about those
alleged transactions. That is something I would like to look into.
I think that you deserve a full answer to that, and I do not want
to hazard a guess that misleads you.

[The information referred to follows:]

RESPONSE SUBMITTED AFTER THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE MARK F. WONG TO
QUESTION ASKED BY THE HONORABLE ILEANA ROS-LEHTINEN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

I do not know specifically which articles you are referring to, but I will note that
arms to Colombia’s three terrorist groups flow from all points on the compass. We
know that illegal US-made arms flow southward to Colombia, often making trans-
shipment stops along the way. Therefore, it would not be new or surprising to find
that Nicaraguans or Panamanians along this North-South route may have been in-
volved in shipments. I would note that the nations of Central America are partners
in our coalition against terrorism, and I do not believe that any government officials
would take part in illegal arms shipments to Colombia. They certainly would not
partake in such activities with the consent of their government.

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. And is it true that Cuba provides doctors and
trainers to the FARC, and are not FARC wounded and ill com-
manders often treated in Havana? Do you have information
about—

Mr. WONG. I believe that is the case.

Chairman HYDE. Would the gentlelady yield?

Ms. Ros-LEHTINEN. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. I think the gentlelady early in her statement
said, and I believe I have heard it elsewhere, that one of these
three Irish tourists in Colombia was the representative of Sinn
Fein to the Cuban government for 5 years; is that correct?

Ms. Ros-LEHTINEN. Well, he had lived in Cuba for 5 years, and
he was Sinn Fein’s longstanding representative in Cuba.

Chairman HYDE. Yes.

Ms. Ros-LEHTINEN. That’s how he had represented himself.

Chairman HYDE. That is what I said. And also these three tour-
ists in Colombia had false passports, did they not?

Ms. Ros-LEHTINEN. Correct, and that was the charge when they
were—

Chairman HYDE. Thank you.

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN [continuing]. Arrested in Colombia. Also, he
was considered to be, as I said, the political officer, and the report
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from 1(lluban officials was that they were on the communist party
payroll.

Chairman HYDE. I thank the gentlelady.

Mr. Menendez.

Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

For the last decade that I have been in this House, I have advo-
cated for and on behalf of the right of the citizens of the north of
Ireland for peace and justice in their own land. I was proud to be
one of the ad hoc Irish Caucus individuals who convinced Tony
Blair to give Gerry Adams his first visa to the United States, be-
cause I thought his voice needed to be heard here.

So I take a back seat to no one in Congress on that score, be-
cause over time I have come to know the victims of centuries of
British misrule in the north of Ireland, and the legacy of abuse and
injustice to those individuals.

Having said that, I am concerned about the Committee’s allega-
tions of serious wrongdoing by members of the Irish Republican
Army and the conflict in Colombia, something which I care about
very much as the Ranking Democrat on the Western Hemisphere
Subcommittee, and I would have spoken of this in an opening
statement.

I would say to some of my friends, as I have always said in the
context of our British allies when they were critical of the positions
that I had taken, that the truth only reenforces peace. If that truth
were to exonerate these men of any wrongdoing, then it can only
reenforce the good faith of Sinn Fein as a partner of peace in Ire-
land.

If on the other hand they are found to be guilty by Colombian
justice, Sinn Fein can seize the opportunity to condemn the actions
of those guilty of spreading terror in a land that is far away from
Ireland, but very close to the United States.

The Committee has a series of what they call findings, so I would
like to ask you, Mr. Wong, a series of questions, and I appreciate
your being brief in your answers so I can get to all of them.

In the findings of the Committee, the report says that all three
of these gentlemen were carrying false identification documents,
passports. Can you verify or contradict that?

Mr. WONG. I believe that to be the case, and, you know, the Co-
lombian will be in the lead when they finish their trial process, but
that will be established.

Mr. MENENDEZ. They were found to have traces of explosives on
their clothing and on their items in their luggage. Can you verify
or contradict that?

Mr. WONG. I believe that to be the case as well.

Mr. MENENDEZ. Two of the three Irish nationals were the IRA’s
leading explosive engineer and a mortar expert. Can you verify or
contradict that?

Mr. WONG. I have heard that. I cannot verify it.

Mr. MENENDEZ. You cannot verify that.

The third individual was a representative of Sinn Fein, the IRA’s
political wing, and was known to be stationed in Cuba. Can you
verify or contradict that?

Mr. WoONG. All of these, I believe the listing of the findings that
accord with what I believe to be Colombian information on this.
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Mr. MENENDEZ. Do you know about this defecter that reportedly
identified photographs of three Irish nationals as the same individ-
uals from whom he himself received explosives? Can you verify or
contradict that?

Mr. WoNG. I have heard those reports, but I cannot—

Mr. MENENDEZ. You have heard those reports, but you do not
know individually that those reports are true?

Mr. WONG. No, I cannot verify that.

Mr. MENENDEZ. So while you have heard of these things, you do
not know for a fact from personal knowledge that these things are
true?

Mr. WoONG. That is correct. We need to evaluate all of these—

Mr. MENENDEZ. Do you have access to this information by the
Colombian security police?

Mr. WONG. Our embassy, the interagency that is represented at
Embassy Bogota, is in close touch with our Colombian counterparts
at virtually every level.

Mr. MENENDEZ. But have you gone to try to deduce the evidence
yourself, see what the Colombians have, and make an independent
judgement of it?

Mr. WoNG. We are in the—

Mr. MENENDEZ. Yes or no?

Mr. WONG. We are in the process of evaluating, which is why a
full considered statement—

Mr. MENENDEZ. Who is “we™?

Mr. WoNG. The Department of State, the U.S. Government. We
are interested in this matter, and we seek to understand it as well
because the allegations, the implications for security of our own
people in Colombia are a part of the equation. We take that very
seriously.

But I want to say that we need to understand fully what all
these allegations are, what is behind it. It is worth our effort to un-
derstand that, and we will undertake that.

Mr. MENENDEZ. I look at Gerry Adams’ letter to the Committee,
and I find it of interest that a highly disciplined group would have
someone for 5 years sitting in Havana and not knowing that that
person had been asked by one of their senior members to represent
the party in Cuba. That is what his letter says.

His letter says,

“Nor was I or the leadership of our party aware that Niall
Connolly had been asked by one of our senior members to rep-
resent the party in Cuba.”

But I find it difficult after 5 years of representing the party in
Cuba that it never would have come to anybody’s attention at the
top of Sinn Fein’s leadership that they had someone who was unau-
thorized to represent the party in Cuba.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman from Texas, Mr. Paul.

Mr. PAuL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank the two other
gentlemen, Mr. King and Mr. Delahunt, for their questioning be-
cause I thought they were very thoughtful and I learned a lot from
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them. I was particularly interested in Mr. Delahunt’s concern
about troops going down to Colombia.

I am surprised that we talk so much about the IRA. I for some
reason thought that possibly this hearing had something to do with
legislation coming up, the Colombia Anti-Terrorism Act, and I
think maybe that is the real reason, which is really the purpose
there, as I see it, to expand the military role in Colombia. So I do
not want to get distracted, although the information was very bene-
ficial. We have to be concerned about what we are doing here, what
kind of authority we are giving.

I appreciate those practical concerns. My concerns are more
broad. I am concerned about proper authority and the constitu-
tionality of what we are doing, and that we are fighting two wars.
Of course, we have the drug war, which I have questioned for a
good many years, but also the expansion of the war down in Colom-
bia.

You know, the bill says that we have to go down there because
there is a threat to the national security of Colombia. I know our
government and our constitution give us the authority to be con-
cerned about national security, but do we automatically have the
authority to send troops any place, every place in the world be-
cause we are concerned about the security of another government?
I really question what we are doing by moving in that direction.

As far as the war on drugs goes, we have had a profound change
in the last century in our attitude toward drugs. For most of our
history, we did not have a drug war. We have had a drug war for
30 years, and it is very, very unsuccessful.

In the old days when there was higher respect for the constitu-
tion, it was assumed that the Federal Government did not have au-
thority for the drug war. For instance, we as a people wanted to
prohibit the use of alcohol, and we changed the constitution. Then
we found out that it increased the usage. It increased the danger.
It increased the crime and the violence, and the quality and the
danger of what we were doing.

So we wisely then repealed the prohibition. Even in 1937, when
the Federal Government wanted to get involved with marijuana,
they knew they did not have the authority to prohibit it, so they
passed a tax law in order to try to stop it. It was not until 1941
that it was taken out of the Pharma Capia, and the National For-
mulary.

Today, it is rather sad in this war on drugs that in a state that
legalizes the use of marijuana, and I as a physician have great con-
cern about this, that a person dying with AIDS or cancer, if they
act under the law of California, they are imprisoned by the Federal
Government.

So I question all this, and I question us using the drugs as an
excuse to go down to Colombia to defend oil pipelines. This, to me,
is something we should give deep thought to.

I just do not see where we have this authority, militarily, to go
down as is being planned and expand our military role. I do not
see us having the proper authority, although it is commonplace and
commonly understood today that we have all this authority domes-
tically, but for us to go down and bomb and burn and get involved
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in a civil war that has been going on for 40 years, where does the
authority come from for us to enter this civil war?

If we think about it and vote it out in the open we may change
the constitution, possibly. But going to Colombia and arguing that
it has something to do with American national security, that is
being disingenuous.

I think that if we have a drug problem, which we do, and I have
witnessed it as a physician, we should do something about it. But
to me it is a medical problem. It is not a legal problem. We have
taken it and turned it into a political football, and drugs are being
used as an excuse to just about do anything. And I ask for com-
ments.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. May I respond, Mr. Paul?

Thank you very much, and I have enjoyed our discussions in the
past. But you raise the issue about our national interest in Colom-
bia, and I think we should be in foreign countries where we do
have a nation interest. But if you look in Colombia, since 1992, 51
U.S. citizens have been kidnapped. We have gone a lot of places in
the world because of the endangerment of American citizens. Ten
have been murdered by the FARC and the ALN since that time.

In Texas, where you do an outstanding job of representing your
citizens, the cocaine and the heroin that are on the streets in Texas
originate from Colombia. And so I think this demonstrates our na-
tional interest.

You reference the lack of success in our anti-drug effort. I think
that is one of the myths of this decade, when you look at the fact
that we have reduced cocaine use over the last 15 years by 75 per-
cent, when we have reduced overall drug use by 50 percent in the
last 20 years. Certainly we need to have more success, but that is
substantial success in the saving of lives—the fact that there are
nine million people fewer using drugs today than 20 years ago.

Finally, in reference to the troops that Mr. Delahunt originally
mentioned, his concern was that in Colombia they would have a
perception that troops are authorized. Well, the fact is we are not
talking about perception, we are talking about legalities. The limits
are still in place, the cap on U.S. personnel, which is an appro-
priate limitation.

So I thank the gentleman for his question.

Mr. PAUL. Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Ms. Watson.

Ms. WATSON. Mr. Chairman, I would like to yield to Mr.
Delahunt, but I would like a minute when he finishes.

Chairman HYDE. The gentlelady may yield to anyone she wishes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the gentlelady for yielding.

Mr. Hutchinson, the gentlelady from Florida raised the issue of
drugs in Cuba. We do have an ongoing relationship with Cuba on
an ad hoc basis in terms of interdicting drugs; is that correct?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. That is correct. There is a Coast Guard liaison
in the Cuban intersection in Havana, and the DEA on a case-by-
case basis does have communication with Cuba.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And in the course of the past 12 months there
have been successful intercepts of drugs coming from Latin Amer-
ica on seven different occasions; is that correct?
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Mr. HUTCHINSON. I do not have those statistics in front of me,
but there have been instances of cooperation on certain cases.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And are you aware of the case that there was
substantial cooperation by the Cuban authorities in a seizure of
some, I think, seven tons of cocaine on a vessel call The Limerick
back in the last 1990s?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. That is correct. We have discussed that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. We have. And those Cuban authorities came to
Miami and testified on behalf of the United States Government?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I believe that is correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You know that is correct, Mr. Hutchinson.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. We have discussed that. I just do not have it
in front of me, but certainly that was an instance of a successful
level of cooperation.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. And are you familiar with the fact that
many of our traditional allies such as Great Britain, France, The
Netherlands, the Spanish have agreements with the Cuban au-
thorities in terms of drug interdiction?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I believe that is correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Are you aware that the English Ambassador in
Havana has described that relationship as excellent?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I am not aware of that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You are not aware of that?

If T tell you that I had that conversation with him and that oth-
ers similarly situated have described that?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I would certainly accept whatever you said in
reference to that conversation.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Administrator.

Is there any credible evidence whatsoever that you have avail-
able to you that is current that establishes any kind of link with
the Cuban government as major narcotic traffickers?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I have no such information relating to the
Cuban government that is current on any narcotics trafficking.

Mr. PAYNE. Mr. Delahunt, would you yield for a moment, and
Ms. Watson, still give her her minute?

Mr. DELAHUNT. I yield back to the gentlelady.

Mr. PAYNE. Would you yield for a moment, Ms. Watson?

Ms. WATSON. Yes, I will.

Mr. PAYNE. Mr. Wong, we heard about the physicians being in
Colombia from Cuba. Is it not true that Cuba has probably more
physicians per population than just about anywhere in the world?

Mr. WoONG. I do not know that fact, but I have heard something
like that, sure.

Mr. PAYNE. And are you aware of the fact that in many African
countries that really have poor health systems, that Cuba simply
as a part of community service sends Cuban physicians to those
countries just to improve the quality of health care in those coun-
tries since they have such an abundance? Have you——

Mr. WONG. I have heard of that, yes.

Mr. PAYNE. So I just wanted to put on record that it is not un-
common for Cuban physicians to be in places that are considered
impoverished. Secondly, it is really not surprising that countries
where there is a feeling of oppression that the Cuban government
has made outreach to those places. For example, in South Africa



46

with the ANC, when they were fighting apartheid in South Africa,
Cuban forces actually fought in Angola against the South African
troops.

So I just want to say that this Sinn Fein person being in Cuba—
I am not so sure it is such a shocking situation.

I yield back to the lady from California. Thank you.

Ms. WATSON. Thank you so much, and thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I also want to thank the witnesses for being here in what I can
see is an impossible situation. You are asked to respond to these
statements made by an investigative group of this Committee, and
your responses to direct questions is that, no, you do not have the
facts. That leads me to believe that this hearing is premature.

I think the——

Chairman HYDE. I hate to interrupt the gentlelady as she is
about to be critical, but [Laughter.] your time has expired, and so
we will have to move on. Save those thoughts.

Ms. WATSON. You can believe I will. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Mrs. Davis, the gentlelady from Virginia.

Mrs. DAvis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, gentle-
men, for being here to testify.

Administrator Hutchinson, I have a question for you that may be
sensitive and you may not be able to answer, so I would hope you
could tell me in a classified briefing, if not.

Can you confirm that there are other terrorist groups that are
working in Colombia that would not necessarily be our friends
other than the FARC and the ELN?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I can say that there are indications that the
FARC may have links to the Basque Fatherland and the Liberty
Movement, which is the ETA out of Spain. There are other limited
indications of connections that we are watching and are of a con-
cern, and that is probably the extent of the details I can provide
to you in this setting.

Mrs. DAvis. I would hope you could provide me further details
in a different setting.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Be happy to.

Mrs. DAvis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KING. Will you yield your time?

Mrs. Davis. Can I yield after I have said thank you?

Chairman HYDE. Yes, you may.

Mrs. Davis. I would be happy to yield my time to Mr. King.

Mr. KiING. Thank you, Mrs. Davis.

I just want to get on the record before Mr. Hutchinson and Mr.
Wong leave, first of all, to thank them for their testimony; also, to
indicate perhaps the direction the hearing has gone. We have spent
the last 10 or 15 minutes discussing Cuba, health care in Africa,
Angola, and we have gone far afield indicating, I think, the lack
of substance of the hearing itself.

But also I would like to make the point, in case I do not get a
chance to get back to the microphone, that whatever statements I
have made today saying that I think the hearing was not properly
grounded and serious questions have not been answered, I think it
is important that those in the Republican movement and all of its
manifestations realize that something like this can never ever be
allowed to happen again. If they are going to be serious players in
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the Irish peace process, serious players in the international scene,
this has to be ended once and for all. There is a difference between
negligence, I believe, and overt acts. I think this is one of neg-
ligence. But you are only allowed one mistake in this business.

I yield back. Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. We have a very important witness that I think
might fill in some of the gaps that have been manifest by the tone
of the questions and comments, and I would like to get to the next
witness.

However, we have one, two, three, four, five, on our side yet to
question, and one on the Democratic side. So I am going to go
ahead and ask you to ask your questions, but I appeal to you to
try to be brief so we can get to this next witness, and then you may
question at your heart’s content.

Mr. Sherman. He is gone.

Mr. Ballenger.

Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will try to make
this short.

I would just like to ask Mr. Wong a question. It is well known
in counterterrorist circles, and I think that we even have a state-
ment by the IRA, that it is a very well disciplined organization. In
this particular case there are 5 of 15 of the people supposedly
based in Colombia, including some very senior explosive experts
over a period of 3 or even 5 years who were in and out of Colombia.

Is it not very unlikely that these guys could be free lancers or
independent contractors?

Mr. WoNG. The statement about the IRA being a disciplined or-
ganization, that accords with my general understanding of the way
that organization operates.

Addressing the specific question of what they know and they do
not know, that really is a question of fact. I cannot honestly tell
you I know one way or the other.

Mr. BALLENGER. Right. But the basic idea is, generally speaking,
you do not expect an organization that is very well run and, shall
we say, well disciplined to have five to 15 independent contractors
in and out of Colombia?

Mr. WONG. I could not speculate as to motives, and I also do not
know about the premise, about the numbers.

Mr. BALLENGER. Okay. Let me just quickly explain, because of
my experience in Colombia, in the past the bombing was pretty
basic. There were just big tanks that were fired at people, and they
lucked out wherever they went. But when we were there just a
week or so ago, right after we left they detonated a small bomb in
a car that attracted a crowd. Then the large bomb cut loose, and
that was a much more expertly arranged explosion than the FARC
had ever been noted to be able to do before; is that not true?

Mr. WONG. Sir, we are monitoring those trends. As I said in my
opening statement, there may be other explanations for that. Some
of this new technique and technology that we are seeing raise seri-
ous questions.

Mr. BALLENGER. Well, I just wanted to get the point across that
bombing techniques look like they have improved with somebody’s
coaching, and I do not know who it may be, but I thought that
point should be brought out.
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Cantor is not here. Mr. Nick Smith, is he
here? No. Mr. Leach.

Mr. LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be very brief.

I want to just return briefly to this issue of Colombia, and the
judgments that are involved. I think Mr. Paul raises an interesting
constitutional question. But I think the real issues are likely to be
judgmental, and it is quite clear that the country is very troubled.
It is quite clear that those troubles are increasing.

But forgetting the language of Vietnam, a “slippery slope,” there
is a very large word in American policymaking that relates to
whether actions are productive or counterproductive. I am very
concerned that when America enters into conflicts we change the
whole nature of the conflict, the whole nature of the motivations
of the other side, and the whole nature of circumstances that we
become accountable for, whether it be dropping chemicals in the
wrong way at the wrong time, whether it be getting involved mate-
rially in ways that are imprudent.

We have kind of a conspiracy theory in America that relates to
Black Hawk helicopters, which is clearly false. But if you look at
the landscape of the pictures coming out of Colombia, it looks like
we are selling Black Hawk helicopters, and you wonder whether we
have a conspiracy theory that is false in this country, whether a
conspiracy theory that is valid in theirs might not originate.

And the question I would have relates to whether we are better
off in Colombia selling them more helicopters or providing them
more helicopters, or would we be better off being a little more con-
cerned with education and health care and that sort of issue?

And do governments that have limited control over their own ter-
ritory, are they likely to get more control by providing services or
by tearing out the countryside?

What is the priority of the United States Government, do we
have it right or perhaps do we have it exactly upside down?

Mr. WONG. Sir, you raise a number of very good questions. And
I would have to say, first of all, we have a Plan Colombia with the
Colombia government, and our involvement in that has been to
promote progress on a number of fronts, including human rights.
The groups we designate as foreign terrorist organizations come
from the left and the right. We are here to argue engagement be-
cause we believe we are down there to protect Colombian democ-
racy as well. The security of Americans, I think, is at stake, and
I completely endorse Administrator Hutchinson’s comments on
that. But beyond our own security, Colombian democracy is impor-
tant to us.

The assault on their institutions, subversion of the rule of law,
the assaults on human rights down there are things we believe we
can do something about. Our engagement with the Colombia mili-
tary, the human rights vetting and training, it is a key point to
make, that the authorities that we have recently requested from
Congress to help Colombia in its unified campaign against nar-
cotics and terrorism completely intend to abide by all the Leahy
Amendments on human rights.

Mr. LEACH. I do not want to prolong this, and let me just con-
clude because the Chairman wants to move on. But let me say as
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strongly as I can, I think the premises everyone agrees with. The
conclusions, I have a difficult time with. When you spend several
hundred million dollars for helicopters and several hundred thou-
sand for education, I am wondering if the effect would not be better
if you reversed that.

And I am not sure that U.S. military engagement in the South-
ern Hemisphere is as important as it is being made out to be, start-
ing with the very same premises that you start with.

But let me yield back my time. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Burton.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I have great admiration for my colleagues
from Iowa and from Texas, but I will tell you, after having worked
with Chairman Gilman for a number of years on the Colombia
problem, I could not disagree with them more.

These terrorists down there, the FARC, the ELN and others, are
going into small towns and if there is any opposition they cut off
the head of the mayor. They kill his wife and children. They put
his head on a pike or else they play polo with it or something. And
they terrorize people and they force conscripts into the FARC mili-
tary, and they have been growing in power.

Now, what does that mean for the United States of America?
And I think this hearing is important. I think every hearing to illu-
minate this issue is important. The fact is they are the major pro-
ducer of narcotics, heroin and cocaine for this country. And if that
is not a war against America, I do not know what it is.

But secondly, they are in our hemisphere. They are not half way
around the world. They are in our hemisphere. President Pastrana
was just here, and for years he has been fighting, and his prede-
cessors have been fighting, to keep Colombia from coming a narco-
guerrilla state. And it could very well become just that.

And let us say that whole territory becomes a narco-guerrilla
state. How in the world are we going to deal with it then? Are we
going to declare war on a narco-guerrilla state, Colombia? Or is it
better to help them fight their own fight right now?

It seems to me we are doing the right thing, and I compliment
my colleagues who are here testifying today for what they are
doing.

Now, one thing I would like to ask concerns these people who are
coming in from the IRA who are experts in bomb techniques. As
I understand it, they have been very effective in training the FARC
guerrillas in new techniques to the degree that, in the last 12
months, 10 percent or more of the people who dismantle these
bombs have been killed. Now that is a terrible thing.

They go in and they know how to dismantle some of the bombs
that have been placed there by the FARC. Now because of the new
techniques they dismantle one, and when they open the trunk or
whatever to reach it, a secondary bomb is there and it blows up
not only the people directly in the area, but the people who are try-
ing to protect them as well.

Now, I want to know, is that correct? Have there been a lot of
people who are dismantling those bombs killed?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. It is correct that Colombian police and military
are losing a continuing increasing number of their bomb techni-
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cians through that technique. Ten percent is the figure that I un-
derstand is correct that they have lost, and that is of great concern.

Now, as to the cause and effect and the relationship there, that
becomes more speculative, but it is a fact that they have lost many
of those bomb technicians.

Mr. BURTON. I understand, but the fact is the FARC is getting
new technology. They are getting some kind of new training that
is allowing them to put secondary devices in those areas so that
these people are being blown up. And the thing that concerns me
is how are you going to get somebody to go in and dismantle a
bomb if there is a secondary bomb there that they do not know
about, and they are going to be killed? You know, these people
have to have some confidence that they are going to come out alive.
And if they do not have that confidence, you are not going to have
people going in there to do that.

And what does that do? That creates an atmosphere of terror not
only in the people dismantling the bombs, but in everybody else be-
c}z:use they know that they do not have any way of stopping these
things.

So the United States of America, in my opinion, has a number
of reasons why we ought to be down there, and I compliment you
on having this hearing, Mr. Chairman. Although we do not have
all the answers today, I hope that you will continue to work hard
to get us the answers because the security of our children and the
United States of America, in my opinion, is at risk to some degree,
and we need to deal with this, and we need to deal with it now.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, sir.

We have exhausted this panel, and I thank you very much, Ad-
ministrator Hutchinson, and Mr. Wong for your contribution to this
very difficult, and as you can see, emotional subject.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. It has been a privilege.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. I would like our next witness to come forward,
please.

[Pause.]

Chairman HYDE. Our next witness is General Fernando Tapias.
General Tapias joined the military academy in Bogota on February
1962, and during his career has been assigned to many important
posts, some of which are: Commanding Officer of “Magdalena” and
“Presidential Guards” battalions; head of the army’s enlisted
school; head of weapons and services school; military, naval and air
attache in Israel; Director of the army’s military academy, “General
Jose Maria Cordoba;” Brigadier Commander and Fifth Division
Commander, chief of staff of the army, and presently he is com-
mander in chief of Colombia’s military forces.

Besides his normal military career courses, General Tapias has
pursued the following additional studies: psychological operations
and advanced infantry in the United States; staff and operative
military strategy in France; a graduate degree in military science
and post-graduate studies in management at Los Andes University
and Esquella Superioria de Administracion Publica in Colombia.

He has been awarded more than 40 decorations and medals both
from Colombia and foreign governments.
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General Tapias’ last published books and articles are Psycho-
logical Operations Handbook, Intelligence in Psychological Oper-
ations, Conflict in the Middle East, and The Soldier in Colombia’s
National Army.

We welcome you here, General Tapias. We understand you do
not speak English and we have the services of a very competent
translator, and so we may hear your statement and the translator
will talk into the microphone.

STATEMENT OF GENERAL FERNANDO TAPIAS, CHAIRMAN,
JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF, ARMED FORCES OF COLOMBIA:
[THROUGH A TRANSLATOR]

General TAPIAS. Thank you very much, Chairman Hyde, and dis-
tinguished Members. I am pleased to be with you today, and I have
come to attend this hearing as elemental reciprocity in recognition
of the support that the United States has given Colombia, along
with other friendly countries.

I come here this morning as Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of the
Armed Forces of Colombia, and I would state in that capacity, sir,
that it is quite true that the struggle that Colombia is waging
against the narco-traffickers is totally demanded. That is a struggle
that is going to the very core, ripping the very fabric of Colombian
society.

Indeed, I would say that it is a war that is alien to the concept
of society itself, and so I will be very pleased to answer as best I
can to any of the questions that you would wish to put to me in
that regard.

I am happy and willing then, Mr. Chairman, to answer any of
the concerns, questions you may have.

[General Tapias’ report on international terrorism, submitted for
the record, follows:]
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CONNECTIONS OF THE FARC WITH THE IRISH REPUBLICAN ARMY

1.. RECORDS -

In 2001 the immigration authorities detected the
entrance of five Irishmen to Colombia. Four of
them make it coming from Paris and one from
Venezuela. Those that arrive from Paris are
identified with the following names: James
Edward Walker who enters 05-April-01, John
Francis Johnston who enters 07-April-01 and
Edward Campbell Joseph and John -Joseph
Kelly who entered the 20-June-01. The boss of
the group, David Bracken arrives frough
Venezuela the 01-July-01.

The Army captured August 11/01 in EI Dorado
Airport these fellows when they prepared to
approach an Air France flight going to Paris.
Later on the Army captured Kawin Noel Creenle
the August 2201 and Margret Osk
Steindordettir the September 04/01, being left in
freedom and deported by lack of tests.

The work of Intelligence established the idenity
of the three captured as it confinues:

Alias "David Bracke

His true name is Neil Connolly, boss of the
command of training and political commissary of
the IRA. He entered to the Demilitarized Zone
{DMZ), two days after his arrival to Colombia,
the July 03/01 and was captured August 11/01.

He was born in Glenageary, Ireland, 36 years,
he graduated in the University of Dublin, and he
worked ten years in Central America as a
volunteer under the auspices of the Program of
Irish Foreign Service.

He is considered one of the best weapon
makers of the IRA and is member of the Sinn
Fein. It is believed that he made contact with
the FARC through the terrorist group ETA for 4
or 5 years.

He lives in Cuba from 1996, it is married and it
seems that it remains in Havana with their
family. The false identity was taken from the
Irish boy, David Bracken, dead in 1965.

o Alias “James Monaghan”:




His true name is Edward Campbell Joseph,
boss of the engineering department of IRA;
Together with Connolly, entered to the
Demiilitarized Zone (DMZ) Julio 03/01, captured
Aug 11/01

Born in Donegal, Ireland, 55 years, up to 1989 it
belonged to the Executive Direction of the Sinn
Fein. Arrested in Dublin in 1971 for possession
of explosives, conspiracy and criminal damage,
crimes for which it was in prison during three
years.

He is the boss of engineering of the provisional
IRA and according to the British press he is in
charge of the design and production of bombs,
mortars and pitchers of projectiles inside the
IRA.

He is expert in explosives and considered by
the leader democratic unionist, Peter Robinson,
as the most important man in the IRA.

e Alias “John Joseph Kelly”:

His true name is John Joseph Mc Cauley,
second of the engineering department of the
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IRA. Together with Connolly and Campbel, he
entered in the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ) July
03/01. Being captured August 11/01.

He was born in Lurgan, Ireland, 38 years, hurt
by English forces in 1982. It was condemned to
two years of prison in 1985 by illegal
possession of firearms.

Considered one of the best makers of weapons,
expert in production of mortars, and according
to Irish media it takes two years trying to perfect
a pifcher of homemade projectiles.

In 1996 in Upper Bann, freland, was managing
of elections of the political arm of the IRA, the
Sinn Fein.

« Alias “John Francis Johnston”:

|| %

Their true identity didn't setfle down.

He entered to the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ)
three months before the previous ones, April
10/01.

It left in flight to Paris April 14/01.




¢ Alias “James Edward Walker”:

His true identity didn't settie down.

He entered to the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ)
three months before the previous ones, April 10
101. It left in flight to Paris April 16 /01.

3 INTELLIGENCEOPERATIONS -

The investigation that headed to the capture
had begun in May-01 when the Colombian
intelligence agencies obtained reports that in
the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ), the FARC
prepared a special course for the guerrilla's
leaders on handling of explosives, which would
be dictated by foreign mercenaries.

The controls applied to the foreign immigration
duties allowed establishing an initial list of 200,
the one that decreased fo 80 suspicious
potentials after an analysis process. Of them,
Kelly and Campbell woke up suspicion because
during their entrance June 29/01, it was noticed

_.that they only traveled with a small handbag
and a haversack.
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The two lIrishmen lodged in the Hotel
Charleston in the north of Bogota where they
registered as a student and an independent
worker, they took simple rooms and during the
two days of permanency they only left once to
give a very short walk.

The July 03/01 they abandoned the Hotel, going
to El Dorado airport where they met with a third
fellow, "David Bracken", to which they greeted
warmly and with him they approached the flight
of SATENA going to San Vicente del Caguan, in
the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ). The fellow
"Bracken” that initially didn't figure among the
suspects, it had arived coming from Caracas,
Venezuela, the Julic 01/01.

The Intelligence continued the rake until San
Vicente del Caguan, knowing that they stayed in
a small hotel, and the next day they were picked
up by guerillas of the FARC going into in the
Demilitarized Zone (DMZ). Almost one month
later, a guerilla leader identified as Josué in a
communication with the “Mono Jojoy” radio
operator, confirms the presence of the Irishmen:
"one of the blonds ...has friends that are also
our friends. ...So Josué can think that it is a
good way to bring the material. ...That is a very
delicate material.”

Also, that evidence is undoubtedly the proof that
one of them was a key contact for the entrance
of explosive material to Colombia.

THE PRIMARY £EVIDENCE ‘

"We have to take advantage of this
instruction for all”

OPERATOR: Ready, all ready, you can
begin, Commandant...

JOJOY: Al ready? Do they follow me
well; do they copy me without noise?



OPERATOR: We copy perfect.

JOJOY: Then this instruction goes well
clear for JOSUE.

OPERATOR: yes, copying.

JOJOY: Has to do with the work that the
three blonds made here, he knows of whom |
speak. Those that came of very far. He met
them well...

OPERATOR: yes, yes, copying...

JOJoy: it is that we have to mulfiply to
several fronts this knowledge. | have said that
we have to shake to the cities, fo see if the
enemies of the political solution understand that
it is necessary to open spaces and that it is not
with more fighting than we will solve this. We
have to shake them and that is important that
we have it all very clear...

OPERATOR: yes, we continue without
problem. copying. copying...

JOJOY: Then, what JOSUE has to see
is what we make so that this knowledge, with
our people that, multiply and arrive to many. It is
necessary a lot to make big noises, to thunder.
It is very interesting that of the Semtex. That is
something very important and they have it and
they know as using it...

OPERATOR: Ahead, they dont have fo
" interrupt that here we listen very well and we
are copying, copying...

JOJOY: Then JOSUE has to see like it
organizes the thing well so that the information
amives to all. If it is necessary to bring people of
all parts here for the instruction we make i, if it
is necessary to send people to far away areas.
as Uraba, where all this would serve a lot,
because we make it. But we have to take
advantage of this instruction for all...
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OPERATOR: Ahead. We confinue copying...

JOJOY: Then that JOSUE has clearing
well what has to make. He decides and we put
him everything to complete the task. To
organize... | believe that fo organize that of each
area somebody comes here serious the best
thing. But if not, to send us people, especially to
those that are far, with the whole instruction. It
is a very technical thing. if cannot take to the
slight one, but the three blonds gave the
instruction like era here, with a lot of depth...

OPERATOR:  yes...

JOJOY: Now, we have another fask so
that JOSUE that will be from today in charge of
all this, have in the head. It is necessary to
prepare how the matenal that youthey will send
us arives. Of that we calmly speak another day.
With Venezuela we can count, there there are
people that can help us and the channels that
there is are working and they are safe. Also one
of the bionds, | don't know if two, but in any
event one of them, JOSUE knows which, he
entered over there, it stopped a while there
before coming and he has friends that are also
our friends, so JOSUE he can think in that that it
is a good one via to bring the material. That is fo
study it well because it is a very delicafe
material...

OPERADOR: yes...

JOJOY: yes, No. If is not more. For the
time being i is not more. That JOSUE
understands that all this will be to his position so
that he doesn't come here without ideas of what
to make... He has to come with solutions. That
he/she understands that well...

OPERATOR: yes...Copied...

OPERATOR: Begin, | already copy well, |
already copy well...



JOSUE: it is for the commandant Jorge
Bricefio this message. To ftell him that |
understood all well. That like he says,
everything is clear. Is it well understood?

OPERATOR: Allwell, is perfect, go ahead...

JOSUE: I will work in a very complefe
plan to enhance the instruction, so that all those
that have to leamn this, make i. | agree. The
best thing believes | am to take people fo
Macarena, where the blonds were, so that we
organize them a good training in all this...

OPERATOR: Copied, continue... Don't stop...

JOSUE: Then, | take charge of
organizing transfers there of people. It cannot
be at the same time everything, but that goes
him seeing...

OPERADOR: yes...

JOSUE: Those if | don't understand very
goods like to move with that of Venezuela and
the conduction of the material. | know that one
of the Irishmen amived over there and he has
friends there. But | don't know who are and
neither what fo make. suddenly is better that it
be managed by another one with experience in
that. People of Arauca know well how to bring
all that, I help, OK, but I am not the one that
knows more about that.. That material
conduction is very delicate. That won't organize
it overnight..

4. DETAILS OF THE CAPTURE '

The three captured lrishmen, approached in the
morning of the August 11/01 to “San Vicente del
Caguan”, Demilitarized Zone (DMZ), aboard the
flight 9665 of the state airine SATENA with
destination Neiva and then Bogota.
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Upon their arrival to Bogoté, approximately “at
12:30 hrs. they went to the Air France airline
counter immediately to negotiate fo advance for
the same day their flight back to Paris whose
reservations were for September 29/01. Then
the intelligence organisms that continued the

- rake made the decision of stopping them

approximately at 13:00 hours.

When being captured they sustained that they
were journalists that worked for a
communication media of Belfast and that they
had come "to fake impressions on what the
people that lives in the Demilitarized Zone
(DMZ) thinks.” Nevertheless, they didn't know
how to give reason answers they didn't carry
notebooks of notes, recorders neither cameras,
average equipment to use for any journalist.

5. DECLARATIONS OF GUERILLAS

Giovanni Escobar Polania, afias "Anibal",
integral of the front "Tedfilo Forero” of the
FARC, who surrendered to the General
Attorney’s Office and was welcomed to the
reinsertion program. Expressed:

"...In August [2001] amived to Colombia
a group of approximately 15 citizens of
Irish naftionality; they were mobilized
into the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ), and
they gave fraining fo the FARC
guerrillas in terrorism, handling of
explosives, military instruction and
factics”

About the Irish Kawin Neil Creenle, captured in
Neiva, he declared:

"...Indeed yes, in fact he was training
the FARC in the Demilitanized Zone
(DMZ), it was in the camp of "El Paisa”
in Balsillas, Caqueta”



John Alexander Rodriguez, deserter of the front
14 and former driver of the leader of the South
Block of the FARC "Fabian Ramirez," being
admitted in the rehabilitation program, stated
that he transported lrish citizens.

"Neil Connolly.alias David Bracken"
“James Monaghan alias Edward Joseph
Campbell”

"John Francis Johnston”

*James Edward Walker"

The following one is the fext of their
declarations under oath to the Antiterrorist Unit
of the General Attorney of the Nation:

Make a detailed story of the facts that,
according to you, are certain in connection
with the investigation.

In the year 1998 I have been in a fraining of
explosive pipeties and handling of dynamite.
The training was on explosive devices for
takings of towns and Ammy batfalions. The
people that gave us this training are those that
were captured in EI Dorado airport a month ago
(Saturday August 11 2001). These peaple had
come to Colombia several fimes. July 27, 1999
came to bring some missile launchers. That day
they gave me the order of pick them up. They
amived in a private aircraft and they brought five
boxes In 30 minutes another light plane landed
bringing 25 boxes containing missile launchers.
When the plane stopped, one of them went up
to the van inviting the other ones, and they gave
me the order to leave heading for the camp.
When we amved thers, they were my
commandant Fabian Ramirez and Manuel
Marulanda. They made the business later those
five people and one an a half hour they gave
me the order of retuming them to the airport of
San Vicente of the Caguén. They took the same
plane and left. To the fiteen days a German
amived to San Vicente saying that he came fo
give instructions of the handling of the missile
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launcher He stayed for two months and later he
left. In the year 2000 the fat short and the higher
of the Irishmen came back fo give training in
some Ecuadorian weapons: an anti-tank CL-28
that is used to down helicopters. They stayed
there only for a month. They gave intelligence
training, of how to plan a guerilla incursion and
they left. They came back in December of the
2000. Gave us fraining on antipersonnel mines;
that training lasted one month and ten days.
And then they left to their city of origin | was
transferred to "Los Pozos" path, and a partner,
aka James, told me that they had retumed later.

Tell the circumstances of time, way and
place where the trainings made by the
foreign citizens you mentioned, were carried
out.

Those of the year 1999 were carried out in "Los
Pozos” path. The hour of the trainings was of
six in the moming up to three in the afteroon.
They were from Monday to Saturday and they
were during two months. Those of the year
2000 were during one month and fen days. It
was in the municipality of Acevedo, Huila, in the
"Guaduas” path. There we had the missile
launchers training that fasted month and ten
days. They were from five in the moming to
twelve in the day and in the aftemoon from one
to four, not more.

Teli to the Attomey's Office what topics you
treated in each one of the training sessions
you referred in the previous answers.

About the explosive wave, what damages they
did, what range it had and what defonation
grade it had.

Do you remember in what language the
instructions imparted by the foreigners were
carried out?



Well, they spoke in the language of them and
there was a lranslator that was called Migue!
Casanova.

From where did you find out that they had
studied or do acquired knowledge about
explosive devices the three foreign citizens
that you have been mentioning?

What I know is that the experience they had it
was that they had making terrorist atfacks. |
knew that they had collaborated in the terrorist
attack to the city of Cali, | don't know the dafe. /
knew it because once, when they amved fo San
Vicente del Caguén, the Negro Acacio, the
Commandant that recruited me was talking with
the Commandant Fabian Ramirez about the
foreigners. He said that they had collaborated to
the drug dealers in the terronist attack fo Cali.

Did you see the missile launchers that,
according to your statement, the foreigners
did bring and afterwards they negotiated
with Fabian Ramirez and Manuel Marulanda?

Yes. | saw them and even | shot them. In two
days of having amived, we fook them out and
we loaded them. That happened in the
“Guaduas" path, in the municipality of Acevedo,
Huila. There was like some sixty people, all of
the FARC We shoot them pointing toward a
narrow canyon and they sent a German to that
of the training.

If the German was the one who gave the
training, which was the mission of the
Irishmen then regarding such missiles?

To sell them not more.

Serve you to sum up then on what it turned
the training made by the Irishmen.

The training was based on gas pipes, bombs,
mines and intelligence. (At once the witness
makes a wide exposition on how the explosive
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devices are manufactured and operatéd,
according to the teachings of the Europeans).
The intelligence is on how to outline the takings
to towns or battalions; it goes from how to
identify a soldier or a policeman, how to ask
questions in the town or in the city, how to get
girifriends in the towns or in the cities, God
willing policemen’s sisters or military; that is the
intefligence.

Did you know if the three foreigners arrive in
San Vicente by commercial or private
aircraft?

They armived by commercial plane, the one that
arrives on Wednesdays and on Thursdays.
When they brought the missiles they amived in a
private light plane and then, when they came to
give the trainings, amived in a commercial flight.
| found out that because | went to pick them up
at the San Vicente del Caguén airport with other
partners, and when they arrived in a light plane,
they arrived at San Vicente's same airport.

Is it possible that the foreigners that arrives
in San Vicente del Caguan, if they have no
ties with the FARC, stay in the hotels and
residences that there are in this town?

Foreigners are not allowed in the demilitarized
zone. | also want to make an explanation. To be
able to arrive to San Vicente by land you have
to pass trough five guerilla posts and by air,
when the airplane lands, the passengers are
searched and questioned about their origin. If
they tum to be foreigners, are forced to board
the airplane and to retum fo the city of origin. If
they are collaborating with the guerilla, they are
received well, as if they were Colombian. But in
general cannot enter because of the Plan
Colombia, for the situation that there is foreign
people that are helping the Govemment of
Colombia to put an end to the guerrilla; if they
end up going them they make a political trial
and they keep them one year or two as
prisoners.



Did you listen if some of them that carried
out the trainings said that was member of
some peace commission and that came to
get information about the process of peace
in Colombia?

No, I didn't hear.

Did you know if some of the foreigners many
times named have resided in Cuba and,
being this way what was his occupation
during his permanency there?

Neither | listened that. We only knew that they
were fo frain us in the manufacture of
explosives.

How does the FARC obtain the logistic
elements for the production of amored cars
and bombs you mentioned before?

The gas cylinders are obtained from trucks that
sell gas; they steal them. The dynamite is
obtained from the lrish, Cuban and also the
Israelis. The nex (this, according to experts,
could be another form of denomination of the
cemex, considered one of the most dangerous
explosives) obtained from the Israelis. The

ammunition, from lsraelis, Venezuelans,
Colombians of the Army, Police and soldiers
infiltrated in the battalions.

Before the foreigners having come to make
trainings, how the trainings of war were
carried out in San Vicente del Caguén?

Normally were done by retiréd a%y corporals
or sometimes-Venezuelan people that had been
in the Army of Venezuela. o
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Do you know if for the services the Irishmen
did to the FARC, they celebrated some
contract? Being this way, tell us if they
made it for some payment. | knew about a
contract, but not for how long. Fabian
Ramirez, Manuel Marulanda and the
Irishmen written and signed it. | didn't see it,
but commandant Fabian commented when
we went in the van that is a Toyota, gray
color, four doors, dark windows that they
have done a contract, but he didn't say of
how much. He only told us when it was the
training to begin.

Tell us if you know or has heard of a place
named "where Robert® and, in case certain, say
who is the owner.

| have listened to speak of that name but |
don’t distinguish the proprietor. It is
localized close to San Vicente and | know
that it is one of the places where they
sometimes go the commandants Manuel,
Fabian, the Negro Acacio, and Guillermo.
They go there when there are encounters
with people that bring weapons; they go
there to negotiate. They make the
businesses there and in other places the
merchandise is delivered.

Is it certain that when a person amives fo a
place denominated “where Robert”, it is
because he will interview with Manuel
Marulanda?

Yes. There it was the house that was one of
Pablo Escobar's properties; that property

was sold; but | didn't know to whom.
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6. CONSEQUENCES OF THE TRAINING GIVEN BY IRATO FARC - A
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ABR

Its reduction between 1998 and 1999 was due in that period fo the fact that the FARC was devoted to
the robbery and accumulation of cylinders of gas to execute the attacks whose technique did agents of
the IRA transmit, and whose presence did the authorities not detect. The main targets were small
isolated towns where police’s stations, governorships, jails, banks, bridges and tolls were destroyed.

2001 2002 *20-ABR

The incendiary attacks were increased in year 2000 because during that year the FARC developed three
terrorist escalades where the preferential targets were the houses, properties and vehicles of selected
poliicians. With that methods they looked to boicot the Plan Colombia and enlarge their armed influence
in the municipalities around the Denilitarized zone (DMZ)
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From year 2001 the FARC began to compare to the ELN in attacking with explosives the pipelines in the
Departments of Arauca and Putumayo. This has been done in the frame of a strategy to dispute with the
ELN the monopoly on the extortions to the oil companies.
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After the rupture of the process of peace, the FARC was dedicated to down electricity and
communication towers using explosives by means of applying the techniques taught by the IRA. This
has been developed in the frame of the "plan break” and the "plan Z", activated since the rupture of the
process of peace. lts purpose is to cause dissatisfaction among the population, expecting that they face
the Government to demand him guaranties to live and social security.
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2001 2002 *20-ABR

20

10

2001 2002 *20-ABR

Although the FARC had already used bomb cars in previous years, their technique was not reliable and
they had only a few highwaymen trained to generalize its use. This situation changed when the terrorists
of the IRA trained several groups of guerrillas of different fronts in the demilitarized zone, from the
technigue to prepare the explosives until its activation remote controlied.

ATTACKS FROM JANUARY 01 TO APRIL 20 /2002
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VEHICLES BURNED
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The statistic in the burn of vehicles tends to stabilize in 50 per month that is superior to the first two
months of the year and 25 times to the monthly average of burnt vehicles during year 2001.

BRIDGES DESTRUCT!

20"

151

ENERO FEBRERO MARZO 20 ABRIL

The destruction of bridges didn't exceed of ten in year 2001. That figure is reached in only one month in
the current year. .
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ENERO FEBRERO MARZO 20 ABRIL

The number of tolls destroyed per year has decreased in year 2002 comparing 2001, because now the
FARC gives priority to blow electricity towers, causing bigger impact among the population and the
economy.

PIPE

LINE ATTACKS

ENERO FEBRERO MARZO 20 ABRIL
The bombing attacks against the pipelines have decreased in the last months, due to the priority that the

FARC has given fo attack the electrical and communications infrastructure, which generate a bigger
poiitical impact.



ENERO FEBRERO MARZO 20 ABRIL

The gas pipelines were not target for the FARG in years 2000 and 2001, but now they consider it a more
profitable target than the oit pipelines, for the same reason that the electrical towers, it means because
of the negative impact on the population.

ENERO FEBRERO MARZO 20 ABRIL

At the moment they are the main target of the FARC for the adverse effects that takes place in the
population, and because in order to repair the damages, the Armed Forces has to commit many troops
that cannot dedicate to execute Military operations.
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17

ENERO FEBRERO MARZO 20 ABRIL

The same as the electrical towers, the communication towers were attacked as part of a strategy to
isolate the regions and to accentuate the effects of the lack of electric energy. Nevertheless, in April this
type of attacks has been suspended.
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Its increment in the last month is due to that in spite of its low power, its explosion has
on the population a very similar psychological effect as the effect produced by a
higher power bomb.
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ENERO FEBRERO MARZO 20 ABRIL

It is in the moment the most lethal terrorist technique used by the FARC to attack objectives of greater
importance, like the attack against the presidential candidate Alvaro Uribe.
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The minefields also passed from being a dispersed and fimited activity to some few areas; to become a
technique of generalized use since the IRA terrorists give training in terrorist procedures and building of
handmade explosives.

7. LEGALSTATUS. ..

They are confined in the pavilion of maximum security, La Picota jail, to the south of Bogota. The
Nation's General Prosecutor Office dictated them accusation resolution and they are waiting to begin the
corresponding frial.

During their detention their defense has been in charge of the lawyers Pedro Julio Mahecha Avila,
Eduardo Mayan Camargo and José Luis Velasco.

The Irish and Brifish following citizens have visited them:

« Cafriony Neither Ruandhain: Irish, representative of the movement" we Bring them to House”
whose purpose is that they are taken and judged in its country.

»  Sille Mc Guire: Irish, consul from Northern Ireland in Mexico City
o David Andrews: irish, former minister of External Relations of Northern Ireland.

+ Kevin Mc Dermont: British, worker of Associated Newspapers,
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The analyses indicate that the terrorist techniques that the FARC are being using in the ferrorist
escalade were taught by the members of the IRA, the launching of non conventional explosive devices
are an example, method designed and applied by this terrorist group.

Before the evidence in the multiplicity of terrorists actions, in execution of the terrorist escalade of the
FARC, starting from the finish of the distension area, they charge bigger validity the intelligence
information that you/they affirm the participation of you terrorists of the IRA in the process of construction
of explosive devices and capacity of personal.

They are approximately 50 new modalities; among those that the multiple pitchers stand out confiscated

by the BR.7 the day April 19 the 2002 in Squid (Guaviare) that would cause great destruction power
especially against the populations and the Military units of being used jointly.

Other new terrorist procedures are:

bens

Missile weapon or mortar with an approximate range of 3 Km, close enough with the 106 mm recoilless
rifiles of exclusive use of the Colombian Military forces.
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Homemade manufactured grenades with high explosive power, built by FARC personnel trained with
foreign technology.
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Transportation device with towing capacity and room for 10 units each one.

Confiscation of great quantity of explosive and material for construction of devices with support of foreign
instruction.

8. WHY FARC EVOLVED TOWARDS TERRORISM?

e Because of the accelerated process of weakening and political isolation from the country, that led
the population to reject the indiscriminate use of the violence and terrorism, to demand from the
government to reconsider the peace process and to suspend it.

e Because their infernational image has lost support and credibility as insurgent group, due to the
continuous violations to the international humanitarian right and the human rights, for the lack of a
real will to advance towards the peace, demonstrated during the process of peace, and for the
persistence in the kidnapping of foreigners.

o Because the infrinsic advantages of the terrorism allow them to sustain the conflict, putting great
pressure against the government and the population

o With minimum risks and at a low financial cost with relationship to the goals achieved. Because of
their constantly growing participation in the drug traffic, reflected in the presence of their armed
people in the most culfivated areas with coca in the departments of Putumayo, Caqueta, Guaviare
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and meta, and in the monopoly that they have been imposing on this market that goes up to 500 ~
tons ayear

Because of the strengthening in the capacity of reaction of the military forces and the police. .
Which diminished the effectiveness in the FARC's attacks against armed forces basesBecause of
the new strategies against the narcotraffic developed by the military forces, including the brigade
against the drug traffic and the close coordination with the Antidrug police

Because of the inability of their armed infrastructure, in spite of their invigoration, to face and to
sustain open combats with the military units. , And because of the reduction of the security
vulnerabilities in the barracks and bases that denied the guerrilla the initiaive and the use of the
surprise.
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[RA TERRORISTS IN COLOMBIA

ARRESTED

NEIL CONOLLY JAMES MONAGHAN JOHN MARTIN Mc CAULEY

AKA. DAVID BRACKEN AKA. EDWARD CAMPBELL JOSEPH AKA. JOHN JOSEPH KELLY
HEAD OF TRAINING COMMAND  HEAD OF ENGINEERING DEPT. OF IRA 2ND. IN THE ENGINEERING
POLITICAL COMMISSARY OF IRA ENTERS: 26-JUN-01 FROM PARIS DEPT. OF IRA
ENTERS: JUL 01/01 FROM VENEZUELA IN DMZ JUL 03 TO AGO 11/01 ENTER: JUN 29/01 FROM PARIS
iN DMZ FROM JUL 03/01 TO AGO 11101 IN DMZ: JUL 03 TO AGO 11/01

NN. NN.

AKA. JOHN FRANCIS JOHNSTON AKA. JAMES EDWARD WALKER
MEMBER OF THE IRA MEMBER OF THE IRA
ENTERS: ABR 07/01 FROM PARIS ENTERS: ABR 05/01 FROM PARIS
LEAVES: ABR 14 TO PARIS LEAVES: ABR 16 TO PARIS
ENTERS IN DMZ: ABR 10/01 ENTERS IN DMZ: ABR 10/01

NEIL CONOLLY
(aka. David Bracken)

HE WAS BORN IN GLENAGEARY (IRELAND), 36
YEARS. GRADUATED IN THE UNIVERSITY OF
DUBLIN (IRELAND). HE VOLUNTEER FOR 10
YEARS IN CENTRAL AMERICA IN THE FOREIGN
AGENCY OF PERSONAL SERVICES (PROGRAM
OF IRISH FOREIGN SERVICE )

HE IS CONSIDERED ONE OF THE BEST WEAPONS BUILDERS IN THE IRA AND
MEMBER OF THE SINN FEIN.

IT IS BELIEVED THAT HE MADE CONTACT WITH THE FARC THROUGH THE
GROUP TERRORIST BASQUE, ETA, 4 OR 5 YEARS AGO.

SINCE 1996 HE LIVES IN CUBA, MARRIED, SEEMINGLY HE RESIDES IN LA
HABANA WITH HIS FAMILY

HE ASSUMED THE IDENTITY OF AN IRISH BOY DEAD IN 1965 (DAVID
BRACKEN)
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INMIGRATION RECORD

2 NIEL OCONOLLY
: {a. David Bracken o Ralph Mc Kay)

MARTIN MCcCRULEY
{aka. John Josenh Kelly)

HE WAS BORN IN LURGAN (IRELAND), 38
YEARS. WOUNDED BY ENGLISH FORCES IN
1982. CONVICTED TO 2 YEARS OF PRISION IN
1985 FOR ILLEGAL POSSESSION OF FIREARMS.

ACORDING TO MEDIA OF DUBLIN, HE HAS 10 YEARS PERFECTIONING A
LAUNCHER FOR HOMEMADE PROJECTILES.

IN 1996 HE WAS THE DIRECTOR OF ELECTIONS OF THE SINN FEIN PARTY IN
UPPER BANN (IRELAND).

EXPERT IN THE PRODUCTION OF MORTARS.

HE IS CONSIDERED AS ANOTHER OF THE BEST BOMB MAKERS IN THE
PROVISIONAL IRA.
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INMIGRATION RECORD

JOHN MARTIN MAC CUALEY
(. John Joseph Keily)

JAMES MONAGHAN
{a%a. Edvwerd losenh Camubelil

BORN IN DONEGAL (IRELAND), 55 YEARS.

HE BELONGED TO THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTION
OR THE SINN FEIN PARTY UNTIL 1989.
ACCORDING TO THE BRITISH PRESS HE IS
RESPONSIBLE FOR THE DESIGN AND
PRODUCTION OF BOMBS, MORTARS AND
LAUNCHER OF PROJECTILES, INSIDE THE IRA.

HE WAS ARRESTED IN 1971 IN DUBLIN WITH CHARGES OF POSSESSION OF
EXPLOSIVES, CONSPIRACY AND CRIMINAL DAMAGE, CRIMES FOR WHICH
HE WAS IN PRISION DURING THREE YEARS.

EXPERT IN EXPLOSIVES, NOMINATED AS THE MORE IMPORTANT MAN OF
THE IRA BY THE DEPUTY UNIONIST DEMOCRATIC LEADER, PETER
ROBINSON

CHIEF OF ENGINNEERING OF PROVISIONAL IRA
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INWIIGRATION [RECORD

JAMES HOIMGHAN

INMIGRATION RECORD

NN.
(a. Jhon Francis Jhonston)
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[NMIGRATION RECORD

NN.
(a. James Edward Walker)
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ESTUVD variss veces en Nicaragua, Panamé  SU VERDADERD nombra es james Monaghan,
y Venezuelz. Considerado el més peligrose.  Experto an fabricacién de explosivos.
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SATENA AIRLINE TICKETS

ROUTE:
BOGOTA-SAN VICENTE-BOGOTA

USED BY THE IRA TERRORISTS CAPTURED

CAPTURED MEMBERS OF THE
- "IRISH REPUBLICAN ARMY"

JAMES MONAGHAN (a. Edward Joseph Campbell) CAPTURED BY. THE
COLOMBIAN ARMY ON 11-AGUST-01

MARTIN' Mc CAULEY (a. John Joseph Kelly) CAPTURED BY THE
COLOMBIAN ARMY ON 11-AGUST-01

NEIL CONNOLLY (a. David Bracken o Ralph Mc Kay) CAPTURED BY THE
COLOMBIAN ARMY ON 11-AGUST-0D1

JOHN FRANCIS JOHNSTON, ARRIVED TO THE COUNTRY ON 7-APR-D1
ENTERED INTO THE DISTENSION AREA. LEAVES THE COUNTRY 14-APR-01

JAMES EDWARD WALKER, ARRIVED TO THE COUNTRY ON 5-APR-01
ENTERED INTO THE DISTENSION AREA. LEAVES THE COUNTRY ON 16-APR-01
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 CAPTUREDMENGERSOFTHE
~ IRISHREPUBLICAN ARMY" i
‘THAT WERE LEFT IN FREEDOM BY LACK OF PROOFS

MARGRET OSK STEINDORDSDOTTIR (PASSPORT No. 283048)
CAPTURED ON 4-SEP-01IN CAUCA, LEFTAN FREEDOM BY THE DAS

KAWIN NEOL CREENLE (PASSPORT 996568) CAPTURED ON 22-
AUG-01 IN NEIVA, COMING FROM THE DISTENSION AREA, DEPORTED ON
25-AUG-01 BY THE DAS FOREING OFFICE

DECLARA“ONS AGAINST TERRORISTS OF THE ulR A"

GEOVANNY ESCOBAR POLANIA (ak.a Anibal) s A

FORMER MEMBER OF THE “TEOFILO FORERO” MOBILE

SQUAD DELIVERED THE FOLLOWING STATEMENT TO
“THE COLOMBIAN ATTORNEY GENERAL'S'OFFICE.

IN AUGUST (01), A GROUP OF APPROXIMATELY 15 IRISH CITIZENS

ARRIVED IN BOGOTA, COLOMBIA AND MOBILIZED VIA BUSES AND

PRIVATE AIRCRAFT TO VARIOUS POINTS THROUGHOUT THE FARC

DEMILITARIZED ZONE (DMZ). THE PURPOSE OF THIER VISIT WAS
§ TO TRAIN FARC MEMBERS IN TERRORISM, EXPLOSIVES, AND
§ MILITARY TACTICS. ACCORDING TO ESCOBAR.

! CONCERNING KEVIN NEOL CREENLE {(CAPTURED IN NEIVA),
ESCOBAR STATED: “CREENLE WAS IN FACT TRAINING THE FARC
4 WITHIN THE DEMILITARIZED ZONE (DMZ). CREENLE WAS HOUSED
IN THE CAMP. OF (aka. 'El paisa) LOCATED IN BALSILLAS,

1 (CAQUETA)
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DECLARATIONS AGAINST "IRA" TERROR|STS

JHON ALEXANDER RODRIGUEZ, DELIVERED TO THE
ATTORNEY'S OFFICE, MEMBER OF THE FARC'S FRONT
14, DRIVER OF FABIAN RAMIREZ, DECLARED TO HAVE
TRANSPORTED IN .THREE /OCCASIONS  CITIZENS OF
~IRISH NATIONALITY; AMONG THOSE THAT (IDENTIFIES
AS:

* NEIL CONNOLLY (a. David Bracken o Ralph Mc Key)
* JAMES MONAGHAN (a. Edward Joseph Campbell)

* JHON FRANCIS JOHNSTON

* JAMES EDWARD WALKER

| ARATIONS AGAINST IRA TERRORISTS'-

JHON ALEXANDER RODRIGUEZ
' ALSO-DECLARED:

| “TOHAVE TAKEN THEM TO ENCOUNTERS WITH TIROFIJO & FABIAN RAMIREZ |
| s-TO HAVE PARTICIPATED IN DIRECTED TRAININGS BY THEM

l -TO HAVE TAKEN TO THE DMZ TWO FLIGHTS OF LIGHT PLANES WITH A
| SHIPMENT OF 30 BOXES WITH MISSILE LAUNCHERS

| sTHEY WORKED IN-ENABLED TRAINING FIELDS

AINSTRUCTION OF PRODUCTIONAND HANDLING OF MORTARS, BOMBS. GAS
| CYILINDERS AND INTELLIGENCE IN A'SCHEDULE OF SIX DAILY HOURS

| +«THE HANDLING ‘OF MISSILE LAUNCHERS OPERATED IN IMPROVISED
POLYGONS IN NARROW CANYONS (I'EVEN . SHOOTED THEM)

‘ -THEY ALSO HAD INSTRUCTED TERRORISTS THAT INITIATED A TERRORIST

# WAVE IN CALI (TIME OF FIGHTINGS AMONS DRUG CARTELS)
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INSTRUCTIONS OF THE TERRORIST aka MONO JOJOY
- VIA INTERCEPTED SIGNALS INTELLIGENCE {SIGINT)

*THE INSTRUCCIONS TO JOSUE HAS TO DO WITH THE WORK (TRAINING) GIVEN BY THE
THREE BLONDS, THOSE THAT CAME FROM VERY FAR

*WE MUST DISSEMINATE THE TRAINING RECIEVED TO AS MANY FRONTS AS POSSIBLE!
*WE MUST SHAKE UP THE CITIES AND WE MUST BE VERY CLEAR ABOUT THAT

+THERE IS MUCH TO DO, LOUD NOISES TO PRODUCE! SEMTEX IS'VERY INERESTING, IT.IS
SOMETHING VERY IMPORTANT TO US AND NOT ONLY DO THEY 'HAVE IT, THEY KNOW HOW
TO USE T,

. #IT1S VERY TECHNICAL, WHEN YOU IMPLEMENT IT YOU CAN NOT RUSH THINGS. HOWEVER,
THE THREE BLONDS GAVE A COMPREHENSIVE TRAINING ON THE SUBJEGT.

*WHE MUST PLAN THE RECIEPT OF THE MATERIAL THAT -WILL BE SENT TO US. WE CAN
COUNT ON VENEZUELA. THERE ARE PEOPLE THERE THAT CAN ASSIST US, THE CONTACTS
THAT ARE IN . PLACE = ARE WORKING WELL AND WITH ALL SECURITY.: ONE OF THE
BLONDES CAME INTO THE COUNTRY FROM OVER THERE. THE FRIENDS THAT ASSISTED HIM
ARE ALSO FRIENDS 'OF OURS.

Chairman HYDE. Very well. Mr. Delahunt. All right, we will skip
you.

Mr. Crowley.

Mr. CROWLEY. Thank you, General Tapias, for being here.

Once again, I will just express my concern again about the direc-
tion of this hearing. As I said in my opportunity to question the
first panel, the timing of this hearing, before a judicial proceeding
is taken place in Colombia, and the Committee’s investigation
which neither myself nor my staff was a part of that alludes the
IRA is linked to the FARC could seriously jeopardize the peace
process in Northern Ireland. In my opinion, this would give leaders
of the anti-peace movement in the north of Ireland an excuse to
call for the disbanding of the assembly by calling for Sinn Fein to
be expelled because of their link into the IRA.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Crowley, if you could be mindful of the
translator. She has got to translate for him.

Mr. CROWLEY. I will be mindful, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

Therefore possibly setting back the peace process in Northern
Ireland. Having said that, General Tapias, and I know that we
have met in Colombia, you know of my concern about the drug
trade in Colombia and the terrorism that is taking place in your
country. My concern is for that, as well as that I am not here to
defend terrorism anywhere. I myself am a victim of terrorism. I
lost a first cousin in the attack on the World Trade Center, so I
understand very, very well the effects of terrorism.

But I am concerned about a process that has been taking place
in the north of Ireland for quite some time of which many of us
in this Committee have been very, very much a part. We have seen
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tremendous movements toward peace in the north of Ireland and
are concerned about what I believe is the attempt of the Committee
to make a direct link between the FARC and the army council of
the IRA.

Do you believe, General Tapias, that there is a direct linkage be-
tween the FARC and the army council of the IRA? Do you have
knowledge of that, I should say?

General TAPIAS. I can answer that there are at least seven Irish-
men that have been identified in Colombia who are linked to the
IRA. They are training members of the FARC. They are providing
know-how and technical assistance in the production of non-con-
ventional arms. They are providing training and technical assist-
ance with regard to the production and the use of other arms and
weapons to wage guerrilla warfare in combat and in intelligence.
We have their names. We have their registry numbers, and we
know the activities in which they have been engaged.

But whether their presence in Colombia is the result of a deci-
sion taken by the very structure of the IRA decisionmakers or
whether they are there in engaged in these activities in their per-
sonal capacities as a matter of their own initiative, we cannot say.

What we can say is that of the seven, of which three are under
arrest, two are well known to European and international organiza-
tions that have followed these activities, and are very well known
in the upper echelons of the IRA structure. Again, whether their
presence in Colombia is the result of their own enterprise or
whether the enterprise has been vetted by and approved and sanc-
tioned by the IRA high command, we cannot say.

Mr. CROWLEY. So, General, you have no formal knowledge of any
formal links between these three or five gentlemen and the Provi-
sional IRA; is that correct?

General Taprias. To answer your question, I have no formal
knowledge linking these individuals to the high command of the
IRA, but I must add in saying so that there is a wealth of informa-
tion to which I am not privy because that information has not been
made available to the military authorities that I represent. That in-
formation is in the hands of the attorney general’s office in the
public prosecution’s office in Colombia, inasmuch as there are judi-
cial proceedings ongoing. So there is information which, for that
reason, I have not received.

What I am able to state is what I have already stated, and I
would briefly reiterate, and that is that we have facts linking the
people formerly mentioned to training activities. They have entered
particular zones in the country where they are actively buttressing
the terrorist procedures and terrorist activities of the FARC, and
we have noted that the FARC modus operandi have in fact been
modified as a result of some terrorist training.

Mr. CROWLEY. So General Tapias, you have no knowledge of any
information that is not privy to you. Is there anything indicating
that there is a linkage? You have no knowledge of any information
that’s not privy to you that there is a linkage between the two; is
that correct?

If you do not know, therefore, you cannot make the statement,
but you bring up the issue of information that you are not privy
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to as being relevant at this point in time that would possibly sug-
gest a linkage.

General TAPIAS. I understand that my responsibility in appear-
ing before you is to speak to the facts, and this is why I have ex-
posed such facts as I have in hand, and I can only say that there
are facts that I do not have which are in the hands of the judiciary
in Colombia which is investigating these issues.

It is possible that on the basis of those facts a link could be
made. I cannot say because I do not have those additional facts.
But what I do know on the basis of facts that I do have is that
these people have been linked to the training activities and the
buttressing of terrorist proceedings in the FARC.

I can say that the people detained are heads of engineering de-
partments within the IRA structure. One is the head of an engi-
neering group and the other one is the deputy, the second in com-
mand on an engineering group of the IRA structure.

I do not know, because I am not familiar with the actual work-
ings of the IRA structure, whether it would be conceivable for two
significant leaders within that structure to absent themselves for
a prolonged period of time without the knowledge of the higher ups
of the chain of command of the IRA. I do not know that. What I
do know is that they are leaders within the IRA structure in their
fields, and that they have been in Colombia for a period of time,
and that they are involved in training the FARC in terrorist activi-
ties.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. General Tapias, welcome.

Let me state for the record that it is my understanding that Gen-
eral Tapias will be at some point in the near future moving on to
retirement. I wish to publicly state that he will be sorely missed.
I first met General Tapias in 1997 on my first trip to Colombia.
Under his leadership, the human rights record of the Colombian
military has improved substantially, and he has made great efforts
to professionalize the Colombian military. I wish him well.

General Tapias, can you tell the Committee when the judicial
proceedings regarding the three Irish nationals will commence?

General TAPIiAS. I cannot tell you exactly the precise date at
which the judicial proceedings will commence. As far as I under-
stand, this will be in the coming weeks. What I can tell you is that
formal charges have been already levied against these three indi-
viduals in formal documents to that effect by the attorney general’s
office in Colombia. Of course, those formal charges have been
drawn up on the basis of evidence that the judiciary has in hand
and various other indicia that have been put forward pursuant to
the Colombian legal system.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you.

General Tapias, there is a news advisory that was put out by the
Committee that suggests that, in addition to the IRA operating
within the safe haven and committing acts of terrorism, are Ira-
nians, Cubans, and possible ETA, Basque terrorists.

It goes on to state that it is likely that in the former FARC safe
haven these terrorist groups have been sharing techniques, honing
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their terrorism skills, using illicit drug proceeds as payment, and
collectively helping to challenge the rule of law in Colombia.

Can you tell me, are you aware of any evidence of Cubans in the
former despeje (demilitarized zone) conducting any acts of ter-
rorism or providing any training to any group, whether it be the
FARC, the ELN or the AUC?

General TAPIAS. With regard to the presence of foreign terrorists
in Colombia beyond the presence of these IRA nationals, we know
of the presence of foreign terrorists which we feel has been fi-
nanced by the FARC’s tremendous involvement with the drug
trade, generating vast sums of money which have made it possible
to import outlaws of several countries to Colombia for various pur-
poses.

For instance, we know of Central Americans, particularly from
Nicaragua and El Salvador, who were engaged in arms trade, and
we know too, Mr. Delahunt, you may remember this incident with
regard to training now, of the presence of an Israeli, who was
training right wing, para-militaries. And we know from the infor-
mation that has been gleaned from deserters that there is a pres-
ence of foreign terrorists in Colombia linked to the FARC.

We know, for instance, of a German national whose specialty was
the construction and deployment of missiles and projectiles. And I
have with me for your information a brochure that sums up some
of the information that we have to this effect.

Further, we have information, again from dissidents or deserters
of the groups, the knowledge of a Venezuelan who had come to Co-
lombia to engage in these activities. So, too, Iraqi presence has
been identified. Indeed, in an opportunity when the Colombian au-
thorities proceeded to seize and capture an area and material that
was found there, Iraqi currency was found on the spot, which pre-
sumably would indicate that there had been the presence of Iraqis
there engaging in some transactions.

I would like to state further regarding the foreign nationals that
we have also detected the presence of Argentineans who have
worked closely with the ELN and the FARC. I mentioned pre-
viously the presence of Venezuelans. There are also a few
Equadorians.

Clearly, the Venezuelan and the Equadorians being closer by
geographically to Colombia, they, of course, might have found it
easier to come. Of course, all the way from Argentina, it has to be
said that the Argentinean nationals were extremists, previously as-
sociated with extreme groups in that country.

But let me now turn briefly to the specific question that I believe
was asked regarding Cuba, and the possible presence or participa-
tion of Cuba in support of terrorist activities in Colombia. It is true
that in the decade of the ’60s to the "70s, Cuba was definitely very
closely involved, in fact, in the very setting up of the National Lib-
eration Army, the ELN. It was involved in its organization, it was
involved in its training, it was involved in its financing.

But there is no information, to my knowledge, that this continues
to be the case today, and that Cuba is in any way linked to ter-
rorist activities in Colombia today. I have no evidence to that effect
and no information to that effect. Indeed, Cuban authorities are
buttressing the movements toward peace that are trying to be
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made, and this is the information that I have from the President
and from the commissioners who are involved in that regard.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Ballenger.

Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General, good to see you again, sir.

General TApPIAS. Thank you, Mr. Ballenger.

Mr. BALLENGER. I would follow Mr. Delahunt in wishing you the
best if and when the time comes that you retire.

General TAPIAS. Thank you.

Mr. BALLENGER. You have really made a wonderful army, a very
effective army out of something that was not too effective before
your time.

General TAPIAS. Thank you, Mr. Ballenger.

Mr. BALLENGER. Let me just say that according to the notes we
have here, that there are three of these gentlemen, these Irishmen
that are now in jail. Do you have any idea of how many more of
this Irish group were there, to your knowledge?

General TAPIAS. I have the following information on Irish nation-
als, about Irish nationals that are linked to the IRA.

We have John Francis Johnson. We were not able to determine
his exact identity. He entered the demilitarized zone and then
came in April of last year, and then he came from a trip on a flight
from Paris, but he was found after the arrest of these other people.

We also have the case of James Edward Walker. It’s the same
as the previously mentioned case. We weren’t able to determine ex-
actly what his identity was, but he also entered the DMZ and
then—in April of last year, went out again on a flight to Paris.

We have the case of Edward Campbell Joseph, alias James
Monaghan, who entered Colombia on the 20th of June of 2001 from
Paris. He entered the demilitarized zone and was there from the
3rd of July to the moment when he was captured by the Colombian
army on the 11th of August, from the 3rd of July to the 11th of
August.

According to information we have from European authorities, he
was part of the executive directorate of Sinn Fein until 1989. He
had been arrested in Dublin in 1971 for possession of explosives,
conspiracy and criminal activities, and was in fact in jail for 3
years. And he is the head of the engineering group of the Provi-
sional IRA that is directly responsible for the production of bombs,
mortars and missiles. In May of 91, and in September of 97, he
had been in Colombia previously, traveling from Miami, at which
time he had come in with a U.S. passport.

Then we have John Joseph Kelly, whose real name is John Jo-
seph McCauley, who also came to Colombia in June of last year
from Paris, and he too was in the DMZ training the FARC from
the 3rd of July through to the 11th of August of last year. We have
in his history, having checked with authorities, that he was hurt
by the English forces in 1982, and he was condemned to 2 years
of prison in 1985 for illegal possession of weapons, firearms. He is
considered to be one of the best and most expert producers, manu-
facturers of arms, and a particular expertise in the production of
mortars.
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g‘l?lairman HYDE. Would the gentleman yield to me for just a sec-
ond?

Mr. BALLENGER. Yes, sir. Certainly.

Chairman HYDE. General, you said they are in there training.
Training for what? Learning how to march?

General TAPIAS. No, definitely not, Chairman Hyde. They are not
there to teach them how to march. It’s clear that they are there to
teach them how to manage explosives, how to produce arms, how
to acquire effective intelligence techniques, and how to train in ef-
fective combat techniques. But especially the emphasis has been on
the use of explosives and the arms production.

We have this information from people who were actually trained
by them in such techniques. This is information that has come
from those people who have now passed on that information. They
have placed special emphasis also on the production of mortars of
great strength with a range of up to 3,000 meters, and all of the
points that, and weapons that you saw, I believe, on the videos that
were displayed earlier on, these were seized 2 weeks ago in the
DMZ and were produced very likely by Monaghan. There is an em-
phasis also on grenades and munitions, but most especially, as I
said, on explosives and arms production.

Chairman HYDE. Now, these are members of the IRA that you
are talking about?

General TAPIAS. On the basis of the information we have in
hand, these people are members of the Provisional IRA.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you.

I'm sorry, Mr. Ballenger. Thank you for:

Mr. BALLENGER. No, thank you, sir, for adding to the ques-
tioning, and I yield back.

General TApiAS. I was talking earlier about John Joseph Kelly,
actually John Joseph McCauley. We have from European authori-
ties information that in 1996, in Upper Bann, in Ireland, he was
in fact the director of elections of the political arm of the IRA. He
had come from Caracas to Colombia previously in April 1990.

Then we have David Brackman, whose true name is Niall
Connolly, and he came to Colombia on the first of July and worked
in the DMZ from the 3rd of July to the 11th of August, when he
too was arrested. And he in fact was the commando, the head of
the training group and in charge of the translation of the training.
He had worked for the Irish Foreign Service in Central America for
10 years, as a volunteer, as I might add. He was there as a volun-
teer with the foreign service.

He too is well known for his expertise in firearms and explosives.
He has been living in Cuba since 1996, and he took his alias, his
identity, David Brackman, from a young Irish boy who in fact was
killed in 1965.

Now, he too, as others, had come to Colombia in April of 2001
briefly from Paris, over and back from Paris. So he, as others, came
over briefly in April, left again in April, and then came back in late
June, started working in July and was arrested in August.

There are two more individuals. There is Kevin Nowell Creemley.
He was arrested by the Colombia army on the 22nd of August of
last year. And then we have Margaret Aust Steindoroughty, who
was caught in the Cacau, a southern region of the country on the
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4th of September. Both of those two latter individuals were let go
because there was not sufficient proof that would warrant their
being held.

But we have the case of John Alexander Rodriguez, who was in
fact the chauffeur of one of the heads of the FARC, Ramelius, and
after he deserted and reported to the authorities we learned that.
He admitted that he knew these Irish people, that he had trans-
ported them to the DMZ, and in fact the chauffeur has testified to
the fact that there have been three different sessions of training;
one in 1997, one in 1999, and this last one in 2001.

Then there is another deserter who has provided information.
His name is Jovanee Escovar Polania, and according to that person
there were approximately 15 Irishmen or Irish nationals who were
active in the DMZ. But although that gentleman has spoken of 15,
I can only say that we know of seven for sure, which I mentioned
earlier on. Of those seven, three are under arrest as I have stated,;
two were freed, as I mentioned a minute ago, for lack of evidence
having been detained, and the other two, as I mentioned, came in
and came out before we were able to detain them at all, so that
makes seven.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you.

The gentleman from Indiana.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Did I understand, General, that you said the head of the engi-
neering group for the IRA was one of these people?

General TAPIAS. Yes, this comes to us from the intelligence, from
certiin European intelligence agencies with which we have been in
touch.

Mr. BURTON. Okay, I understand.

So one of the more important people in the IRA is working with
FARC?

General TAPIAS. That is indeed the information that we have.
This is Edward Campbell Joseph, alias Mo. We have this informa-
tion from the European intelligence units that we contacted, and
according to that information he would have been directly involved
in the manufacturing of the weapons, of the arms that caused that
damage you see over there.

Mr. BURTON. Now, you also said that they are working on mor-
tars that will go as far as 3,000 meters. That’s almost two miles,
is it not?

General TAPIAS. About a mile and a half. Almost two miles, you
are right. That is the 3,000 meters.

Mr. BURTON. Okay, let me ask you just a couple other questions.

Can you tell us the influence of the drug money on the growth
of the FARC? We have here that in 1990 they had 8,000 members,
and now it’s estimated close to 20,000. Is that due in large part to
the money they are getting from drug sales?

General TApPIAS. Back in the mid-80s the FARC totaled 2,250
men. Then came a period in which the FARC began to be involved
in drug trafficking, and at that point we begin to see quite a
marked rise in the influence and in the growth of the FARC.

Initially, it has to be noted the FARC limited its involvement
with drug trafficking to affording protection to the labs, to the
fields, and they charged for it. But gradually they became much
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more intimately involved in the actual production and processing
of the drugs. At that point, of course, their income skyrocketed, to
the point where today we have intelligence information that can
prove that the FARC has an annual income of $1 billion with
which, of course, they can afford to recruit more, to purchase many
more new arms, and acquire vastly varied terrorist techniques and
access to more information.

Mr. BUrRTON. Okay, let me ask one——

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. BURTON. Can I ask one last question? I mean, if you would
rather I would not, Mr. Chairman, I will pass.

Chairman HYDE. No, go right ahead. It is all right.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I think it is important for us to understand
with the technical assistance they have been getting from these
bomb makers from the IRA and elsewhere, how much more—how
much additional danger is there to the government of Colombia,
and then to the entire hemisphere?

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

General TAPIAS. I would like to state at the outset that there has
been a fundamental change in the nature of the war that we are
waging in Colombia from about the middle of last year. There is
no question that from the middle of last year to this date that war
has become overtly terrorist.

I would like to state, for instance, that we have had more attacks
on the oil pipelines from the middle of last year to now than in the
whole of Colombian history to date. The attacks have been centered
particularly on one major pipeline, Covenas Pipeline, and in the
single attack the Colombian state lost $500 million.

Further, throughout the course of this year, up to and including
yesterday, no fewer than 320 electric generating towers have been
toppled, leaving vast numbers of people in areas with power out-
ages. More than 30 bridges have been blown up this year. To date
for this year, we have had up to 46 car bombs that have exploded
in various urban centers in the country. And of the 400 police and
military who have died in Colombia in the course of this year, 46
percent have died because of those explosives.

We have also noted a great increase in the capacity to launch
long-range explosives and missiles. People have died as a result of
that.

I would say in sum, Mr. Burton, in answering your question, that
this terrific onslaught of terrorist activities has been of extreme
danger to the economy. It has sowed fear and terror in the hearts
of the citizens, and I would say it is attacking the very democratic
underpinnings of society in this year of elections. Indeed, one of the
presidential candidates in the last few days was attacked, and we
were able, and I will close here, we were able to intercept one of
these long-range missiles that was trained on the residence of the
President of the republic.

Mr. BURTON. [Presiding.] Thank you, General. We have a vote on
the floor and I want to make sure we let every Member ask ques-
tions before we adjourn. Mr. King.

Mr. KiNG. Thank you, Mr. Burton.
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General, first, I want to welcome you here today and thank you
for your testimony. I know we are running short on time, so I will
limit my questions as much as I can.

On the issue of Mr. Monaghan, you had stated that you had re-
ceived information on him from overseas or European intelligence.
In the document that was presented to us you say the information
on Mr. Monaghan was provided by Mr. Peter Robinson.

General TAPIAS. Our intelligence units were in touch with British
intelligence units, because we do not know these people in our
area.

Mr. KING. But here it says that the information was received
from Deputy Unionist Democratic Leader, Peter Robinson.

Are you aware of three things: One, Mr. Robinson is a political
enemy of Gerry Adams? Two, Mr. Robinson opposed the Good Fri-
day Agreement and the peace process in Ireland? And number
three, Mr. Robinson himself has been arrested in Ireland?

General TAPIAS. There is no mention of this person Robinson in
the information that we have to present to you. We contacted the
U.K. Embassy in Colombia, and our contacts have been therefore
with intelligence agencies, not with a designated individual.

Mr. KING. So you are saying then that it was British intelligence
that gave you information provided to them by Peter Robinson?

This is on page 5 from the end. It says,

“Information provided by Democratic Unionist Leader, Peter
Robinson.”

This is the information that was given to us by you today.

General TAPIAS. Fifth page from the end?

Mr. KING. Yes, five from the end. It’s the picture of Mr.
Monaghan, and it is the second paragraph.

General TAPIAS. That is not in my information. It must be some
mistake because I do not have any information identifying an ac-
tual name of a source of information.

Mr. KING. I believe this was handed out to the media and to ev-
eryone in the room as being part of the Colombia Military Force’s
Joint Intelligence Report on Terrorism, and on the fifth page from
the end was the picture of Mr. Monaghan, saying the information
was provided by Mr. Robinson. I would appreciate it if we could get
this clarified.

General TAPIAS. I did not distribute that.

Mr. KiNG. Okay.

General TAPIAS. And there might be some misunderstanding.

Mr. KiNG. Okay. I would ask again if the Committee staff then
could explain to us some time what the connections were between
Peter Robinson and the Colombia government, and what Peter
Robinson’s role has been in this entire matter, especially since he
is a known opponent of the Irish peace process and a noted oppo-
nent of Gerry Adams and Sinn Fein, and obviously would have his
own agenda here. It is very unusual that his name would appear
in this document and no one seems to know anything about it.

Mr. BUurTON. Mr. King, I have just been informed by the staff
that they will check on that information and try to get it to you
personally as quickly as possible.

Mr. KiNG. Thank you, Mr. Burton.
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Mr. Tancredo, do you have any questions?

Mr. TANCREDO. Just one, Mr. Chairman, and I will make it very
brief.

General, in your communications with British intelligence or
anyone else, European intelligence communities that were able to
provide you with the information, were they able to tell you wheth-
er or not these people were not just simply members of the IRA,
but what are the chances—I guess, what I am getting to is this—
do you think that these people were here on their own as sort of
rogue elements or free agents? Or what are the chances that in fact
they were here at the direction of the IRA? What is your opinion
of that given the information you have available to you, because
that is what we are really trying to determine here?

General TAPIAS. You are asking me, if I have understood your
question, for my opinion, my sense of whether these guys came on
their own or whether they were sent. And of course, to express an
opinion on a matter of such gravity would be a very grave matter
itself. That is why, with all due respect, I can only limit myself to
stating forth here what I know; that is, speaking to the facts and
not to my opinion about the facts.

So what I have stated is what I know, what hard evidence has
come into my hands from the terrorists who have either deserted
or who have been captured, or from various intelligence sources as
we have received it.

Mr. TANCREDO. Thank you very much.

I have one other question that I will submit in writing with the
permission of the Chair.

Mr. BURTON. Without objection.

We also have some documents, I think, that might bear on what
the gentleman just asked, and those will be put in the record as
well, and without objection, so ordered.

We want to thank you, General. We really appreciate your being
here. And with that we stand adjourned.

General Tapias. Thank you, Mr. Burton.

[Whereupon, at 1:20 p.m., the Committee was adjourned.]
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MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

QUESTION SUBMITTED AFTER THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE HENRY J. HYDE, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, AND CHAIRMAN,
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, TO THE HONORABLE ASA HUTCHINSON,
AND MR. HUTCHINSON’S RESPONSE

Question:

Have there been any recent incidents involving DEA personnel (agents or support
staff) in Colombia, or at DEA facilities or proposed DEA facilities anywhere in Co-
lombia, where FARC terrorist bombs, or attempted bombings, may, or could have
put either your DEA personnel or these leased DEA facilities at risk?

Answer:

On April 19, 2002, three bombs detonated in Cartagena, Colombia. The bombings
resulted in the death of two people, including an anti-explosives police officer, and
injuries to two other individuals. Two of these bombs detonated at an office building
which is the future site of the Cartagena Resident Office. All available evidence to
date points to an electric company, Electacosta, as the intended target of the bomb-
ings. The electric company for years has had serious labor unrest. There have been
no claims of responsibility for the bombings.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BENJAMIN A. GILMAN, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. Chairman, as you are aware, [ have stated my concerns regarding the direc-
tion of this hearing and the potentially negative consequences it may have on the
ongoing peace process in Northern Ireland.

At the heart of this issue is the implication that Sinn Fein bears responsibility
for the actions of the three Irish nationals arrested in Colombia on charges of aiding
the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC). I have not seen any evidence
linking the alleged actions of these men to Sinn Fein, nor am I aware that the Co-
lombian government is asserting such a claim in this case.

The letter I received on March 28, 2002 from Sinn Fein President Gerry Adams
outlines his party’s disavowal of any connection to the alleged terrorist activities in
Colombia. Mr. Adams has repeatedly stated Sinn Fein’s opposition to international
terrorism and has rejected any interference on behalf of his party into the affairs
of any sovereign power.

Moreover, when I personally met with Mr. Adams last month in my district office,
he explicitly stated his rejection of the allegations in the press of any connection
between Sinn Fein and narco-terrorism in Colombia.

Accordingly, it is my hope that this hearing will not tarnish Sinn Fein which, as
one of the four major political parties in the Northern Ireland assembly, has served
as a vehicle for democratic participation for a large and formerly disenfranchised
segment of the north’s population. I want to thank Mr. King for his remarks, to
which I want to be associated, and I look forward to the testimony of the distin-
guished panel assembled before our Committee’s hearing.

(93)
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QUESTION SUBMITTED AFTER THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE THOMAS G.
TANCREDO, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF COLORADO, TO
GENERAL TAPIAS

Question:

As the advantages of using Commercial Satellite Imagery for your purposes in-
clude unclassified data and details specific enough to identify key terrain and agri-
cultural features, have you considered use of U.S. Commercial Satellite Imagery or
a commercial ground station receiver to meet specific counter-terrorism or counter-
narcotics needs?

Answer:
NOTE: At the time of printing, no response was received.
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September 6, 2001

The Honorable Henry J. Hyde

Chairman, House International Relations Committee
2170 Rayburn House Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20515

ently visited Ireland, accompanied by full committee staff, during a very significant and
critical moment in the peace process. | met with representatives of some of the stakeholders
in that process, and would be pleased to discuss my conversations with you at your
convenience. | believe that there are several issues which require your immediate attention.

As you know, the current situation in Ireland has been complicated by the arrest of three Irish
nationals in Colombia on charges of training guerrillas of the Revolutionary Armed Forces of
Colombia (known by their Spanish acronym, FARC). Because these men have been publicly
associated with the Irish Republican Army or Sinn Fein, their arrests have led to allegations of
links between the IRA and the FARC. Since the FARC is listed by the State Department as a
Foreign Terrorist Organization, and profits extensively from kidnapping and the illicit narcotics
trade, these allegations are having an impact on the peace process in Northern Ireland.

In light of the strong United States support for Colombia’s efforts to combat the drug trade
and restore state authority, and taking into account our own active engagement in the Irish
peace process, | believe it is imperative that the House International Relations Committee
conduct a thorough review of this incident to determine the facts. | am writing to formaily
request that an inquiry be conducted into this matter by committee staff. In addition, at the
appropriate time, public hearings in the Subcommittee on Europe and/or the Subcommittee on
the Western Hemisphere will be necessary to reassure the American people that American
interests have not been undermined.

If this inquiry concludes that the IRA was assisting the FARC, it may raise serious concerns
about the US relationship with key players in the Irish peace process. On the other hand,
should this inquiry show that these men were operating on their own, a major stumbling block
in the peace process will have been removed. g1 :llWy L= 4351002
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The second issue concerns efforts to reform the police service in Northern Ireland. The
creation of a new policing board, which will oversee this process, has seen substantial
movement. The lrish government, as well as some leaders in the nationalist community such
as John Hume of the Social Democratic and Labour Party, seem to believe that the vital
changes suggested by the Patten Commission will now be implemented.

In light of this progress, | submit that it is an appropriate time to lift the ban imposed by
Congress on providing training of the new Northern Irish police force by the US Federal Bureau
of Investigation. Congress wisely imposed the ban until the British and Irish governments fully
committed to carrying out the Patten reforms. | believe that is now happening. And removal
of the ban would, hopefully, give further impetus to the entire peace process.

Accordingly, | recommend that the FBI training ban be lifted during conference consideration
of the Foreign Relations Authorization bill. This would be a vote of confidence by Congress
in the progress that is being made on policing in Northern Ireland. This sentiment was echoed
by many of the individuals we met with, including representatives of the FBI working in
Ireland. The FBI also pointed out that this training could build links between the new Northern
Irish police and those in the Republic of Ireland, since before the ban, such training had been
jointly run with the two forces, and would be again if the ban were lifted.

On the subject of police reform, | also recommend support for an innovative on-line program
that could play a key role in promoting human rights awareness among police on both sides
of the border in Ireland. The new, Dublin-based Hibernia College Police Institute, run by the
former Boston College Irish Peace Institute Director, will offer on-line training to fifty police
officers in the north and fifty in the south. A modest $250,000 contribution would greatly
expand this program, which could make a serious difference as police reform gets underway
in Northern Ireland.

| intend to speak with Chairman Leahy of the Senate Foreign Operations Subcommittee
regarding possible assistance for this program. | hope that you and other Members of the
HIRC will join me in supporting Hibernia College’s efforts to improve policing in lreland while
promoting respect for human rights.

| look forward to working with you on these issues, and hope that we can meet soon to
discuss my trip.

Sincerely,

Bl D Sdnd

William D. Delahunt

cc: The Honorable Cass Ballenger, Chairman, Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere
The Honorabls Elton Gallegly, Chairman, Subcommittee on Europe
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Congress of tbe United States

TBouse of Bepresentatives
Washington, BE 20515
October 31, 2001
The Honorable Tom Lantos
Ranking Member
House International Relations Committee
2217 Rayburn

Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Ranking Member Lantos:

Tam writing to request your assistance in authorizing my travel to Cuba and subsequent participation in a CODEL, led by
Western Hemisphere Subcommittee Chairman Ballenger, to Venezuela, My trip to Cuba would be from November 8-10,
2001; I would then join the Ballenger CODEL in Venezuela from November 11-12.

As you know, three Irish nationals were arrested in Colombia in August and charged with training the FARC, that country’s
largest guerrilla group. Some of the men are allegedly members of the Irish Republican Army. As you are also aware,
International Relations Committee Chairman Hyde has authorized a committee investigation into this case because of its
possible impact on US palicy regarding both Ireland and Colombia, and is considering possible hearings on the matter,

Soon after the arrests, the Cuban governinent announced that one of the suspects — Niall Connolly ~ is the representative to
Latin America for the IRA’s political ally, Sinn Fein, and that he is based in Havana. After first denying this, Sinn Fein
President Gerry Adams has since acknowledged that Connolly does hold that position, but claims that some in the Sinn Fein
leadership were unaware of his role. I propose to travel to Cuba, accompanied by Committee staff, as part of the
Committee’s ongoing investigation into the case. We will specifically focus on Conmolly’s activities in Latin America.
While there, I will also participate in a regional counter-narcotics conference, with an eye toward any possible linkages
between Colombian or Irish groups and the illicit drug trade.

Twill then go to Venezuela to join the Ballenger CODEL, already in progress. ‘The purpose of this CODEL is to meet with
that country’s President, Hugo Chavez, and other key officials. As you know, Venezuela is a major supplier of oil for the

US. Because of possible instability in the Middle East, it is critical that we maintain good relations with Venezuela, This
visit will enable Members of our Committes to contribute to the sustained quality of those relations.

My flight from the US to Cuba and from Cuba to Venezuela will be by commercial plane; my return from Venezuela to the
US will be by military transport,

I would sincerely appreciate it if you would raise my request for authorization for this travel, Thank you very much for your
consideration and assistance.

Sincerely,

Bttlidohef

William D, Delahunt .



98

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ILEANA ROS-LEHTINEN, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Chairman, I would first like to commend you for holding this hearing and for
your investigative staff which has, on this and other related issues, done an out-
standing job of uncovering the links in the Western Hemisphere which threaten
U.S. national security.

In 1993, researchers for the Hudson Institute working on a DOD/ ISA compara-
tive study on Colombia and Peru/ narcotics and guerrillas, confirmed through inter-
views with Cuban defectors, that the Castro regime’s Ambassador to Colombia in
the late 1970s, Fernando Ravelo-Revedo, had been the one assigned by Castro to
coordinate the drugs, for money, for weapons network linking narco-traffickers to
the ELN and FARC guerrillas.

These assertions further substantiated the 1988 grand jury testimony of Jose
Blandon Castillo, a former intelligence aid to Panamanian strongman, General
Noriega, who outlined how Fidel Castro and his officials, had implemented an over-
all system for the management of the drug-and-arms traffic in Central America and
the Andean countries.

Castro’s theory, as relayed to Blandon, was: “If you want to have an influence on
Colombia’s political world, you have to have an influence on the drug-trafficking
world, too.”

The Cuba-FARC-narco-trafficking relationship evolved into a sophisticated web
which included the training of these groups in Cuba, as well as the deployment of
Cuban agents to Colombia, for the purpose of intensifying the aggression and threat
posed to the government.

Originally, as experts on the Colombia guerrilla movements have explained, the
FARC followed a traditional revolutionary style—one that had not had the desired
effect of displacing or significantly challenging the stability and existence of this An-
dean nation’s governing structure and order.

In the mid-1990s, the FARC, the one-time insurgents or guerrillas, morphed into
terrorists, as enhancement of profits from narco-trafficking became the priority. In
order to achieve this goal, they had to precipitate the demise of Colombian democ-
racy and take the reins of power.

There was an aggressive movement toward the densely populated areas, with the
use of car bombs becoming an instrument of choice. As preliminary investigations
indicate, this is also around the time when sources reveal that IRA representatives
first appeared in Colombia.

According to Colombian authorities, the numbers of IRA-linked individuals who
have visited Colombia in the last years are not as revealing as the stature of some
of these individuals, whom Colombian authorities say have trained the FARC in
mortar, especially targeting police bomb technicians—methods identified as well-es-
tablished IRA modus operandi.

And still, the links to Cuba are too many to ignore.

For example, on August 11th of last year, three IRA-linked individuals were ar-
rested at the El Dorado Airport in Bogota after leaving territory in southern Colom-
bia controlled by the FARC. All three were found to have traces of explosives on
their person and luggage.

One of them, was a representative of Sinn Fein, the IRA’s political wing, who was
known to be stationed in Cuba and who, according to sources, was on the payroll
of the Cuban Communist Party.

Given the escalating violence in Colombia and increasing attacks on American
citizens and property in that country, it is imperative that we delve further into this
matter, in order to effectively address the threats to regional stability and U.S. na-
tional security emanating from this network.

It is particularly important, as we prepare to consider legislation on the author-
ization of funds for the U.S. counter-narcotics/ counter-terrorism effort in Colombia,
and as legislative attempts are made to engage in the sharing of resources and in-
telligence with the Castro regime toward a U.S.-Cuba cooperative arrangement in
the counter-narcotics front.

I thank the Chairman for the time and I look forward to the opportunity to ask
questions of the witnesses.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DAN BURTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to appear in the House
International Relations Committee, as this is a very important time to address the
subject of drug trafficking and international terrorism.

We all realize that we are not immune to terror. The reality of September 11th
has stripped away many of the myths about the drug trade and how it has long
funded international terrorism. The international criminal organizations that deal
in drugs and weapons fund what we have suffered.

In our hemisphere, the Colombia drug trade is growing and it costs the United
States nearly 20,000 lives a year. Inside Colombia, it costs them nearly 15,000 lives
a year.

When you talk about terrorism in Colombia, the FARC, ELN and AUC are in the
drug trade. They are brutal terrorists and they kill innocent people without rhyme
or reason. They are terrorists. They have been terrorists for a long, long time. It
didn’t just happen yesterday, my friends.

The FARC is responsible for kidnaping 55 American citizens in just the past dec-
ade. Oddly, little or nothing has been said about this in the press, or worse yet, by
our State Department! We knew full well the terrorist organizations we faced.
Today, it’s time to call a spade, a spade.

The FARC is a killing machine, funded by illegal drugs. On top of that, our fo
the 55 American citizens taken hostage by the FARC, 12 have been brutally mur-
dered in just the past five years. This is terrorism, any way you look at it!

I remember over five years ago, when General Rosso Jose Serrano of the Colom-
bian National Police told Chairman Ben Gilman and I that he believed that the
FARC was a new drug cartel. He was correct. But, at the same time, the U.S. Am-
bassador to Colombia, Myles Frechette, stated that there was “no direct connection
between the FARC guerrillas and the drug trade.”

What was our State Department and the U.S. embassy in Bogota missing? Did
they have their heads buried in the sand? History has proven that they did. The
axis of drug traffickers and guerrillas has been an open secret in Colombia for a
long time. But today, it is staring us in the face, and we cannot look away. We can-
not blink—we must recognize the trust. And the trust is ugly, very ugly!

On December 15, 2001, I wrote to Secretary of State Colin Powell to inquire on
a nine- year terrorist case involving the FARC. It involved three missionaries who
were taken hostage in Panama and then brought into Colombia by the FARC. This
case has gone on for nine years, and the State Department personnel here in Wash-
ington and at the U.S. embassy in Bogota could only answer our investigative staff,
which requested a report on the case, with a terse, bureaucratic reply that “There
was no report.” But there was a report; we checked with the FBI and the Colombian
National Police. And that’s why there is an open, Government Reform Committee
oversight investigation ongoing today.

So, if that is the response to terrorism in Colombia that costs the lives of U.S.
citizens, then I can fully understand why the drug connection with these terrorist
organizations is clouded today. I hope that the witnesses can help us get a clearer
picture of the crisis in Colombia, it’s relationship to international terrorist organiza-
tions such as the IRA, and how it affects the United States. We've got plenty of
questions here and we need to get some answers.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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December 15, 2001

The Honorable Colin Powell
Secretary of State

United States Department of State
2201 C Street. NW

Washington, D.C. 20520

Dear Secretary Powell,

1 am writing regarding the New Tribes Missionaries (NTM) who are the
longest terrorist-held hostages in recent history. The Revolutionary Armed
Forces of Colombia (FARC) in Panama took hostage Mark Rich, Charles
Mankins and Richard Tenenoff on January 31, 1993. Eventually, they were
moved at gunpoint into Colombia and have been missing for nearly nine
years. Numerous credible reports have indicated that FARC terrorists
ultimately killed these missionaries.

State Department officials in Washington, DC and at the U.S. Embassy in
Bogots have repeatedly assured the family members that a full report would
be published to aid in obtaining presumptive certificates of death. The
families held a memorial service on October 6, 2001, and since then, no
report has been delivered.

Committee staff members had earlier contacted Ambassador-designate Bill
Brownfield of the Office of Western Hemisphere Affairs, and were promised
that the information would be provided. In recent discussions with family
members, Committee staff members learned that State Department personnel
at the U.S. Embassy in Bogota and at Mr. Brownfield’s office have said that
it will take an additional six months for the final report to be completed.
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The Honorable Colin Powell
December 15, 2001
Page 2

These families have suffered enough and should not be held hostage to the
bureaucratic indifference that would further delay this long-overdue
notification. This is totally unacceptable and must be examined further.

Earlier this month, the Vice Chairman of this Committee, Rep. Bob Barr.
wrote to you about this matter. Thus far, no information has been
forthcoming on his request. While the families long for closure, Congress is
waiting for a response and a report of the State Department’s activities
which will help these grieving families move forward with their lives.

I am notifying you today, that the Committee is undertaking an oversight
investigation into the matter. As an initial step, I would like to request that
the State Department provide Committee staff with a detailed briefing on the
status of the report and the causes for the delays in it’s completion. Please
have your staff contact Professional Staff Member Gil Macklin at 202-225-
5074 to make the arrangements.

incerely,
@ -~

Dan Burton
Chairman
Cc: Sen. Trent Lot Rep. Ben Gilman
Sen. Jesse Helms Rep. Bob Barr
Sen. Bob Smith Rep. Joe Pitts
Sen. Chuck Hagel Rep. Mark Souder
Sen. Bob Graham Rep. John L. Mica

Sen. Bill Nelson
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COMMITTEE ON
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(SenoRITY ReTANED}

(305) 470-8665

The Honorable Henry Hyde
Chairman

House International Relahons Committee
2170 Rayburn

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In the wake of the September 11 terrorist attack against the United States, I am writing to
urge the Committee to pursue an investigation of Irish Republican Army (IRA) connections to
Marxist guerilla groups in Colombia, including the FARC, Colombian drug cartels, and the
Castro dictatorship. I am told that Rep. Delahunt is seeking a committee mvesnganon and I am
fully supportive of that effort.

The arrest of three IRA operatives in Colombia and their connections to the Castro
dictatorship and the FARC constitutes an example of the global terrorist network in operation.
Both the IRA and FARC have a presence in Cuba, and have active relations with the Castro
dictatorship. Iam informed that Castro, the IRA and FARC are involved in multiple other forms
of international criminal activity. Iam also-informed that the IRA’s relationship with the .
Colombian FARC may involve bomb-making instruction and training in the use of mortars as the
FARC intensifies an urban bombing campaign in Colombia. The Castro dictatorship acts as a
convenient and willing intermediary in this relationship, providing safe-haven and other
logistical support to IRA and FARC operatives

T Chairmen, I would hereby like to respectfully lend my support to a Committee
investigation of the IRA-Colombia-Cuba nexus, and urge appropnate anennon to any hostile
activity by Terrorist List states in our hemisphere.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE LINCOLN DIAZ-BALART, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Thank you Mr. Chairman for calling this important hearing and for allowing me
to address the Committee regarding the connections that exist not only between the
IRA and the FARC, but also the dictatorship in Cuba. With your permission Mr.
Chairman, I would like to submit for inclusion in the record a special edition of the
U.S.-Cuba Policy Report by Mr. Ralph Galliano.

Mr. Chairman, the network of terrorism which encircles our globe neglects no at-
tempts to develop relationships with morally bankrupt regimes. As we have seen
with Al Qaeda links to state sponsors, it is also crucial when analyzing the links
between the Irish Republican Army (IRA) and the Revolutionary Armed Forces of
Colombia (FARC) to note their shared connection with the Cuban dictatorship.

As this Committee has brought to the forefront today, the arrest in Bogota on Au-
gust 11th of three IRA members highlights the link between the IRA and the FARC.
As we know, the FARC has fostered support from other radical organizations, in-
cluding the IRA. As the FARC intends to take its terrorist efforts to the cities of
Colombia, the insidious knowledge of urban bombing techniques provided by the
IRA fits the pattern of the FARC’s continued terrorist practices. Indeed, the recent
rash of urban bombings in Colombia carried out by the FARC closely resembled
those seen in Northern Ireland over the past several decades. Castro’s regime has
encouraged the relationship between these two groups—to increase the blight of ter-
rorism within our own hemisphere.

The relationship between the FARC and Castro’s Cuba is well known. According
to the State Department’s Terrorist List, “Havana also maintained ties to other
state sponsors of terrorism and Latin American insurgents. Colombia’s two largest
terrorist organizations, the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia and the Na-
tional Liberation Army, both maintained a permanent presence on the island.” Cas-
tro’s Cuba—safe haven to some of the world’s worst terrorists—has also harbored
the IRA.

Niall Connolly, the leader of the three arrested IRA terrorists, has resided in Ha-
vana, Cuba for at least the past five years—and according to a Cuban foreign min-
istry spokeswomen, “Mr. Niall Terence Connolly is the official representative of Sinn
Fein for Cuba and Latin America.”
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IRA ARRESTS IN COLOMBIA LINKED TO CUBA:
BUSH ADMINISTRATION FACES EMERGING POLICY CHALLENGE IN LATIN AMERICA
CONNECTED TO TERRORIST STATES AND ORGANIZATIONS ON THREE CONTINENTS

WASHINGTON - Niall Connolly, the leader of three IRA terrorists, arrested by the
Colombian army early Saturday afternoon on August 11th after stepping off Satena flight 9665 from
San Vicente del Caguan to Bogota's El Dorado airport, has been identified by Havana as the
representative of Sinn Fein, the political wing of the outlawed Provisional Irish Republican Army
(TRA); in effect the political front for the IRA where Sinn Fein/IRA membership is overlapping. The
Trish correspondent for The Daily Telegraph, reported on August 14th that "Cuban authorities have
already confirmed that Connolly has lived and worked in Cuba for the past five years as Sinn Fein's
representative, a claim denied by Sinn Fein." Rita O'Hare, Sinn Fein's Washington-based
representative stated, "I am the only authorized Sinn Fein representative in the Americas. The Sinn
Fein office in Dublin handles Latin America and they have never heard of Connolly. He has never
been a member of Sinn Fein and has never been a representative of Sinn Fein." On Friday August
17th, Cuban foreign ministry spokeswoman, Aymee Hernandez, announced in a prepared statement,
"Mr. Niall Terence Connolly is the official representative of Sinn Fein for Cuba and Latin America.
We want to make it quite clear that the presence of Mr. Connolly in Colombia has no connection
with official and legal activities he was carrying out in Havana." Niall Terense Connolly is listed in
the Havana telephone directory at 214 No. 21405 Atabey, where his telephone exchange is 33-1008.
Traveling on false British and Trish passports, Connolly (34), alias David Bracken, along with James
Monaghan (40s), alias Edward Joseph Campbell, and Martin McCauley (38), alias John Joseph
Kelly, were taken into custody after spending five weeks in the "despeje" controlled by the
Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC), a narco-terrorist organization. FARC is listed in
the State Department's Parern of Global Terrorism -- 2000 report as a Foreign Terrorist
Organization (FTO). Set up in 1998 by Colombian President Andres Pastrana for the purpose of
conducting peace negotiations with the FARC, this despeje or so-called demilitarized zone, a 16,000
square mile area of jungle and plains the size of Switzerland, has become an international terrorist
safe haven. Compared to the FARC, a 37-year old peasant-based Marxist guerrilla movement, the
TIRA, which is dedicated to the "establishment of a Democratic Socialist Republic” in Treland, is
considered the most sophisticated urban terrorist organization in the world.

= IRA Arrests in Colombia Linked to Cuba.....c.cviiiiriiieniiniiiiiiiiiiiiiiiii..
" Colombian Expedition Authorized by IRA Leadership
" Northern Treland Peace Process Jeopardized by Colombian Arrests...
= U.S. -Colombia Policy Undermined by IRA Presence in Latin America..
® Delahunt Calls for Congressional Investigation..........cciireueiiiiiniiieniiniiiiiineiiiiennia,
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THE SINN FEIN OFFICE IN DUBLIN HANDLES LATIN AMERICA - Upon
arrest by Colombian authorities, forensic tests of their skin, clothing, and luggage showed traces of
four kinds of explosives, cocaine, and amphetamines. Monaghan, an explosives expert, has been
identified by British and Irish authorities as the head of the IRA's engineering department in charge
of design and development of armaments such as sophisticated mortar bombs and rocket launchers.
Sinn Fein has acknowledged he was a senior executive member until 1989 and was designated by
Sinn Fein as an OTR (on the run) in recent negotiations with the British government. Following his
arrest in Bogota, Monaghan was shown in newspapers across Britain as having appeared on the dais
with Gerry Adams, the president of Sinn Fein, at their 1989 annual conference in Dublin. A 1989
Defense Intelligence Agency document reportedly describes Monaghan as a member of the
"headquarters staff” of the ruling IRA Army Council along with Gerry Adams and Martin
McGuinness, the chairman of Sinn Fein. A Dublin court sentenced Monaghan to three years in
prison for explosives possession, conspiracy, and criminal damage in 1971. Monaghan's false
passport showed he had traveled to Venezuela, Nicaragua, Costa Rica, and Puerto Rico in July and
September 1999. The Sunday Times of August 26th revealed that Monaghan "was being paid with
EU money until days before he left for Bogota." Apparently, the EU operates a "peace and
reconciliation fund" as part of the 1998 Belfast Good Friday Agreement that provided startup
financing for an ex-prisoners committee in Dublin. Called Coiste na nlarchimi, the ex-prisoners
committee which hired Monaghan was opened by IRA leader Brian Keenan. McCauley, also an
explosives expert, had been severely wounded when he was 19 in an undercover attack by an anti-
terrorist unit of the Royal Ulster Constabulary (RUC) in 1982 and was later convicted for possession
of firearms. In 1996 McCauley was the director of elections for Sinn Fein in the Upper Bann
constituency of Northern Treland. Connolly, fluent in Spanish, studied at Trinity College in Dublin
and appears to have no criminal record. He is believed to be the link between the TRA and the FARC
through the Spanish Basque terrorist group ETA (Madrid) and contacts with Cuban intelligence
(Havana). Connolly once worked as a carpenter in El Salvador and has been active in Nicaragua,
Panama, and Venezuela, according to a report in The Times of London. Connolly, the Guardian
reported, "worked for the [Sinn Fein] political party in [Clentral America." Belfast security sources
call Connolly the TRA "envoy" or ambassador to Cuba and Latin America and is believed to be part
of the team organizing Gerry Adams' upcoming trip to Havana, another claim denied by Sinn Fein.
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COLOMBIAN EXPEDITION AUTHORIZED BY IRA LEADERSHIP -- Rather than
boarding the short flight directly to Bogota from Havana, Connolly, although based in Havana, took a
circuitous route to Colombia, which began in Dublin, ran through Madrid where he boarded an Avianca
flight to Caracas, and then on to Bogota to meet his comrades. Monaghan and McCauley, on the other
hand, travcled from Belfast to Paris, where they flew to Bogota on Air France before mecting up with
Comnolly. A Guardian story on August 16th rcported a "Belfast sccurity source claimed the Colombian
expedition was authorised by the IRA leadership in Ireland most probably by Brian Keenan, the go-
between to General John de Chastelain's disarmament body." The British newspaper quoted the source as
saying, "Connolly is a member of Sinn Fein, Hc operated out of Dublin but he has been in Cuba sinee
1996." Keenan, who served a lengthy prison sentence for bombing the British mainland in the 1970s, is
identified as the TRA's assistant chief of staff and one of the seven member ruling Army Council. Keenan
is considered the TRA's "leading strategist” and closest political ally of Gerry Adams. Yet on September
20th, the IRA issued a statement claiming "the Army Council sent no one to Colombia to train or to
engage in any military cooperation." The Colombian August 20th issue of Combio magazine details the
surveillance operation that led to the capture of the Bogota-three. Of particular interest to investigators
will be the radio transmission intercepted by Colombian intelligence involving a conversation between
Jorge Briceno, FARC's military commander, and a gucrrilla identificd as Josue, where Briceno, aka "EL
Mono Jojoy," refers to the store of Cold War Czech manufactured plastic explosive Semtex transferred to
the IRA by Libya's Mommar Gaddafi in the mid 1980s. Briceno talks about moving Semtex through
Venezuela where Connolly's flight stopped before going on to Bogota and where the FARC has friends
that will help to transport the Semtex. The Guardian reported on August 15th that the Provisional IRA
maintains an arsenal cstimated at 3 tons of Scmtex, 1,000 rifles, ncarly 600 handguns, 1 million rounds of
ammunition, 40 rocket grenade launchers, and at least one SAM-7 missile. Semtex, an extremely stable
explosive like kneaded dough with an indefinite shelf-life and vellowish in color having the texture of
Plastercenc, was originally designed and manufactured in a factory in Semtin, Czechoslovakia that is
similar to the American cxplosive C4. It is believed that just six ounces of Semtex brought down the
Boeing 747 Pan Am flight 103 over Lockerbie, Scotland in December 1988. No longer an isolated
jungle-based terrorist organization, FARC commanders began a "Euro tour" in February 2000 and with
political offices outside the country now receive "support from radical socialist organizations, unions and
nongovernmental organizations outside Colombia." In June 2001, Briccno gave a specch "to a group of
captured government troops and policemen [saying| that despite the peace talks, the group would soon be
launching attacks in the cities." Briceno's intercepted radio conversation confirmed as much. With its
narco links, the FARC is the best financed terrorist organization in the world and its 18,000 strong army
operating on 60 fronts controls 40 percent of Colombia and is clearly the best armed, the best fed, and the
best clothed guerrilla army. The FARC's urban militia now numbers 5,000. It happens that the northern
tip of the FARC's zone is less than one hundred miles south of Bogota, Colombia's capital city. As they
begin to urbanize the conflict with the assistance of the IRA -- the worlds most sophisticated urban
guerrilla movement -- the fall of Bogota to the FARC would place Colombia squarcly in the hands of the
"terrorist international” and present the U.S. with a 'clear and present danger' not seen since the Cuban
missile crisis of October 1962. Such an event would be a major turning point in the terrorist war against
America.

CUBA DISASSOCIATES ITSELF WITH IRA -- With Havana's rapid move to distance
itself from Connolly's activities in Colombia's FARC zone, it could not deny the Irishman's existence for
at least the past five vears of being married with a family living and working in Cuba. Yet, the Cuban
foreign ministry's statement that Connolly is the Sinn Fein representative in Havana has embarrassed the
IRA's political wing and placed Gerry Adams in an untenable position, since only "the Sinn Fein office in
Dublin handles Latin America." For Cuba, identifying Connolly as an IRA operative based in Havana
would have been an admission linking the Castro regime directly to the FARC and to the TRA, an
organization still listed as terrorist by the U.S. State Department. "Mr. Paddy Connolly, brother of Mr.
Niall Connolly, told RTE radio vesterday he feared for the safety of the men,” reported the Irish Times on
August 27th. Sinn Fein's U.S. supporters have even begun to suggest that Monaghan, McCauley, and
Connolly may be independent contractors. This is understandable since their arrest casts a dark cloud
over the peace process in Northern Ireland. Everywhere, the stakes arc high.

3
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CUBA, FARC, AND THE IRA'S PATTERN OF GLOBAL TERRORISM -- The
State Department's Pattern of Global Terrorism - 2000 (www. state, sov/s/et/ds/petpt/) reports ETA
and FARC as designated Foreign Terrorist Organizations (FTOs) by the Secretary of State. The IRA,
having been taken off the FTO list, is currently named as an "other terrorist” group. It is described
by the State Department as having a "Marxist orientation” and "organized into small, tightly knit
cells under the leadership of the Army Council." While Cuba is reported to allegedly have given
ETA members "sanctuary," ETA, states the report, has "ties to the Irish Republican Army through
the two groups' legal political wings." According to the report, Cuba provides external aid to the
FARC in the form of "medical care and political consultation." With regard to the IRA/Sinn Fein
developments in Colombia, State Department deputy spokesman Philip Reeker said on August 22nd,
"no one should have any doubt that the United States would be greatly concerned about any
assistance, information-sharing, training or collaboration with the FARC, which is a terrorist
organization, so designated under our law. It is a major contributor to the flow of illegal narcotics
into the United States, and an organization which has kidnapped and murdered U.S. citizens. We
have been in touch with Sinn Fein on this subject. We will continue to monitor the situation closely.
But I think all T can reiterate is that no one should have any doubts about the seriousness with which
we would take collaboration with the FARC by any individual or organization." In the meantime, the
Bush administration's point person for Northern Ireland, Ambassador Richard Haass, who is the
director for policy planning at the State Department, embarked on a diplomatic mission to London,
Dublin, and Belfast from September 9th through September 12th. While there, Haass met with
Britain's Northem Treland Secretary John Reid and Sinn Fein president Gerry Adams who continued
to deny the Bogota-three had any connection to Sinn Fein, despite Cuban government statements to
the contrary. Speaking to the Trish press Haass said that his "concerns about those contacts are real."
A State Department official who was contacted told the USCPR, "We have stressed that there can be
no continued or future cooperation with the FARC. Tt can never happen again." In a widely reported
press briefing at the State Department on Tuesday, September 18th, just one week after the
September 11th terrorist attack on New York and Washington, Haass said the IRA's contacts with the
FARC fell under "the rubric of terrorism." That day at the White House press secretary Ari Fleischer
suggested that the IRA was a terrorist group that threatened the United States saying in response to a
reporter's question, "The President has indicated he will go after terrorism wherever terrorism
threatens the United States. And -- [ said that the links for one group begins and the other group ends
are often amorphous, and the President has said we will go after terrorism in a way that is most
effective.” Two days earlier on Sunday, September 16th Turkish authorities arrested Sinn Fein party
spokesman and assembly member Alex Maskey for meeting with supporters of the Marxist
Revolutionary People's Liberation Party/Front (DHKP/C) after a suicide bomber killed two
policemen and injured 20 others in Istanbul on September 10th. The anti-American DHKP/C
reportedly praised the attack on the United States afterward. Sinn Fein has invited to Ard Fheis, its
annual conference to be held at the end of September in Dublin, associated representatives of terrorist
organizations such as ETA and the FALN, a Puerto Rican terrorist group whose members were
pardoned by former President Clinton, both of which maintain strong ties to Cuban intelligence.

EMERGING POLICY CHALLENGE -- The Bush administration, in the aftermath of the
September 1 1th terrornst attacks on the United States, is faced with the emerging foreign policy challenge
of dealing with an insidious IRA/Sinn Fein presence in Latin America that is based in Havana, Cuba and
is linked to terrorist statcs and organizations on three continents.  Cuba and Libya arc among the scven
governments the U.S. Department of Statc has designated as a "statc sponsor of international terrorism” in
2000. DHKP/C, ETA, and FARC are designated FTOs by the State Department. Widely considered a
Puerto Rican nationalist group by sympathizers, the FALN, with its ties to Cuban intelligence, was
described by assistant FBI director Neal Gallagher in 1999 as organized "criminals and terrorists [that]
represent a threat to the United States." The arrest of the Bogota-three illuminates a scenario where a
FARC-controlled Colombia with its command-and-control center in Havana poses no less of a danger to
U.S. national security in 2001 than the presence of Soviet missiles in Cuba in 1962,
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U.S. STATEMENT ON NORTHERN IRELAND PEACE PROCESS

Philip T. Reeker, Deputy Press Spokesman
U.S. Department of State

Washington, DC

August 14, 2001

U.8. Urges Progress on Peace Process in Northern jreland

The United States deeply regrets the Irish Republican Army's announcement today, withdrawing
its proposals for weapons decommissioning. The TRA's August 8 proposal to the de Chastelain
Commission had represented a significant step forward. We urge the IRA to reconsider its
decision and to maintain its contacts with the de Chastelain Commission. Putting arms beyond
use is an integral part of implementation of the Good Friday Agreement in all its aspects on the
basis of the August 1 Anglo-Irish package.

NORTHERN IRELAND PEACE PROCESS
JEOPARDIZED BY COLOMBIAN ARRESTS

By Grant Lally

In a double setback for the Northern Ireland Peace Process, both the Provisional Irish
Republican Army (IRA) and Sinn Fein, its political wing, and the leading Protestant Unionist
parties in the north, rejected key elements of the British-Irish governments' plan for the
implementation of the historic 1998 Good Friday Agreement to decommission weapons and to
institute policing reforms. This occurred within hours of the August 11th arrest in Bogota of
three identified as TRA operatives with expertise in explosives. The three Irishmen, James
Monaghan, Martin McCauley, and Niall Connolly, were arrested exiting the so-called
demilitarized zone controlled by the narco-terrorist Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia
(FARC). Six days after reaching a disarmament agreement with General John de Chastelain of
the Independent International Disarmament Commission (IIDC), the IRA’s Brian Keenan
withdrew the group’s historic proposal to put weapons "beyond use."

The 1998 Good Friday Agreement requires the decommissioning of IRA and Protestant
paramilitary arms and explosives, establishes an elected local government, and seeks to bring an
end to sectarian violence. Northern Ireland is a land deeply divided between a growing Catholic
population (46%), who wish to join the Republic of Ireland, and the still-dominant Protestants
(54%), who wish to remain part of Great Britain. Since the outbreak of violence in Northern
Ireland, or the “Troubles” in 1968, the IRA, with over 1,000 soldiers and thousands of active
sympathizers, became the leading force in the poorer Catholic areas against the British
government, which tried to stamp-out the IRA militarily without success. In the early 1990s, a
new round of negotiations led to the current Irish Peace Process and the IRA agreed to a
ceasefire, which became permanent in 1997. As a result, Sinn Fein (Irish Gaelic for “Ourselves
Alone”) has had increasing electoral success, especially since signing the Good Friday accord.
Sinn Fein won 17% of the vote in 1998 (and two Ministries in the new Northern Ireland
government) and 23% in 2001 (and four seats in the British Parliament), winning nearly half of
the Catholic vote. The Colombian arrests, however, have brought renewed pressure upon the
peace process, with Unionist calls for the British government to exclude Sinn Fein from local
government. An editorial in the British Daily Telegraph of August 16th suggested, "It could do
this by returning to Mr. Blair's side-letter to David Trimble of 10 April 1998 - which pledged to
exclude republicans if Sinn Fein/IRA failed to decommission."
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Security sources report that of the Bogota-three, Connolly has a Cuban wife and has
worked with Cuban intelligence for the past ten years. He is also known to serve as a tour guide
for European “Solidarity Groups” supporting the Castro regime. The Cuban Foreign Ministry
has publicly claimed that Connolly is the “Sinn Fein Representative in Cuba,” however, Sinn
Fein adamantly denies that he is a member or their representative. The Havana telephone
directory lists Connolly, but has no listing for Sinn Fein. Connolly, described as an agent of the
Cuban Intelligence Directorate, has trained for years in Cuba in explosives and is an expert in
urban warfare techniques. He is also reported to still be in contact with the IRA Army Council,
particularly Brian Keenan. Cuba's Intelligence Directorate is well known to run missions to
support the FARC. Although denied, Cuban military instructors train the FARC in anti-aircraft
missiles, high powered bombs, and urban warfare. Connolly’s role was allegedly to train the
FARC in electrical and remote detonation circuits for car bombs. The Cuban training of the
FARC indicates that the FARC is planning to break-out of its rural bases and launch an urban
terror campaign against the government of Colombia. It also indicates that the Castro regime
intends to assist the Marxist FARC in its drug-financed war to conquer Colombia and to
militarily oppose America’s “Plan Colombia,” the basis for U.S.- Colombia policy.

Although Connolly and his group could possibly have contacted the FARC directly since
the FARC have a Web site at hutp.//www farc-ep.org/home html, it is absurd to think that a
highly-trained IRA operative, living full time in Cuba, would initiate any terrorist contact in
Latin America without the specific approval and coordination of Castro’s government. The IRA
established international contacts with anti-British states and leftist groups during its military and
bombing campaigns of the 1970s and the 1980s, including Cuba, Libya, and the Basque
separatist ETA. The Castro government has voiced support for the IRA and has had direct links
to the IRA since the early 1980s.

Domestically, Sinn Fein receives considerable support from the generally conservative
and Catholic Irish-American community in the U.S. raising over US$1 million per year in
political donations. In addition, the U.S. government and the European Union, through the
International Fund for Ireland and the EU's development funds respectively, direct additional
tens of millions in U.S. dollars each year to Sinn Fein-affiliated community groups. Sinn Fein is
now seeking to supersede the moderate Catholic Social Democratic & Labour Party (SDLP) as
the majority Catholic party in Northern Ireland to win five to six seats in the upcoming Irish
election and to join the next coalition government in the Republic of Ireland. All these goals
would be threatened by involvement with the FARC.

Questions linger over the relative involvement of the Castro government and the IRA in
the Bogota matter. "The IRA does not lack weapons now, or enough Semtex to make bombs at
will," editorialized the Yimes of London on August 15th. "But its linking up with FARC is a sign
that it intends to keep its supply lines in good order, as insurance against the disabling of part or
all of its existing arsenal." The truth of this opinion and the control of the Bogota-three is the
subject of an investigation by the House International Relations Committee. The arrest of the
Bogota-three, however, has already had an impact in Ireland, where Sinn Fein has suffered
political damage, and even the moderate Catholic parties have demanded a full explanation from
Sinn Fein.

Grant Lally, who practices law in New York, served as the national chairman of Irish for Bush-Cheney 2000. He is also a member of the board of
directors of the Washington-based Institute for U.S. Cuba Relations.
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U.S. - COLOMBIA POLICY
UNDERMINED BY IRA PRESENCE IN LATIN AMERICA

By Daniel W. Fisk

The arrest of three members of the
Provisional Irish Republican Army (IRA) in
Bogota, Colombia on August 11th has raised
questions in Washington both about the
interest of Colombia’s largest Marxist
guerrilla movement in the peace process in
that war-torn nation and about the
renunciation of the use of violence by the IRA
in Northemn Treland. These arrests do not
seem to have heightened concerns in
Washington about the Castro regime’s
continued harboring of terrorists.

The Bogota-three are accused of
providing training in the use of Semtex plastic
explosives to the Revolutionary Armed Forces
of Colombia (FARC). One of the three was
acknowledged by an official Cuban
spokeswoman as Sinn Fein’s representative
based in Cuba since 1996. Sinn Fein is the
IRA’s political wing.

The Clinton administration supported
peace mitiatives in both Northern ITreland and
Colombia -- policies, the general terms of
which, are being continued by the Bush
administration. In Ireland, the dispute has
been fueled by sectarian/religious differences
and the question of the North’s relationship
with Treland. In Colombia, the FARC began
as a Marxist-Leninist movement fighting for
“social justice,” but it has sustained itself over
the past decade more on the proceeds of the
illegal drug trade than on any ideology. A
common U.S. policy objective in both
instances has been the peaceful re-integration
of the armed elements of the IRA and
Colombian guerrillas, respectively, into civil
society. In the case of Colombia, however,
addressing the illegal drug trade has topped
the U.S. policy agenda. Colombia is the
world’s largest producer and exporter of
cocaine and heroin, most of which is destined
for either the U.S. or the European illegal
market. Currently, the U.S. is implementing a
$1.3 billion counter-drug program, Plan
Colombia, to support Colombian initiatives to
eradicate and interdict illegal drugs, and

7

another $700 million in aid to Colombia has
been proposed by the Bush administration.

The significance of the IRA-FARC
relationship has less to do with illegal drugs
than it does with the FARC’s interest in
escalating the Colombian conflict.
Historically confined to the rural areas of
Colombia, urban terrorism -- especially the
use of bombings as conducted by the TRA in
Northern Ireland -- is a tactic applicable to the
Colombian situation and fits with the FARC’s
desired strategy of taking its war to the cities.
Tt is not surprising then that the Bogota-three,
according to intercepted FARC
communications, had been training FARC
units in the use of explosives. One of the
three Irishmen has been described as one of
the TRA’s leading experts on the making of
bombs and mortars.

The U.S. reaction has been focused on
Colombia and Northern TIreland, with the
arrests prompting a review by U.S. authorities
of IRA-FARC links and the current policy of
permitting the TRA to fundraise in the United
States. The Sunday 1imes of Ireland reporting
on August 26th wrote, "Sinn Fein has raised
about $5 milllon in  America since
1995... American donations have made the
party the richest in Ireland and helped to
secure electoral gains in Northem Ireland and
the republic." This fundraising policy was
deemed a positive response to the TRA’s
willingness to be involved in a peaceful
resolution of the Northern Ireland situation.

The Colombian military has suggested
that Cuba arranged the recent alleged training
by the three Trishmen, who were in FARC-
controlled areas for five weeks and who
stayed in a FARC camp near where the top
FARC leadership lives, according to reports.
Further, the Colombian military has stated that
Cuban and Venezuelan trainers have been in
FARC areas and that Venezuela -- “where
there are people to help us,” according to an
intercepted FARC communication -- is to be
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the transit country for Semtex plastic Cuba would appear to be playing a double
explosives destined for FARC use. game here — not for the first time.

The Cuban connection in this recent With the Bush Administration still
incident has prompted little interest in official uncertain of its policies towards Colombia and
Washington. Attention on the Castro regime’s Northern Ireland, respectively, but with a
involvement in the IRA-FARC relationship is commitment to a strengthened U.S. effort to
not apparent — this despite the fact that Cuba promote democracy in Cuba, this incident,
has had official observers at the most recent combined with the recent arrest and conviction
talks between Colombian government officials of Cubans involved in criminal and
and FARC representatives and that Cuba has intelligence activities in southern Florida and
been welcomed by the Colombian government Washington, should reinforce the need to
(with U.S. acquiescence, if not support) in the break Havana’s continued involvement in the
discussions between that government and a “terrorist international” that survived the Cold
second Marxist guerrilla group, the National War, To date, with potentially tragic
Liberation Army (ELN). Havana has even consequences for the peoples of Colombia,
hosted talks between Colombian and ELN Northemn Treland, and the United States, few in
representatives.  Such seeming support for Washington seem interested.

peace efforts hardly comports with hosting _ . . o
. : . . Daniel W. Fisk is the Deputy Director of the Davis Institute for
terrorists and fOStenng terrorist links between International Studies at the Heritage Foundation and is a member

the IRA and the FARC. On the contrary, of the hoard of dircetors of the Washington-hased Institute for U.8.
Cuba Relations.

DELAHUNT CALLS FOR CONGRESSIONAL INVESTIGATION

Due to large Irish-American constituencies, many Members of Congress who support Sinn Fein
and the desire to sec the 1998 Good Friday peace accord implemented with the IRA decommissioning its
cache of arms and explosives are so disturbed with the news of the August 11th arrests in Bogota linking
the three IRA terrorists to Cuba, ETA, and the FARC that it has driven them into a state of virtual silence.
None would make a statement when contacted through their press secretaries and none would agree to ask
Gerry Adams to rcconsider his planncd trip to Cuba. Wishing to prescrve what remains of the Good
Friday agreement and to bring an end to the decades of bloody sectarian violence between Catholics and
Protestants in the British controlled area of Northern Treland, Congressmen like Peter King (R-NY),
Christopher Smith (R-NJ), Ben Gilman (R-NY), and Bill Delahunt (D-MA), all of whom serve on the
Housc International Relations Committee, prefer to belicve the arrcsts of the Bogota - three had no direct
connection to Sinn Fein or the IRA in Dublin. Delahunt's letter requesting a fact-finding investigation is
reprinted below. A senior Republican aide contacted in the House said he "was aware of the request. An
investigation is being conducted. No decision has been made on a hearing.” In a 'peace-at-any-price’,
stance, however, Delahunt appears to view the arrcst of the Bogota-three as a mere "stumbling block in
the peace process” stating in his letter, "If this inquiry concludes that the IRA was assisting the FARC, it
may raise serious concerns about the U.S. relationship with key plavers in the Irish peace process. On the
other hand, should this inquiry show that these men were operating on their own, a major stumbling block
in the peace process will have been removed.” Prior to the Bogota arrcsts, Delahunt had been an ardent
advocate of changing our policy to "Deny U.S. visas to alicns who willfully support any of the three
major illegal armed groups in Colombia." Gerry Adams travels to the U.S. at will, freely conducting fund
raising activities for Sinn Fein. The Washingfon Post expressed frustration in its editonial of August 16th
entitled "Fidel's Irish Friends" writing, "If the IRA cared about the peace process, vou might expect its
political wing, Sinn Fcin, to bc working overtime on finding a way forward. But Gerry Adams, Sinn
Fein's top man, is planning a trip to Latin America. He will visit Fidel Castro, a long standing ally... This
week three IRA members were arrested in Colombia, having apparently assisted that country's drug-
trafficking terrorists in mastering explosives. Mr. Adams used to have friends in Washington, but their
band is dwindling now." Sinn Fein has subsequently invited to Ard 1heis, its 2001 annual meeting to be
held at the end of September in Dublin, representatives of the ANC, the PLO, ETA and the FALN, a
Puerto Rican terrorist organization. Both ETA and the FALN maintain strong ties to Cuban intelligence.
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DELAHUNT LETTER TO CHAIRMAN OF INTERNATIONAL
RELATIONS COMMITTEE REQUESTING INVESTIGATION

Congress of the United States

House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515-2110
Seplember 6, 2001
I'he Honorable Henry J. Hyde
Chairman, House Tnternational Relations Committee
2170 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Mr. Chairman:

1 recently visited Ireland, accompanied by full committee staff, during a very significant and critical moment in
the peace process. I met with representatives of some of the stakeholders in that process, and would be pleased to discuss
my conversations with you at your convenience. I believe that there are several issues which require vour immediate
attention.

As you know, the current situation in Ireland has been complicated by the arrest of three Irish nationals in
Colombia on charges of training guerrillas of the Revolutionary Armed L'orces of Colombia (known by their Spanish
acronym, FARC). Because these men have been publicly associated with the Irish Republican Army or Sinn Fein, their
arrests have led to allegations of links between the IRA and the I'ARC. Sinee the FARC is listed by the State Department
as a Foreign Terrorist Organization, and profits extensively from kidnapping and the illicit narcotics trade, these
allcgations arc having an impact on the peace process in Northern Ireland.

In light of the strong United States support for Colombia's efforts to combat the drug trade and restore state
authorily, and taking into account our own active engagement in the Irish peace process, 1 believe it is imperative that the
1lousc International Relations Committee conduct a thorough review of this incident to determine the facts. 1 am writing
o formally request that an inquiry be condueted into this matler by committee stall. In addition, at the appropriate time,
public hearings in the Subcommittee on Europe and/or the Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere will be necessary to
reassure the American people thut American interests have not been undermined.

IF this inquiry concludes thal the IRA was assisting the FARC, il may raise serious concerns about the U8
relationship with key players in the Trish peace process. On the other hand, should this inquiry show thal these men were
operating on their own, a major stumbling bloek in the peace process will have been remaoved.

The second issue concerns elforts Lo reform the police service in Northern Treland. The creation ol 4 new
policing hoard, which will oversee this process, has seen substantial movement.  The Trish government, as well as some
leaders in the nationalist community such as John Hume of the Social Democratic and Labour Party, seem to believe that
the vilal changes suggested by the Patten Commission will now be implemented.

In light of this progress, I submit that it is an appropriate time to lift the ban imposed by Congress on providing
training of the new Northem Trish police [orce by the 11.S. Federal Bureau of Tnvestigation. Congress wisely imposed the
ban until the British and Irish governments fully committed to carrying out the Patten reforms. I believe that is now
happening. And removal of the ban would, hopefully, give further impetus to the entire peace process.

Accordingly, I recommend that the FBI training ban be lifted during conference consideration of the Toreign
Relations Authorization bill. This would be a vote of confidence by Congress in the progress that is being made on
policing in Northern Ireland. This sentiment was echoed by many of the individuals we met with, including
representatives of the I'Bl working in [reland. ‘The I'BI also pointed out that this training could build links between the
new Northern [rish police and those in the Republic of Ireland, since before the ban, such training had been jointly run
with the two forces, and would be again if the ban were lifted.

On the subject of police reform, I also recommend support for an innovative on-line program that could play a
key role in promoting human rights awareness among police on both sides of the border in Ireland. ‘The new, Dublin-
based Ilibernia College Police [nstitute, run by the former Boston College Irish Peace Institute Director, will offer on-line
training Lo [illy police officers in the north and (ifty in the south. A modest $250.000 contribution would greatly expand
this program, which could make a serious difference as police reform gets underway in Northern Ireland.

I intend Lo speak with Chairman [eahy ol the Senale Foreign Operations Subcommillee regarding possible
assistance [or this program. 1 hope that you and other Members of the HIRC will join me in supporting Hibernia College's
clTorts Lo improve policing in Treland while promoting respeet for human rights.

ook forward o warking with you on these issues, and hope thal we can meel soon Lo diseuss my Lrip.

Sincerely,

William 1. Delahunt

ce: The Honorable Cass Ballenger, Chairman, Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere
The Honorable Elton Gallegly, Chairman, Subcommittee on Furope
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NOTABLE QUOTES

"I will be bringing up the situation in Colombia [with Sinn Fein leaders]. The United States,
as you all know, has important national interests in Colombia. We have got hundreds of Americans
on the ground there. We have put in hundreds of millions of dollars of aid to help that country battle
the insurrection, drug trafficking and so forth. Colombia is a major country in the Western
Hemisphere. It is very important economically. So, any co-operation [by Sinn Fein/IRA] with
people in Colombia who are challenging the law, promoting the sale of drugs, any co-operation with
them is to the U.S. extremely, extremely disturbing." Ambassador Richard Haas, director of policy
planning and point man for Northern Ireland, speaks to the press in London following a meeting with
Northern Ireland Secretary, John Reid. (The Irish Times, "Colombia three moved to high-security
jail," 9/10/01).

"Our national party chairman spelt out our position some time ago. There is obviously
crossed wires in all of this. I am going there (Cuba) soon and I have asked our international affairs
committee to sort this out with the Cuban foreign ministry.” Sinn Fein president Gerry Adams
denies that Niall Connolly, one of three Irishmen arrested in Bogota on August 11th and based in
Havana, Cuba, is the Sinn Fein representative for Latin America, contradicting Cuban foreign
minister Felipe Perez Roque. (BBC News, "Sinn Fein denies Cuban link," 9/11/01).

"T've directed the full resources for our intelligence and law enforcement communities to find
those responsible and bring them to justice. We will make no distinction between the terrorists who
committed these acts and those who harbor them." President George W. Bush speaks to the
American people from the Oval Office following terrorist attacks on New York and Washington.
(WP,"President Bush's Remarks," 9/12/01, p.A2).

"The President has made it clear that this will be broad and sweeping, and anybody who 1s
part of the worldwide network that exists to foster terrorism anywhere will be included in this. Make
no mistake, that is the charge the President has set." White House statement by press secretary Ari
Fleischer. (Belfast Telegraph," U.S. Probes IRA terror network," 9/19/01).

"We wish to make clear that the Army Council sent no one to Colombia to train or to engage
in any military cooperation with any group. The IRA has not interfered in the internal affairs of
Colombia and will not so do. The IRA is not a threat to the peace process in Ireland or in Colombia.
The three men have asserted their support for the process and we accept that." Excerpt from IRA
statement signed by P. O'Neill. (The Irish Times, "Full text of the IRA statement,” 9/20/01).

‘The L8, Cuba Policy Report (1SSN 1093-099X) is published by the Institute for U.S. Cuba Relati and is ilable to: busi law firms,
libraries, government agencies, embassies, and non-profit institutions at the annual subscription rate of $150.00; individuals at $75.00; and
students at $37.50. Add $25.00 for international mailing. Reproduction, fax, and/or electronic transmission of the (/.8 Cuba Policy Report is
strictly prohibited without cxplicit written permission of the publisher.

‘The Institute for U.8. Cuba Relations was established in 1993 as a non-partisan, tax-exempt, public policy research and education foundation
whose purpose is to study U.S. Cuba relations past, present, and future. In addition to its newsletter, the L7.5. Cuba folicy Report, the Institute
publishes books under its imprint the U.S. Cuba Institute Press. Like other sorts of cducational institutions, including colleges and universities,
the Institute is a non-profit organization and qualifies for tax-exemption under Section 501(c) (3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954,
Individuals, corporations, companics, a iations, and foundations are cligible to support the work of the Institute for U.S. Cuba Relations
through tax-deductible donations. Tn many cases, most ot all of a donation to the Institute is deductible for purposes of the donor's lederal income
taxes. Donors should consult their tax advisors or accountants regarding the tax deductibility of donations. The Institute neither seeks nor
receives lederal laxpayer lunding.  The Institute’s mailing address is: 1730 M Sireet, NW. | Suite 400, Washington, D.C. 20036, TJSA
‘Telephone #: 202/675-6344; E-mail: uscubapolicyrep@hotmail.com; Web site: www.uscubapolicyreport.com /.

Source Guide - the following abreviations should serve as a partial guide to sources contained in the I7.8. (uba Policy Report: AP — Associated
Press: BLP — Bloomberg T.P; BG — The Boston Globe: CR — Congressional Record: TNTT -- 1 Nuevo ITerald; TA — Toreign Allairs Magavine:
FP - Financial Post; F'1'— Financial Times: Gl — Granma International; HC — Hartford Courant; JOC — Journal of Commerce; LA'T — Los Angeles
Times; MH  The Miami Herald; MB  Metal Bulletin: NPR  National Public Radio; NY'I'  ‘The New York Times; OGJ  Qil & Gas Journal;
PR — Press Release;, RL — Reudors Limited; ST — The Seautle Times, WST — The Wall Street JTournal; TWT — The Washington Times; WP — The
Washington Post; WTD -- Washington Trade Daily; ZNA ZENIT News Agency.

Note: Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the view of the Institute for U.S. Cuba Relations or as an attempt to aid or
hinder the passage of any bill before Congress. € 2001 Institute for U.S. Cuba Relations. Al rights roserved.
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April 22, 2002

The Honorable Henry J. Hyde
Chairman

Comnmittee on International Relations
United States House of Representatives
2170 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

IN RE: Request to Attend International Relations Hearing on April 24, 2002

Dear Chairman Hyde:

I'am writing you today to request your permission to attend a House International
Relations Committee Hearing you will chair, on April 24, 2002, entitled: "Global
Links of Terrorism: The LR.A. in Colombia." As you know, Chairman Burton
and I have long endeavored to document, and move the Executive Branch to
acknowledge the links between international terrorism and the kidnappings and
murders of American citizens in Colombia. Currently, there is an ongoing
Government Reform Committee investigation into this issue. I would appreciate
the opportunity to question the witnesses who will testify at the Hearing.

With warm regards, I am,

Mempfr of Congress
Sevghth District of Georgia

BB:gm
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BOB BARR, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF GEORGIA

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the
House International Relations Committee, at this very important time, to address
the subject of drug trafficking and international terrorism.

The reality of September 11th has stripped away many of the fallacies sur-
rounding the drug trade, and now all but those who refuse to see, know it has long
funded international terrorism and the terrorism that results from international
criminal organizations. The Colombian drug trade is growing; costing the United
States nearly 20,000 lives-a-year.

First of all, when you talk about terrorism in Colombia, the FARC, ELN and AUC
just happen to be poster children for the nexus between drugs and terrorists. This
didn’t just happen overnight!!!

The FARC is responsible for kidnaping 52 American citizens in the past decade.
Oddly, this is the same number of Americans that were held hostage by Iran in
1979. We knew full well the terrorist organizations we faced. Today, it’s time to call
a spade—a spade.

On top of that, out of the 52 American citizens taken hostage by the FARC, 12
have been brutally murdered in just the past five years. This is terrorism, any way
you cut it!!!

I remember over five years ago, out in the jungles of Meta Department, General
Rosso Jose Serrano of the Colombian National Police told me he believed the FARC
was a new drug cartel. At the same time, the U.S. ambassador to Colombia stated
there was “no direct connection between the FARC guerrillas and the drug trade.”

What was our State Department and the U.S. embassy in Bogota missing?

It has long been said that bureaucracies fail to clearly identify a problem, because
then they will be obliged to do something about it. The nexus between drug traf-
fickers and guerrillas has been an open secret in Colombia for a long, long, time.

This is what I see when I look at Colombia today.

On December 5, 2001, (copy of letter attached), I wrote to Secretary of State Colin
Powell, inquiring into a nine-year old terrorist case involving the FARC. It involved
three missionaries who were taken hostage in Panama, then brought to Colombia
by the FARC. This case has gone on for nine years, and the State Department per-
sonnel here in Washington, D.C. and at the U.S. embassy in Bogota could only an-
swer our investigative staff, which requested a report on the case, with a reply that
“There was no report.”

Do you think the State Department would give that reply to the family of Wall
Street Journal reporter, Daniel Pearl, who was kidnaped and murdered in Pakistan
by terrorists? I doubt it.

But that’s what Mr. Ian Brownlee told our investigative staff on November 29,
2001. And that’s why there has been an open, Government Reform Committee over-
sight investigation started by Chairman Dan Burton, ongoing today.

So, if this is our response to terrorism in Colombia that costs the lives of U.S.
citizens, then I can fully understand why the drug nexus with terrorist organiza-
tions is clouded today. I hope the witnesses can help us get a clearer picture of the
crisis in Colombia and how it affects the United States. We need to get some hard
answers.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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December 5, 2001
The Honorable Colin Powell
Secretary
United States Department of State
2201 CStNW

‘Washington, D.C. 20520

INRE: New Tribes Missionaries Held Hostage by the Revolutionary Armed
Forces of Columbia FARC)

Dear Secretary Powell:

I am writing regarding the case of the New Tribes Missionaries (NTM), who were
taken hostage in Panama and moved into Colombia by the Revolutionary Armed
Forees of Colombia (FARC) on January 31, 1993. Since that time, Mark Rich,
Charles Mankins and Richard Tenenoff have been held hostage longer than any
American citizens by a group of brutal terrorists. The FARC has also brutally
murdered six other American citizens in the past five years, two of whom were
also NTM missionaries. This is pure terrorism, any way you look at it.

Nearly three years ago, I wrote to Secretary Albright questioning the actions of
her diplomats who negotiated with the FARC in December 1998 in Costa Rica,
Three months later, under orders from high-ranking commandantes, the same
FARC brutally murdered three American citizens, who were working as Indian
rights activists, in Colombia. The former Secretary’s answers to my questions
were naive, and avoided the reality of terrorists we have come to know first-hand
as a nation since September 11th. Numerous attempts by Government Reform
Committee staff to obtain information regarding the State Department’s actions in
the case of the NTM hostages, have been stonewalled in the past six months.

Of particular note, there have been the numerous broken promises by Mr. Bill
Brownfield, who agreed to provide information to Congress. This information
has still not materialized. In requesting an updated report on the N.T.M. issue,
our staff was told by State Department employee Mr. Ian Brownles, that “there
was no report” This is totally unacceptable, especially in light of Mr.
Brownfield’s assurances to our staff.
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The Honorable Colin Powell
December 5, 2001
Page 2

As the Vice Chairman of the House Committee on Goyernment Reform, 1 must
recommend to Chairman Burton that 2 Congressional investigation is in order in
this case. What our staff has encountered thus far is totally inconsistent with
President Bush’s strategy on terrorism. That the actions of the U.S. State
Department employees, both in Washington and Bopota must be investigated in
an effort to provide the families of these hostages and the American people with
an explanation of this largely unknown hostage crisis. [ await your prompt reply.

Vige-Chairman .
Committee on Government Reform





